# An Ergodic IP Polynomial Szemerédi Theorem

 $\begin{array}{c} {\bf Vitaly~Bergelson} \\ {}_{{\tiny AND}} \\ {\bf Randall~McCutcheon} \end{array}$ 

# **CONTENTS**

	Abstractviii
0.	Introduction
1.	Formulation of main theorem
2.	Preliminaries
3.	Primitive Extensions
4.	Relative polynomial mixing
5.	Completion of the proof
6.	Measure-theoretic applications
7.	Combinatorial applications81
8.	For future investigation
Α.	Appendix: Multiparameter weakly mixing PET92
	References
	Index of Notation
	Index

#### Abstract

We prove a polynomial multiple recurrence theorem for finitely many commuting measure preserving transformations of a probability space, extending a polynomial Szemerédi theorem appearing in [BL1]. The linear case is a consequence of an ergodic IP-Szemerédi theorem of Furstenberg and Katznelson ([FK2]). Several applications to the fine structure of recurrence in ergodic theory are given, some of which involve weakly mixing systems, for which we also prove a multiparameter weakly mixing polynomial ergodic theorem. The techniques and apparatus employed include a polynomialization of an IP structure theory developed in [FK2], an extension of Hindman's theorem due to Milliken and Taylor ([M], [T]), a polynomial version of the Hales-Jewett coloring theorem ([BL2]), and a theorem concerning limits of polynomially generated IP-systems of unitary operators ([BFM]).

**1991 Mathematics Subject Classification:** Primary: 28D05 Secondary: 05A17, 05D10, 11B05, 11B83.

Keywords and phrases: Ergodic Ramsey theory; Furstenberg correspondence principle; IP-sets; Hindman's theorem; Mild mixing; Multiple recurrence; Polynomial Hales-Jewett theorem; Polynomial Szemerédi theorem; Weak mixing.

### INTRODUCTION

A celebrated theorem of Szemerédi ([SZ]) states that if a set  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}$  has positive upper density

 $\overline{d}(S) = \limsup_{N \to \infty} \frac{|S \cap \{-N, \cdots, N\}|}{2N+1} > 0,$ 

then S contains arbitrarily long arithmetic progressions.

Soon after Szemerédi's theorem appeared, H. Furstenberg gave in [F1] a new, ergodic theoretical proof of Szemerédi's theorem by deducing it from a far-reaching extension of the classical Poincaré recurrence theorem. A short time later, in [FK1], Furstenberg and Katznelson proved the following multiple recurrence theorem:

**Theorem 0.1** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space and that  $T_1, \dots, T_k$  are commuting measure-preserving transformations of X. For every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  we have

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty}\frac{1}{N}\sum_{n=0}^{N-1}\mu(T_1^{-n}A\cap\cdots\cap T_k^{-n}A)>0.$$

As a corollary of this result they obtained a multi-dimensional generalization of Szemerédi's theorem for which there is as yet no non-ergodic proof. We will now formulate this result. The *Banach upper density* of a set  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  is defined to be

$$d^*(S) = \sup_{\{\Pi_n\}_{n \in \mathbf{N}}} \limsup_{n \to \infty} \frac{|S \cap \Pi_n|}{|\Pi_n|},$$

where the supremum goes over all sequences of parallelepipeds

$$\Pi_n = [a_n^{(1)}, b_n^{(1)}] \times \cdots \times [a_n^{(k)}, b_n^{(k)}] \subset \mathbf{Z}^k, n \in \mathbf{N},$$

with 
$$b_n^{(i)} - a_n^{(i)} \to \infty$$
,  $1 \le i \le k$ .

**Corollary 0.2** ([FK1], Theorem B) Suppose that  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  with  $d^*(S) > 0$  and that  $F \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  is a finite configuration. There exists a positive integer n and a vector  $u \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  such that  $u + nF = \{u + nx : x \in F\} \subset S$ .

The derivation of combinatorial results such as Corollary 0.2 from recurrence results hinges on a general correspondence principle due Furstenberg.

Furstenberg's Correspondence Principle Given  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  with  $d^*(E) > 0$  there is a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  and k commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, T_2, \dots, T_k$  of X such that for any  $\mathbf{n}_1, \mathbf{n}_2, \dots, \mathbf{n}_l \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  one has

$$d^*(E \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1) \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_2) \cap \cdots \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_l)) \ge \mu(A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} \cap \cdots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_l}A),$$

Received by the editor February 5, 1998.

The authors acknowledge the support of the NSF under grant DMS-9706057 and a postodoctoral fellowship administered by the University of Maryland, respectively.

where for  $\mathbf{n} = (n_1, \dots, n_k), T_{\mathbf{n}} = T_1^{n_1} \dots T_k^{n_k}$ .

[F1] also contained an ergodic proof of a non-linear number theoretical result which had been proved independently by Sárközy ([S]) and by Conze: If  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}$  has positive upper Banach density, then there exist  $x, y \in S$  with  $x - y = n^2$  for some  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ . This result is readily extendable to more general polynomials:

**Theorem 0.3** ([F2], [KM], [S]) Suppose that  $p(n) \in \mathbf{Q}[n]$  is a polynomial taking on integer values on the integers and satisfying p(0) = 0. Then if  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}$  has positive upper density  $\overline{d}(S) > 0$ , there exist  $n \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $x, y \in S$  with  $x - y = p(n) \neq 0$ .

In [F2] this theorem is proved via a polynomial recurrence theorem. Namely, it is shown that for any invertible measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  with  $\mu(X) = 1$ , any  $p(n) \in \mathbf{Q}[n]$  with  $p(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and p(0) = 0, and any  $A \in \mathcal{B}$ ,  $\mu(A) > 0$ , there exists  $n \in \mathbf{N}$  with  $p(n) \neq 0$  such that  $\mu(A \cap T^{-p(n)}A) > 0$ . What is actually proved is stronger, namely that

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{1}{N} \sum_{n=1}^{N} \mu(A \cap T^{-p(n)}A) > 0,$$

which follows from the study of certain Césaro averages of polynomial powers of unitary operators on a Hilbert space, utilizing the spectral theorem. (See [B1] for a treatment which avoids the use of the spectral theorem.)

More recently, Bergelson and Leibman have proved a polynomial multiple recurrence theorem. Notice that by taking k = t = 1 in Theorem 0.4 below and applying Furstenberg's correspondence principle one gets Theorem 0.3. Theorem 0.1 is a special case as well, corresponding to the case of linear polynomials.

**Theorem 0.4** ([BL1]) Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space and that  $T_1, \dots, T_t$  are commuting invertible measure preserving transformations of X. If  $\{p_{i,j}(n): 1 \leq i \leq k, 1 \leq j \leq t\} \subset \mathbf{Q}[n]$  satisfy  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0) = 0$ , then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  one has

$$\liminf_{N\to\infty}\frac{1}{N}\sum_{n=1}^N\mu\bigg(\bigcap_{i=1}^k\bigg(\prod_{j=1}^tT_j^{p_{i,j}(n)}\bigg)^{-1}A\bigg)>0.$$

As a consequence of this theorem and Furstenberg's correspondence principle, one obtains a "multidimensional polynomial Szemerédi theorem":

**Corollary 0.5** ([BL1]) Suppose that  $r, l \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $P : \mathbf{Z}^r \to \mathbf{Z}^l$  is a polynomial mapping which satisfies P(0) = 0. If  $F \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  is any finite configuration then for any subset  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^l$  of positive upper Banach density there exist  $n \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $u \in \mathbf{Z}^l$  such that  $u + P(nF) = \{u + P(nx) : x \in F\} \subset S$ .

In [BFM], a different type of refinement of Theorem 0.3 was obtained as a corollary of a general theorem concerning weak IP-convergence of certain polynomiallygenerated sequences of unitary operators on a Hilbert space. In order to formulate the primary results of [BFM], as well as those of this paper, we will need to introduce some definitions and notation.

Given an infinite sequence  $G = \{g_i : i \in \mathbb{N}\} \subset \mathbb{Z}$ , the *IP-set* generated by G is the set

$$\Gamma = \{g_{i_1} + g_{i_2} + \dots + g_{i_k} : i_1 < i_2 < \dots < i_k, k \in \mathbf{N}\}\$$

of all finite sums of elements with distinct indices from G. IP-sets in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ , k > 1, are defined similarly (for a sequence  $(g_i) \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$ ). IP-sets are generally expressed as indexed sequences. Let  $\mathcal{F}$  denote the family of finite subsets of  $\mathbf{N}$ . An IP-set, then, may be viewed as a sequence indexed by  $\mathcal{F}$ ,  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ , which satisfies  $n_{\alpha \cup \beta} = n_{\alpha} + n_{\beta}$  for  $\alpha \cap \beta = \emptyset$ . (See also Section 1, where these ideas are developed more fully.)

The following *IP polynomial recurrence theorem* is a special case of a result from [BFM]. It may be seen to be a multi-operator, IP-set generalization of Theorem 0.3.

**Theorem 0.6** Suppose that we have an IP-set  $\Gamma \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and r commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Suppose we are given polynomials  $p_i(n) \in \mathbf{Z}[n]$  with  $p_i(0) = 0$ ,  $1 \le i \le r$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  there exists  $n \in \Gamma$  such that

$$\mu\left(A\cap \left(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n)}\right)^{-1}A\right) > 0.$$

Although Theorem 0.6 involves multiple transformations, note that it is not a multiple recurrence theorem, as it guarantees only a single return of the set A to itself. Theorem 0.4, on the other hand, is not an IP recurrence theorem. Finally, Furstenberg and Katznelson have a (linear) IP multiple recurrence theorem ([FK1]). It is our purpose in this paper to extend all of these previous results by proving an IP polynomial multiple recurrence theorem. This is accomplished via our main theorem, Theorem 1.3, with one limitation we shall address in the next paragraph. Theorem 0.4 is completely generalized with a uniform, multiparameter version given in Theorem 6.13. Theorem 0.6 is generalized by the following.

**Theorem 0.7** Suppose that we have an IP-set  $\Gamma \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and r commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Suppose  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and that  $p_{i,j}(n) \in \mathbf{Q}[n]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  there exists  $n \in \Gamma$  such that

$$\mu\bigg(\bigcap_{j=1}^t \bigg(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n)}\bigg)^{-1}A\bigg) > 0.$$

The limitation we referred to earlier concerns our ability to fully generalize the IP multiple recurrence theorem of Furstenberg and Katznelson (there are some interesting open problems related to potential fuller generalizations, as we shall discuss in Section 8 below). The linear case of Theorem 0.7, that is, the case in which all of the polynomials appearing there are of first degree, as well as the linear cases of the other IP polynomial multiple recurrence theorems in this paper, including Theorem 1.3, follows from Theorem A in [FK1]. This theorem is quite a bit more powerful, however, in that it allows one to guarantee multiple recurrence along countably generated IP-systems of commuting measure preserving transformations. In the non-linear case, we do not see at this time how one should deal with such general systems. (For a fuller discussion of these matters, see Section 8.) Therefore in this paper we will be proving results which are at once stonger and weaker than those of [FK1]. They are stronger in that they are non-linear, and weaker in that we restrict ourselves to a special class of IP-systems-namely those obtained by taking finite families of commuting measure preserving transformations to various polynomial powers.

The following is the most natural combinatorial consequence of Theorem 0.7.

Corollary 0.8 Suppose that we are given an IP-set  $\Gamma \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and a subset  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  having positive upper Banach density. Suppose that  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(n) \in \mathbf{Q}[n]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ . Define vector valued functions

$$v_j(n) = (p_{1,j}(n), \dots, p_{r,j}(n)), \quad 1 \le j \le t.$$
 (0.1)

Under these conditions, there exists  $u \in \mathbf{Z}^r$  and  $n \in \Gamma$  such that  $u + v_j(n) \in E$ ,  $1 \le j \le t$ .

One can show that Corollary 0.8 may be used to give a refinement of Corollary 0.5. Namely, one has that if  $r, l \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $P : \mathbf{Z}^r \to \mathbf{Z}^l$  is a polynomial mapping which satisfies P(0) = 0, and  $F \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  is any finite configuration, then for any subset  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^l$  of positive upper Banach density and any IP-set  $\Gamma \subset \mathbf{Z}$ , there exist  $n \in \Gamma$  and  $u \in \mathbf{Z}^l$  such that  $u + P(nF) \subset S$ . (Confer with the last section of [BL1].)

Given a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ , a finite set of commuting, invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_k$  of X, a set  $A \in \mathcal{B}$ ,  $\mu(A) > 0$ , and polynomials  $p_{i,j}(n) \in \mathbf{Q}[n]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0) = 0$ ,  $1 \le i \le k$ ,  $1 \le j \le t$ , let

$$R_A = \left\{ n \in \mathbf{Z} : \ \mu \left( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^k T_i^{p_{i,j}(n)} \right)^{-1} A \right) > 0 \right\}. \tag{0.2}$$

It follows from Theorem 0.4 that the set  $R_A$  has positive lower density

$$\underline{d}(R_A) = \liminf_{N \to \infty} \frac{|R_A \cap \{-N, \cdots, N\}|}{2N+1} > 0$$

in **Z**. We shall explain now in terms of the largeness of the set  $R_A$  why Theorem 0.7 gives more.

A subset  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$ ,  $k \geq 1$ , is called an  $IP^*$ -set if for any IP-set  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  one has  $E \cap S \neq \emptyset$ . It is not hard to show (see Proposition 6.11) that any IP\*-set is relatively dense, that is, syndetic. (We remark that the notions of syndeticity, IP-set, and IP\*-set have meaning in an arbitrary (semi)group. We will concern ourselves here only with  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ . A set  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  is said to be syndetic in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  if there is some finite set  $F \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  such that  $E + F = \{x + y : x \in E, y \in F\} = \mathbf{Z}^k$ . In  $\mathbf{Z}$ , therefore, the syndetic sets are those which do not have arbitrarily large gaps. In particular, syndetic sets have positive lower density.) It is easy to construct sets which have positive lower density but are not syndetic, or sets which are syndetic but not IP\*. (An example of the latter in  $\mathbf{Z}$  is the set of odd integers. As a curiosity, we mention that one can even construct syndetic IP-sets which are not IP\*; see Example 7.9.) Hence we see that the class of IP\*-sets is much more exclusive than the class of syndetic sets.

Furthermore, a consequence of Hindman's theorem ([H], see Proposition 2.13 below) is that the intersection of any two IP\*-sets in  $\mathbf{Z}$  (or  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ ) is again an IP\*-set. This finite intersection property gives us a yet further sense that IP\*-sets are quite "large". In this sense, then, Corollary 0.8 guarantees "many" (namely "IP\*-many") n which may act as the parameter for the special type of polynomial configurations under consideration. In other words, it guarantees, in the notation used there, that the set

$$R = \{n : u + v_j(n) \in E, \ 1 \le j \le t\}$$

is an IP\*-set. This is an improvement on Theorem B of [BL1], which gives only positive lower density of the set R, and on Theorem 0.3 of [BM], which gives syndeticity of the set R in the case r=1 (i.e. for  $E\subset \mathbf{Z}$ ).

IP\*-sets are significantly more combinatorially rich than syndetic sets. One can show, for example, that if E is an IP\*-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  then for any IP-sets  $S_1, S_2, \dots, S_k$  in  $\mathbf{Z}$  one can find arbitrarily large finite sets  $I_i \subset S_i$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ , such that  $I_1 \times I_2 \times \dots \times I_k \subset E$ . One might ask whether one can strengthen this fact by requiring each set  $I_i$  to be an infinite subset of  $S_i$  which is also an IP-set. For a general IP\*-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ , the answer is no (see [BH]). However, for the set  $R_A$  of (0.2), which by Theorem 0.7 is already an IP\*-set, the answer turns out to be yes. Namely, for any IP-sets  $S_1, S_2, \dots, S_k$  in  $\mathbf{Z}$  one can find IP-sets  $I_i \subset S_i$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ , such that  $I_1 \times I_2 \times \dots \times I_k \subset R_A$  (this is demonstrated in Section 6).

This provides an impetus for studying a class of sets having this property. Such is the case for a class of sets we call enhanced  $IP^*$ -sets, or simply E- $IP^*$ -sets. Most of the sets we show to be  $IP^*$  are actually E- $IP^*$ . As a matter of fact, they have an even stronger property which we call the PE- $IP^*$  property, PE standing for polynomially enhanced. We will give a precise definition of both the E- $IP^*$  and PE- $IP^*$  properties in Section 6. For now, we mention only that if a set A is a PE- $IP^*$ -set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ ,  $S_1, S_2, \cdots, S_m$  are IP-sets in  $\mathbf{Z}$ , and  $P: \mathbf{Z}^m \to \mathbf{Z}^k$  is a polynomial mapping with P(0) = 0 then there exist IP-sets  $I_i \subset S_i$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq m$ , such that  $P(I_1 \times I_2 \times \cdots \times I_m) \subset A$ .

As we noted, Theorem 0.7 asserts that the set  $R_A$  of (0.2) is an IP\*-set in **Z**. In fact, it is a PE-IP\*-set and moreover we have a natural extension of this fact in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  which is also a consequence of our main theorem, Theorem 1.3.

**Theorem 0.9** Suppose we are given r commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Let  $k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ , and suppose that  $p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbb{Q}[n_1, \dots, n_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbb{Z}^k) \subset \mathbb{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  the set

$$R_A = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \ \mu \left( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right)^{-1} A \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ .

We remark that a version of the foregoing theorem holds for non-invertible systems as well (see Theorem 7.12 below).

Because of the strength of the PE-IP\* property, Theorem 0.9 is actually equivalent to its own linear version. Namely, it is an easy matter to get Theorem 0.9 in general provided one has it for the special case in which all of the polynomials  $p_{i,j}$  are linear.

The case t=2 of Theorem 0.9 was proved in [BFM], at least for the IP\* property. It would not be difficult to get from there to establishing the PE-IP\* property for this, the single recurrence, case.

In order to give the reader a feel for the multifareousness of Theorem 0.9 we shall give now a few examples of applications of the result and/or its proof to combinatorics and ergodic theory. A more comprehensive examination of combinatorial consequences of this theorem and of our main theorem, Theorem 1.3, which is an even stronger multiple recurrence result, is deferred to Section 7. We start with some combinatorics.

Being a statement about "diagonals" of polynomials of many variables (this will presently be made clearer), Theorem 0.9 enlarges our knowledge about the types of configurations which one is always promised to find in any set of positive density in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ , as the following corollary shows.

**Theorem 0.10** Suppose  $r, l \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $P : \mathbb{Z}^r \to \mathbb{Z}^l$  be a polynomial mapping satisfying P(0) = 0. Let  $F \subset \mathbb{Z}^r$  be a finite set, let  $S \subset \mathbb{Z}^l$  be a set of positive upper Banach density, and let  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  be arbitrary IP-sets in  $\mathbb{Z}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ . Then for some  $u \in \mathbb{Z}^l$  and  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  one has:

$$\left\{ u + P(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}x_1, n_{\alpha}^{(2)}x_2, \cdots, n_{\alpha}^{(r)}x_r) : (x_1, x_2, \cdots, x_r) \in F \right\} \subset S.$$

With a little effort, one may show that Theorem 0.10 generalizes Corollary 0.8 (and therefore Corollary 0.5 as well). As a particular application of Theorem 0.10, one has that for any set of positive upper Banach density  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and for any IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$  there exist  $x \in E$  and  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  such that

$$\{x, x + n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, x + n_{\alpha}^{(1)} n_{\alpha}^{(2)}, \cdots, x + n_{\alpha}^{(1)} n_{\alpha}^{(2)} \cdots n_{\alpha}^{(k)}\} \subset E.$$

The following application pertains to partition Ramsey theory rather than to density Ramsey theory (for a more general result see Theorem 7.4–cf. also [BM], Theorem 0.4).

**Theorem 0.11** Let  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and let  $p_i(x,y), q_i(x,y) \in \mathbf{Z}[x,y]$  with  $p_i(0,0) = q_i(0,0) = 0, 1 \le i \le t$ . Suppose that  $s \in \mathbf{N}$  and that  $\mathbf{Z}^2 = \bigcup_{i=1}^s C_i$  is a partition of  $\mathbf{Z}^2$  into s cells. Then there exists some  $L \in \mathbf{N}$  and some  $\epsilon > 0$  having the property that in any rectangle  $B = [M_1, N_1] \times [M_2, N_2] \subset \mathbf{Z}^2$  with  $\min\{N_1 - M_1, N_2 - M_2\} \ge L$  there exists i with  $1 \le i \le s$  and  $(n, m) \in C_i \cap B$  such that

$$d^*\left(C_i\cap\left(C_i-\left(p_1(n,m),q_1(n,m)\right)\right)\cap\cdots\cap\left(C_i-\left(p_t(n,m),q_t(n,m)\right)\right)\right)>\epsilon.$$

In particular, the system of polynomial equations

$$(x_0, y_0) = (n, m),$$
  
 $(x_2, y_2) - (x_1, y_1) = (p_1(n, m), q_1(n, m))$   
 $(x_3, y_3) - (x_1, y_1) = (p_2(n, m), q_2(n, m))$   
 $\vdots$   
 $(x_{t+1}, y_{t+1}) - (x_1, y_1) = (p_t(n, m), q_t(n, m))$ 

has monochromatic solutions  $\{(x_0, y_0), (x_1, y_1), \dots, (x_{t+1}, y_{t+1})\}$  with (n, m) choosable from any large enough rectangle in  $\mathbb{Z}^2$ .

We pass now to a description of some applications pertaining to ergodic theory. The first of these has to do with recurrence properties of weak mixing. Recall that an invertible measure preserving transformation T of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is called weakly mixing if the induced unitary operator  $U_T$  defined by  $(U_T f)(x) = f(Tx)$ ,  $f \in L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  has no non-constant eigenfunctions. The notion of weak mixing is in a sense complementary to that of being isomorphic to a rotation on a compact abelian group and can be characterized in a variety of ways. See, for example, [Ha], where among other things weak mixing is characterized by the quality

of the martini cocktail. Also, the notion of (relative) weak mixing is an important ingredient in Furstenberg's structure theorem for measure preserving systems, which was used in his proof of Szemerédi's theorem ([F1]).

A feature of weak mixing which plays a crucial role in proving results like Theorem 0.4 is that it implies weak mixing of higher orders. One can prove, for example, the following theorem:

**Theorem 0.12** ([B1]). If  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  is an invertible weakly mixing measure preserving system,  $A_0, A_1, \dots, A_k \in B$  and  $p_1(t), \dots, p_k(t) \in \mathbf{Q}[t]$  are non-constant polynomials with  $p_i(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and such that  $p_i(t) - p_j(t)$  is not constant for  $1 \leq i \neq j \leq k$ , then for any  $\epsilon > 0$  the set

$$S = \{ n : |\mu(A_0 \cap T^{p_1(n)} A_1 \cap \dots \cap T^{p_k(n)} A_k) - \mu(A_0) \mu(A_1) \dots \mu(A_k) | < \epsilon \}$$

has uniform density one, that is

$$\lim_{N-M\to\infty}\frac{\left|S\cap\{M,M+1,\cdots,N-1\}\right|}{N-M}=1.$$

It is a peculiar fact that although weakly mixing transformations admit no eigenfunctions, they may allow for so-called rigid functions, namely functions which for some sequence  $n_i \to \infty$  satisfy  $U_T^{n_i} f \to f$  in  $L^2$  norm. One can show that the "typical" weak mixing system  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  has the property that all functions in  $L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  are rigid. We shall call such systems rigid. It follows that while being of uniform density 1, the set S in the formulation of Theorem 0.12 is not necessarily an IP\*-set. For example, if  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  is a rigid weakly mixing system and if for some  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $0 < \mu(A) < 1$  one has  $U_T^{n_i} 1_A \to 1_A$  then it is not hard to see that for any small enough  $\epsilon > 0$  the set

$$\left\{n: \left|\mu(A\cap T^nA) - \mu^2(A)\right| > \epsilon\right\}$$

contains an IP-set (generated by a subsequence of  $(n_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$ ). It follows that the set

$$\left\{n: \left|\mu(A\cap T^nA) - \mu^2(A)\right| < \epsilon\right\}$$

is not an IP\*-set.

This should be compared with the easily provable fact (see for example [B2], Section 5) that for any measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$ , any  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  and any  $\epsilon > 0$ , the set

$$\{n: \mu(A \cap T^n A) \ge \mu(A)^2 - \epsilon\}$$

is an IP\*-set. Let us call a set  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}$  an  $IP_+^*$ -set if E is a shift of an IP\*-set.  $E\text{-}IP_+^*$ -sets and  $PE\text{-}IP_+^*$ -sets are defined similarly. IP\*-sets are, so to say, affine versions of IP\*-sets and share with them many of their features of largeness and combinatorial richness. In particular, IP\*-sets form a significantly smaller family than that of syndetic sets. Indeed, in Example 7.5 we give a construction of a syndetic set which is not an IP\*-set . (Example 7.8 is even stronger.)

One can easily show that for any  $\alpha, \beta > 0$  there exists a positive constant c such if  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  is an ergodic system (i.e. there are no non-trivial invariant sets) and  $A, B \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > \alpha$  and  $\mu(B) > \beta$  then the set  $\{n : \mu(A \cap T^nB) \geq c\}$  is an  $\mathrm{IP}_+^*$ -set. (One can take  $c = \alpha^2 \beta^2$ ; we do not know whether or not this can be improved.) The following theorem gives an analogue of this fact for polynomial recurrence of

so-called totally weakly mixing systems (that is, systems  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$ , where  $T_{\mathbf{n}}$  is weakly mixing for all  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k \setminus \{\mathbf{0}\}$ ).

**Theorem 0.13** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space and  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$  is a totally weakly mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . Suppose that  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$  such that for any  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t$ , the mappings

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

and

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \rightarrow (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

are not constant. Suppose that  $A_0, A_1, A_2, \dots, A_t \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A_i) > 0, 0 \le i \le t$ . Then the set

$$R_{A_0,A_1,\cdots,A_r} = \left\{ (n_1,\cdots,n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( A_0 \cap \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1,\cdots,n_k)} \right)^{-1} A_i \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP $_{+}^{*}$ -set.

In the hierarchy of mixing there is a notion, namely that of *mild mixing*, which was introduced by P. Walters in [W] and later rediscovered and given an "IP\* flavor" by Furstenberg and Weiss (see for example [FW] or [F2], section 9.4) which falls between weak mixing and *strong mixing* (a measure preserving transformation T on a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is strongly mixing if for every  $A, B \in \mathcal{B}$  one has  $\lim_{n\to\infty} \mu(A \cap T^nB) = \mu(A)\mu(B)$ ) and which is characterized by the absense of rigid functions. Namely, a measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  (or simply T) is said to be mildly mixing if there are no non-constant rigid functions in  $L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ .

For  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ -actions  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^k}$ , one says that  $f\in L^2(X,\mathcal{B},\mu)$  is rigid if there exists a sequence  $\{\mathbf{n}_l\}_{l=1}^{\infty}\subset\mathbf{Z}^k$  with  $|\mathbf{n}_l|\to\infty$  (where  $|\cdot|$  denotes the Euclidean norm) and  $T_{\mathbf{n}_l}f\to f$  as  $l\to\infty$ . A system  $(X,\mathcal{B},\mu,\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^k})$  is said to be mildly mixing if there are no non-constant rigid functions. In the present paper ramifications of mild mixing, or, properly speaking, a closely-related, more general form of mixing relative to a factor (see Definition 3.5), play a crucial role (as it does in [FK2] as well). Analogous to the fact that weak mixing implies weak mixing of higher orders, mild mixing implies mild mixing of higher orders. The following corollary of Theorem 4.10, which extends Theorem 4.8 of [B1], will be proved in Section 6. For its formulation, we need a notion of linear independence among IP-sets. A definition will be given later (Definition 6.7), but a sufficient condition (which is nearly general) for linear independence of the IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}, 1\leq i\leq k$ , is that for every  $l_1,\dots,l_k\in\mathbf{Z}$ , there are at most finitely many  $\alpha\in\mathcal{F}$  such that  $l_1n_{\alpha}^{(1)}+\dots+l_kn_{\alpha}^{(k)}=0$ .

**Theorem 0.14** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space and  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$  is a mildly mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . Suppose that  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $1 \le i \le r$ ,  $1 \le j \le t$  are polynomials having the property that for any  $1 \le j_1 \ne j_2 \le t$ , the functions

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

and

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k)$$
  
 $\rightarrow (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$ 

are not constant. Suppose that  $A_0, A_1, A_2, \dots, A_t \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A_i) > 0, 0 \le i \le t$ . Then for any  $\epsilon > 0$  and any linearly independent IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, \dots, (n_{\alpha}^{(k)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  in  $\mathbf{Z}$  there exists  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  such that

$$\left|\mu\left(A_0\cap\bigcap_{j=1}^t\left(\prod_{i=1}^rT_i^{p_{i,j}(n_\alpha^{(1)},\cdots,n_\alpha^{(k)})}\right)^{-1}A_i\right)-\prod_{i=0}^r\mu(A_i)\right|<\epsilon.$$

#### CHAPTER 1

# FORMULATION OF MAIN THEOREM

Recall that we use  $\mathcal{F}$  to denote the family of non-empty finite subsets of  $\mathbf{N}$ . We let  $\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset} = \mathcal{F} \cup \{\emptyset\}$ . One of the reasons that we are concerned with these objects is that in order to deal nicely with IP-sets, it is useful to see them as sequences indexed by either  $\mathcal{F}$  or by  $\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}$  (this will be explained presently). Any sequence indexed by  $\mathcal{F}$  (or by  $\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}$ ) will be called an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence. If G is an abelian group then any  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}} \subset G$  for which  $n_{\alpha \cup \beta} = n_{\alpha} + n_{\beta}$  whenever  $\alpha \cap \beta = \emptyset$  will be called an IP-sequence. We will now show that IP-sets may be indexed in a natural way by  $\mathcal{F}$ , whereupon they become IP-sequences. Recall that the IP-set generated by the sequence  $G = \{g_i : i \in \mathbf{N}\} \subset \mathbf{Z}$  is given by

$$\Gamma = \{g_{i_1} + g_{i_2} + \dots + g_{i_k} : i_1 < i_2 < \dots < i_k, k \in \mathbf{N}\}.$$

If we set

$$n_{\{i_1,i_2,\cdots,i_k\}} = g_{i_1} + g_{i_2} + \cdots + g_{i_k}$$

then  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-sequence (that is,  $n_{\alpha\cup\beta}=n_{\alpha}+n_{\beta}$  whenever  $\alpha\cap\beta=\emptyset$ ) with the property that  $\{n_{\alpha}:\alpha\in\mathcal{F}\}=\Gamma$ . Henceforth, whenever we will be dealing with IP-sets we will assume that they have the structure of an IP-sequence. However, in a mild abuse of terminology, we may sometimes still refer to these IP-sequences as IP-sets. Furthermore, any time we have an IP-sequence  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  given, we will, if needed, extend the indexing set to  $\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}$  by letting  $n_{\emptyset}=0$ .

Suppose that  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}$  and suppose that for all  $a \in \alpha$  and  $b \in \beta$  we have a < b. In this case, we will write  $\alpha < \beta$ . (Notice that  $\emptyset < \alpha < \emptyset$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ .)

Of paramount importance to us is a notion of convergence for  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequences which will be defined later in this section. For this mode of convergence, any  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in a compact topological space will converge along a sub-sequence. In order to explain what is meant by a sub-sequence of an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence, we introduce, following [FK2], the notion of an *IP-ring*. Suppose that we are given a conventional sequence  $(\alpha_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}\subset\mathcal{F}$  with  $\alpha_1<\alpha_2<\alpha_3<\cdots$ . Let

$$\mathcal{F}^{(1)} = \Big\{ \bigcup_{i \in \beta} \alpha_i : \beta \in \mathcal{F} \Big\}.$$

Then  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is called an IP-ring, as is  $\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(1)} = \mathcal{F}^{(1)} \cup \{\emptyset\}$ . Notice that the map

$$\xi: \mathcal{F} \to \mathcal{F}^{(1)}, \quad \xi(\alpha) = \bigcup_{i \in \alpha} \alpha_i$$

is bijective and structure preserving in the sense that  $\xi(\alpha \cup \beta) = \xi(\alpha) \cup \xi(\beta)$ . In particular, since  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  has the structure of  $\mathcal{F}$ , any sequence  $(y_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}$  indexed by

 $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  has the structure of an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence and indeed can be identified naturally with a particular  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence, namely the  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence  $(x_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ , where  $x_{\alpha} = y_{\xi(\alpha)}$ .

Finally, for  $m \in \mathbf{N}$  we will denote by  $\mathcal{F}_{\leq}^m$   $((\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{\leq}^m)$  the set of all m-tuples  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$  in  $\mathcal{F}^m$   $(\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^m)$  such that  $\alpha_i < \alpha_j$  whenever  $1 \leq i < j \leq m$ .

**Definition 1.1** Suppose that  $k, r \in \mathbb{N}$  are fixed. Let  $\mathbf{PE}(1)$  denote the set of expressions of the form

$$T(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}, \quad \alpha \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}, \tag{1.1}$$

where  $p_i(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Z}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_i(0, 0, \dots, 0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r$ . (**PE** stands for "polynomial expression".)

For  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , let  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  denote the set of formal expressions having the form

$$T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i \left( (n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)})_{1 \le b \le k, \ 1 \le j \le m} \right)}, \ (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{<}^m,$$

where  $p_i$  is a polynomial in a  $k \times m$  matrix of variables having integer coefficients and zero constant term,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ . For  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , we denote by  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  the subset of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  consisting of such expressions constructed with polynomials  $p_i$  of degree  $\leq d$ . (For our purposes, we take the degree of a monomial to be the sum of the powers of the variables appearing in it. Any polynomial can be uniquely written as a sum of monomials, no two of which are non-zero constant multiples of each other. The degree of a polynomial so expressed is the maximum degree of the corresponding monomials.)

The reader may notice that while the theorems appearing in the introduction concern themselves with polynomials  $p(x) \in \mathbf{Q}[x]$  for which  $p(\mathbf{Z}) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ , the expressions of Definition 1.1, which are precisely the expressions dealt with in our main theorem, Theorem 1.3, are built with polynomials  $p(x) \in \mathbf{Z}[x]$ . The reason for this is that polynomials in  $\mathbf{Z}[x]$  are easier to deal with, and the case of polynomials in  $\mathbf{Q}[x]$  is easily reducible to the case of polynomials in  $\mathbf{Z}[x]$ . This reduction will be carried out in Section 6.

**Example 1.2** Suppose for the moment that k = 2 and r = 2. Taking care not to confuse superscripts with exponents, one checks that the following is a member of PE(3):

$$T(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3) = T_1^{(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} - n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} (n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2 + 5 n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)}} T_2^{3(n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^3 - 2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} - 17(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2}.$$

We will now make a few observations regarding Definition 1.1. First of all, notice that the object  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  depends not only on m, but on k and r as well. The reason that k and r are suppressed in the notation is that they will be fixed natural numbers throughout the entire proof of Theorem 1.3. The notion of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  depends only on k, r, and m, however. The symbols  $T_i$ ,  $1 \le i \le r$ , and n and n are merely placeholders. (We will now explain what this means.)

In essence, elements of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  are just r-tuples of polynomials of km variables having integer coefficients and zero constant term. In particular, the element of  $\mathbf{PE}(1)$  given by (1.1) corresponds to the r-tuple

$$(p_1(x_1,\cdots,x_k),\cdots,p_r(x_1,\cdots,x_k)).$$

The reason we write members of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  the way we do is to indicate how they are used, namely to generate sequences of measure preserving transformations indexed by  $(\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{<}^{m}$ . (For example, suppose that  $T_{1}, T_{2}, \dots, T_{r}$  are commuting measure preserving transformations of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  generating a group  $\Omega$ , and suppose that  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, \dots, (n_{\alpha}^{(k)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  are IP-sets. Then (taking the case m = 1) any  $T(\alpha) \in \mathbf{PE}(1)$  gives rise via equation (1.1) to an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in  $\Omega$ .) In a slight abuse of terminology, we will generally identify polynomial expressions with the  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequences of measure preserving transformations they give rise to.

However, we point out that  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  has a natural group structure which is independent of any specific family of transformations, or for that matter any fixed IP-sets. Given k, r, m, and  $d \in \mathbf{N}$ ,  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  is a finitely generated, free abelian group under the multiplicative operation which corresponds to addition on the underlying r-tuples of polynomials. (If the members of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  are taken to be transformations, then this product is of course just composition.) In  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ , for example, this multiplication may be written

$$\Big(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)},\cdots,n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}\Big)\Big(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{q_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)},\cdots,n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}\Big) = \Big(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)},\cdots,n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) + q_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)},\cdots,n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}\Big).$$

An example of this multiplication in PE(2) is

$$\begin{split} & \left(T_1^{(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 + (n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^4} T_2^{6(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)})^1 7(n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)})^4}\right) \left(T_1^{-2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)})^3 (n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2} T_2^{-(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)})^1 7(n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)})^4}\right) \\ = & T_1^{(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 + (n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^4 - 2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)})^3 (n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2} T_2^{5(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)})^1 7(n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)})^4}. \end{split}$$

The reason we don't fix transformations or IP-sets in Definition 1.1 is that we want to avoid non-trivial indentities, or "torsion", in  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$ . For some choices of probability space and transformations  $T_i$ , two different polynomial expressions in  $\mathbf{PE}(1)$  may give rise to the same  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in  $\Omega$  owing to non-trivial identities occuring among the transformations. For example, if  $T_1 = T_2$ , then the polynomial expression  $T(\alpha) = T_1^{n_{\alpha}^{(1)}} T_2^{-n_{\alpha}^{(1)}}$  yields a function which sends every  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  to the identity transformation  $I \in \Omega$ , yet  $T(\alpha)$  is not the identity element in  $\mathbf{PE}(1)$ . Similarly, having fixed IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ , one may find that there exist non-trivial identities among them, but these do not give rise to identities in  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$ . For example, if  $n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha}^{(2)} = n_{\alpha}^{(3)}$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  then  $S(\alpha) = T_1^{n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha}^{(2)}}$  and  $U(\alpha) = T_1^{n_{\alpha}^{(3)}}$  are still distinct elements of  $\mathbf{PE}(1)$  in spite of the fact that for any measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  and group of measure preserving transformations  $\Omega$  generated by commuting  $T_i$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $S(\alpha)$  and  $U(\alpha)$  induce the same  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in  $\Omega$ . To conclude,  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  is a finitely generated free abelian group depending only on k, r, m and d. If k = r = 2, then a basis for  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq 2}(1)$  is

$$\{T_1^{n_\alpha}, T_1^{n_\alpha^2}, T_1^{m_\alpha}, T_1^{m_\alpha^2}, T_1^{m_\alpha n_\alpha}, T_2^{n_\alpha}, T_2^{n_\alpha}, T_2^{n_\alpha^2}, T_2^{m_\alpha}, T_2^{m_\alpha}, T_2^{m_\alpha n_\alpha}\}.$$

We are almost in position to formulate our main theorem. First, however, we need to introduce the aforementioned notion of IP-convergence. Suppose that  $(x_{\alpha})$  is an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in a topological space and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. We will write (see [FK2])

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad x_{\alpha} = z$$

if for every neighborhood W of z there exists  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}$  having the property that for every  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\alpha > \beta$  we have  $x_{\alpha} \in W$ .

The notion of IP-convergence has a natural multi-parameter generalization. Suppose that X is a topological space,  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring,  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , and

$$\{x_{(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)}: (\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{<}^m\}$$

is a sequence in X indexed by  $(\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^m$ . We shall write

if for any neighborhood U of z, there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that for all  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})^m_{\leq}$ ,  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$ , we have  $x_{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)} \in U$ .

Here is our main theorem.

**Theorem 1.3** Let  $d, k, r \in \mathbb{N}$  and fix IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ . Let  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  be as in Definition 1.1 and suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  is a measure preserving system, where  $\Omega$  is generated by commuting, invertible transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . For every  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  and every  $m, t \in \mathbb{N}$  there exist an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and a number a = a(A, m, t, d) > 0 having the property that for every set of polynomial expressions  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  we have

$$\underset{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big) \geq a.$$

Sections 2-5 of this paper constitute the proof of Theorem 1.3. We note that k and r will be fixed at the beginning of Section 2 and the IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  will be fixed before Example 2.2. The system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  will not be fixed until the beginning of Section 5.

The strategy of the proof we will employ could be described as a polynomialization of the proof of the linear IP-Szemerédi theorem in [FK2]. The general idea (also central to the proofs of the increasingly stronger results in [F], [FK1] and [BL1]) is to exhaust the measure preserving system by a chain of special factors in which the two complementary notions of compactness and weak mixing are controllably combined.

Specifically, one shows that if the main theorem holds for a factor  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  of our measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  then it also holds for some non-trivial extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  (which is again a factor of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ ), and that furthermore the set of factors for which the main theorem holds has a maximal element which therefore coincides with  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ .

The structure of the paper is as follows: in Section 2 we establish some terminology and notation and introduce the main combinatorial tools to be use in subsequent sections, namely Hindman's theorem ([H]) and the polynomial Hales-Jewett theorem ([BL2]). Section 3 is devoted to definitions and main properties of what we call, in keeping with the terminological tradition of [FK1] and [FK2], primitive extensions. These extensions are exactly the ones we will be dealing with in extending the validity of the main theorem from a factor to a non-trivial extension. In Section 4 we deal with the phenomenon of relative mixing and show inductively that this fundamental property of extensions ensures relative polynomial mixing of all orders. The proof is brought to completion in Section 5, in which it is shown how

the two phenomena of compactness and mixing combine to push the validity of our main theorem from a measure preserving system to any primitive extension. Section 6 is devoted to applications of the main theorem to ergodic theory, more specifically to a fine analysis of the structure of the set of multiple recurrence return times of weakly and mildly mixing measure preserving systems. Section 7 concentrates on combinatorial applications, and Section 8 is a short reflection on the possibilities for obtaining stronger results than those we obtain here. Finally, in an appendix we prove a multi-parameter weakly mixing ergodic theorem which is needed for one of the applications of Section 6.

#### CHAPTER 2

# **PRELIMINARIES**

This preparatory chapter has three sections. The first one attempts to introduce a well-organized notation which will help us later to deal without unnecessary confusion with the groups  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  of polynomial expressions defined in Section 1. The second one introduces the combinatorial machinery we will be using in the proof of Theorem 1.3, namely the polynomial Hales-Jewett theorem ([BL2]). The third and final part is devoted to a very brief account of some generalities concerning factors and the disintegration of measures.

This section, together with the next three sections, constitute a proof of Theorem 1.3. We now select and fix for the whole of this proof  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $r \in \mathbb{N}$ . It is these fixed values of k and r which will be assumed in Definition 1.1, the definition of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$ .

#### 2.1. Notation, Definitions and Examples.

Note that if  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$ , then T is uniquely expressible in the form

$$T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = S(\alpha_1) S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) \dots S^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m), \tag{2.1}$$

where  $S(\alpha_1)$  is the portion of  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$  which depends solely on  $\alpha_1$ ,  $S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)$  is the portion of  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$  which depends only on  $\alpha_1$  and  $\alpha_2$ , but not solely on  $\alpha_1$ , and so on. To see exactly what this means, recall that T has the form

$$T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i \left( (n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)})_{1 \le b \le k, \ 1 \le j \le m} \right)}, \ (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{<}^m,$$

where for all  $i, 1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $p_i$  is a polynomial in the km "variables"  $n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)}$ ,  $1 \leq b \leq k$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq m$ . Equation (2.1) corresponds to the separation of these polynomials into monomials and recombining these monomials according to the highest value of j for which  $\alpha_j$  is appearing in them. For example, we get  $S(\alpha_1)$  by keeping only the monomials in the "variables"  $n_{\alpha_1}^{(b)}$ ,  $1 \leq b \leq k$ . Alternatively,

$$S(\alpha_1) = T(\alpha_1, \emptyset, \cdots, \emptyset).$$

 $S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)$  comes from the monomials in  $n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)}$ ,  $1 \le j \le 2$ ,  $1 \le b \le k$  which contain at least one occurrence of some "variable"  $n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)}$ . Or,

$$S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) = T(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \emptyset, \dots, \emptyset) S(\alpha_1)^{-1}.$$

Thus  $S^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) = T(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3,\emptyset,\cdots,\emptyset) \left(S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)S(\alpha_1)\right)^{-1}$ , and so on.

Example 2.1 Suppose again that

$$T(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3) = T_1^{(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} - n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} (n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2 + 5 n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} T_2^{3(n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^3 - 2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} - 17(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2}.$$

Then the expressions S,  $S^{(\alpha_1)}$ , and  $S^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}$  of equation (2.1) are given by

$$S(\alpha_{1}) = T_{1}^{(n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(1)})^{2}} T_{2}^{-2(n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(1)})^{2} n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(2)}}$$

$$S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) = T_{1}^{n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_{2}}^{(1)}} T_{2}^{3(n_{\alpha_{2}}^{(2)})^{3}}$$

$$S^{(\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2})}(\alpha_{3}) = T_{1}^{n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(2)} (n_{\alpha_{3}}^{(1)})^{2} + 5n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_{2}}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_{3}}^{(2)}} T_{2}^{-17(n_{\alpha_{3}}^{(1)})^{2}}.$$

$$(2.2)$$

We now fix the IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$  which occur in the statement of Theorem 1.3. Having done this, note that for any fixed  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})^{m-1}$  we have, plugging in actual numbers for the "variables" (which we can stop thinking of as variables now that these are fixed IP-sets)  $n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)}$ ,

$$\left\{ S(\cdot), S^{(\alpha_1)}(\cdot), \cdots, S^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\cdot) \right\} \subset \mathbf{PE}(1). \tag{2.3}$$

**Example 2.2** Suppose that  $\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \in \mathcal{F}$  have been fixed and suppose that (for instance)  $n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} = 2$ ,  $n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} = 3$ , and  $n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} = 4$ . Then from the last line of (2.2) we get

$$S^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) = T_1^{4(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2 + 30n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)}} T_2^{-17(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2}.$$

In the course of our proof of Theorem 1.3 we will often be dealing with a fixed subgroup G of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  having the property that any  $T \in G$  exhibits some form of (relative) compactness (by this we mean that the family of operators  $\{T(\alpha) : \alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}\}$  exhibits compactness along fibers—see Section 3). The following definition arises out of the need to isolate those members

$$T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = S(\alpha_1)S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) \dots S^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m)$$

of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  which exhibit a similar kind of relative compactness by virtue of the fact that along some IP-ring the set appearing in (2.3) is eventually contained in G whenever  $\alpha_1 < \alpha_2 < \cdots < \alpha_{m-1}$ .

**Definition 2.3** Suppose  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ , G is a subgroup of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ , and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. Suppose that  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$  has decomposition

$$T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = S(\alpha_1) S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) \dots S^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m),$$

as in equation (2.1). We will write  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  if  $S \in G$ , and if there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  having the property that whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^{m-1}$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$  we have

$$\{S^{(\alpha_1)}, \cdots, S^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}\} \subset G.$$

In the sequel, we will make use of the fact that  $\mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  is a group, as well as of the following result, whose proof we omit:

**Proposition 2.4** Suppose that m < N,  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  and  $1 \leq n_1 < \dots < n_m \leq N$ . Let  $S \in \mathbf{PE}(N)$  be defined by  $S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) = T(\alpha_{n_1}, \dots, \alpha_{n_m})$ . Then  $S \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  as well.

Suppose that  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(1)$  is given by

$$T(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{p_{i}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}, \quad \alpha \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}.$$

Let

$$S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i \left( n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} + \dots + n_{\alpha_m}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha_1}^{(k)} + \dots + n_{\alpha_m}^{(k)} \right)}, \quad (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{\leq}^m.$$
(2.5)

Then  $S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$ . More importantly,  $S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = T(\alpha_1 \cup \dots \cup \alpha_m)$  whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{\leq}^m$ . Therefore it makes sense for us to write  $T(\alpha_1 \cup \dots \cup \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$ .

In order to analyze the expression  $T(\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_m)$ , we will need to break it down in a manner analogous to (but even finer than) equation (2.1).

**Definition 2.5** If  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(1)$ , write  $T^{(0)} = I$ ,  $T^{(1)} = T$ , and let  $T^{(2)} \in \mathbf{PE}(2)$  be determined by  $T(\alpha_1 \cup \alpha_2) = T(\alpha_1)T(\alpha_2)T^{(2)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)$ ,  $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})^2_{<}$ . Inductively define  $T^{(k)}$  for  $k \geq 3$  by

$$T(\alpha_1 \cup \dots \cup \alpha_k) = \prod_{\{\beta_1, \dots, \beta_j\} \subset \{\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_k\}} T^{(j)}(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_j), \quad (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{<}^m.$$
(2.6)

**Example 2.6** If k = 3 then (2.6) becomes

$$T(\alpha_1 \cup \alpha_2 \cup \alpha_3) = T(\alpha_1)T(\alpha_2)T(\alpha_3)T^{(2)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)T^{(2)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_3)T^{(2)}(\alpha_2, \alpha_3)T^{(3)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3).$$
(2.7)

Taking 
$$T(\alpha) = T_1^{2(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha}^{(2)}} T_2^{n_{\alpha}^{(1)} - 5(n_{\alpha}^{(2)})^2}$$
 in (2.7) gives us

$$\begin{split} &T(\alpha_1 \cup \alpha_2 \cup \alpha_3) \\ &= \left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)})} T_2^{n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)} - 5(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)})^2}\right) \\ &= \left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}} T_2^{n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} - 5(n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)})^2}\right) \\ &= \left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}} T_2^{n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} - 5(n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^2}\right) \\ &\left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)}} T_2^{n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} - 5(n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^2}\right) \\ &\left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)}} T_2^{n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)} - 5(n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)})^2}\right) \\ &\left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + 4n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + 2(n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} + 4n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} T_2^{-10n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)}}\right) \\ &\left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} + 4n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} + 2(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} + 4n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} T_2^{-10n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)}}\right) \\ &\left(T_1^{2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + 4n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + 2(n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} + 4n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} T_2^{-10n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)}}\right) \\ &\left(T_1^{4(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}}\right). \end{split}$$

We remark that if  $T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  then  $T^{(k)} = I$  for k > d.

Suppose now that  $d \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$ , where m > 1. We will define new polynomial expressions

$$T^{(a_1,\cdots,a_m)} \in \mathbf{PE}(a_1+\cdots+a_m)$$

for any m-tuple of non-negative integers  $(a_1, \dots, a_m)$  such that  $T^{(a_1, \dots, a_m)} = I$  whenever

$$a_1 + \cdots + a_m > d$$
.

We begin with a few starting cases. First set  $T^{(0,0,\cdots,0)} = I$ . Let  $T^{(1,0,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1)$  be the part of  $T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)$  which depends only on  $\alpha_1$ . That is,

$$T^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1) = T(\alpha_1,\emptyset,\emptyset,\cdots,\emptyset).$$

Let  $T^{(0,1,0,\cdots,0)}$  be the part of  $T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)$  which depends only on  $\alpha_2$ ,

$$T^{(0,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_2) = T(\emptyset,\alpha_2,\emptyset,\cdots,\emptyset),$$

and so on. Let  $T^{(1,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)$  be the part of  $T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)$  depending only on  $\alpha_1$  and  $\alpha_2$ , but on neither alone, that is, let

$$T^{(1,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2) = T(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\emptyset,\cdots,\emptyset) \left( T^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1) T^{(0,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_2) \right)^{-1}.$$

Other expressions  $T^{(a_1,\dots,a_m)}$ ,  $a_i \in \{0,1\}$ , are defined analogously.

Example 2.7 Suppose again that

$$T(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3) = T_1^{(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} - n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} (n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2 + 5 n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)} T_2^{3(n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^3 - 2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} - 17(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2}.$$

Then

$$\begin{split} T^{(1,0,0)}(\alpha_1) &= T_1^{(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2} T_2^{-2(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)})^2 \, n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}} \\ T^{(0,1,0)}(\alpha_2) &= T_2^{3(n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)})^3} \\ T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2) &= T_1^{n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)}} \\ T^{(0,0,1)}(\alpha_3) &= T_2^{-17(n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2} \\ T^{(1,0,1)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_3) &= T_1^{n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} (n_{\alpha_3}^{(1)})^2} \\ T^{(0,1,1)}(\alpha_2,\alpha_3) &= I \\ T^{(1,1,1)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3) &= T_1^{5n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_2}^{(1)} n_{\alpha_3}^{(2)}}. \end{split}$$

Now,  $T^{(2,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)})$  is defined to be the part of  $T(\alpha_1^{(1)}\cup\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2,\cdots,\alpha_m)$  which depends on  $\alpha_1^{(1)}$  and  $\alpha_1^{(2)}$ , but on neither alone. That is,

$$T^{(2,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)}) = T(\alpha_1^{(1)} \cup \alpha_1^{(2)},\emptyset,\cdots,\emptyset) \left(T^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)})T^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(2)})\right)^{-1}.$$

**Example 2.8** For  $T(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3)$  as above,

$$T^{(2,0,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)}) \\ \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}}n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2((n_{\alpha_1^{(1)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + (n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}} + 2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}}n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}))} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}}n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(1)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + (n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}}n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}))} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + (n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(1)}}n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + (n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + (n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}(n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})} \\ = T_1 \stackrel{2n^{(1)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}}}{}^{2(n_{\alpha_1^{(2)}})^2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)}} + 2n^{(2)}_{\alpha_1^{(2)$$

 $T^{(2,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2)$  is defined to be that part of

$$T(\alpha_1^{(1)} \cup \alpha_1^{(2)}, \alpha_2, \alpha_3, \cdots, \alpha_m)$$

which depends on  $\{\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_1^{(2)}, \alpha_2\}$ , but not on any proper subset of this set. In other words,

$$\begin{split} &T^{(2,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2)\\ =&T(\alpha_1^{(1)}\cup\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2,\emptyset,\cdots,\emptyset)\Big(T^{(2,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)})T^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)})\\ &T^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(2)})T^{(0,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_2)T^{(1,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_2)T^{(1,1,0,\cdots,0)}(\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2)\Big)^{-1}. \end{split}$$

Hopefully, the following definition will now be marginally accessible.

**Definition 2.9** Suppose that  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$ . Let  $T^{(0,0,\dots,0)} = I$ , and for every m-tuple  $(a_1, \dots, a_m)$  of non-negative integers, at least one of which is not zero, let

$$T^{(a_1,\cdots,a_m)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)},\cdots,\alpha_1^{(a_1)},\alpha_2^{(1)},\alpha_2^{(2)},\cdots,\alpha_2^{(a_2)},\cdots,\alpha_m^{(1)},\alpha_m^{(2)},\cdots,\alpha_m^{(a_m)})$$

be the portion of

$$T(\alpha_1^{(1)} \cup \alpha_1^{(2)} \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_1^{(a_1)}, \alpha_2^{(1)} \cup \alpha_2^{(2)} \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_2^{(a_2)}, \cdots, \alpha_m^{(1)} \cup \alpha_m^{(2)} \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_m^{(a_m)})$$

which depends on no proper subset of

$$\{\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)},\cdots,\alpha_1^{(a_1)},\alpha_2^{(1)},\alpha_2^{(2)},\cdots,\alpha_2^{(a_2)},\cdots,\alpha_m^{(1)},\alpha_m^{(2)},\cdots,\alpha_m^{(a_m)}\}.$$

In particular, Definition 2.9 tells us that

$$T(\alpha_{1}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{1}^{(2)} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{1}^{(a_{1})}, \alpha_{2}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{2}^{(2)} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{2}^{(a_{2})}, \dots \dots, \alpha_{m}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{m}^{(2)} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{m}^{(a_{m})})$$

$$= \prod_{\substack{\{\beta_{i}^{(1)}, \dots, \beta_{i}^{(b_{i})}\}\\ \subset \{\alpha_{i}^{(1)}, \dots, \alpha_{i}^{(a_{i})}\},\\ 1 \le i \le m}} T^{(b_{1}, \dots, b_{m})}(\beta_{1}^{(1)}, \beta_{1}^{(2)}, \dots, \beta_{1}^{(b_{1})}, \beta_{2}^{(1)}, \beta_{2}^{(2)}, \dots, \beta_{2}^{(b_{2})}, \dots$$

$$(2.8)$$

# 2.2 Combinatorial Tools.

We now introduce the combinatorial machinery we will need. The key tool for this is the following polynomial Hales-Jewett theorem ([BL2]).

**Theorem 2.10** Suppose numbers  $k,d,r\in \mathbb{N}$  are given. Then there exists a number  $N=N(k,d,r)\in \mathbb{N}$  having the property that whenever we have an r-cell partition

$$F\Big(\{1,\cdots,k\}\times\{1,\cdots,N\}^d\Big)=\bigcup_{i=1}^rC_i,$$

one of the sets  $C_i$ ,  $1 \le i \le r$  contains a configuration of the form

$$\left\{A\cup(B\times S^d):B\subset\{1,\cdots,k\}\right\}$$

for some  $A\subset \left(\{1,\cdots,k\}\times\{1,\cdots,N\}^d\right)$  and some non-empty set  $S\subset\{1,\cdots,N\}$  satisfying

 $A \cap (\{1, \cdots, k\} \times S^d) = \emptyset.$ 

**Definition 2.11** Given a subgroup  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq}(1)$ , and an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , the pair  $(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  is said to be *balanced* if for every  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  (see Definition 2.3) and every  $a_1, \dots, a_m \in \mathbf{N} \cup \{0\}$ , we have  $T^{(a_1, \dots, a_m)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ .

Here is the combinatorial result we need, which is a consequence of Theorem 2.10.

**Theorem 2.12** Suppose  $t,d,l,m \in \mathbb{N}$ . There exist numbers N = N(t,d,l) and  $w(t,d,l) \in \mathbb{N}$  such that for any IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and subgroup  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  with  $(G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  balanced, and any sets of polynomial expressions

$$\left\{R_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)\right\}_{i=1}^t \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$$

and

$$\{W_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)\}_{i=1}^t \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m),$$

there exist sets of polynomial expressions

$$L = \left\{ L_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) \right\}_{i=1}^w \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$$

and

$$M = \left\{ M_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) \right\}_{i=1}^w \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N)$$

having the property that for any l-cell partition

$$L \times M = \bigcup_{i=1}^{l} C_i,$$

there exist numbers a, b, and q, with  $1 \leq a, b \leq w$  and  $1 \leq q \leq l$ , and sets  $S_i \subset \{1, \dots, N\}, 1 \leq i \leq m$ , with  $S_1 < \dots < S_m$ , such that under the symbolic substitution  $\beta_i = \bigcup_{n \in S_i} \alpha_n, 1 \leq i \leq m$  we have, for  $1 \leq i, j \leq t$ ,

$$(L_a(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_N)R_i(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m), M_b(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_N)W_j(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m)) \in C_q.$$

**Proof.** Let  $N = mN(t^2, d, l)$  (where  $N(t^2, d, l)$  is as in Theorem 2.10). If

$$Fig(\{1,\cdots,t^2\} imes\{1,\cdots,N\}^dig)=igcup_{i=1}^l C_i$$

then one of the cells  $C_q$  of this partition,  $1 \leq q \leq l$  contains a configuration of the form

$$\left\{A \cup \left(B \times (S_1 \cup \cdots \cup S_m)^d\right) : B \subset \{1, \cdots, t^2\}\right\},\$$

where  $A \subset (\{1, \dots, t^2\} \times \{1, \dots, N\}^d)$  and

$$\emptyset \neq S_j \subset \left\{ \frac{j-1}{m} N + 1, \dots, \frac{j}{m} N \right\}, \ 1 \leq j \leq m$$

satisfy

$$A \cap (\{1, \dots, t^2\} \times (S_1 \cup \dots \cup S_m)^d) = \emptyset.$$

Now, for every fixed  $i, j, 1 \leq i, j \leq t$ , and  $E \subset \{1, \dots, N\}$  with  $|E| \leq d$ , pick exactly one point  $x_{E,i,j} \in (\{1, \dots, N\})^d$  whose set of coordinates (a subset of  $\{1, \dots, N\}$ ) equals E. Write

$$E_z = E \cap \left\{ \frac{z-1}{m} N + 1, \dots, \frac{z}{m} N \right\}, \quad 1 \le z \le m,$$

and put  $a_z = |E_z|$ . Denote the elements of  $E_z$  by  $n_z^{(1)} < \cdots < n_z^{(a_z)}$ . We wish to define a function

$$f: F(\{1, \dots, t^2\} \times \{1, \dots, N\}^d) \to \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N) \times \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N)$$

having some properties which we will put off mentioning for a bit and which satisfies  $f(\alpha \cup \beta) = f(\alpha)f(\beta)$  when  $\alpha \cap \beta = \emptyset$ . Any such function will be uniquely determined once it is defined on singletons. For E, i, j as above, let

$$f((it+j,x_{E,i,j}))$$

$$= \left(R_i^{(a_1,\dots,a_m)}(\alpha_{n_1^{(1)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_1^{(a_1)}},\alpha_{n_2^{(1)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_2^{(a_2)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_m^{(1)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_m^{(a_m)}}), W_j^{(a_1,\dots,a_m)}(\alpha_{n_1^{(1)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_1^{(a_1)}},\alpha_{n_2^{(1)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_2^{(a_2)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_m^{(1)}},\dots,\alpha_{n_m^{(a_m)}})\right)$$

$$\in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N) \times \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N). \tag{2.9}$$

We mean here, for example, by

$$R_i^{(a_1,\cdots,a_m)}(\alpha_{n_1^{(1)}},\cdots,\alpha_{n_1^{(a_1)}},\alpha_{n_2^{(1)}},\cdots,\alpha_{n_2^{(a_2)}},\cdots,\alpha_{n_m^{(1)}},\cdots,\alpha_{n_m^{(a_m)}}),$$

that element  $S \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N)$  which is defined by

$$S(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{N}) = R_{i}^{(a_{1}, \dots, a_{m})}(\alpha_{n_{1}^{(1)}}, \dots, \alpha_{n_{1}^{(a_{1})}}, \alpha_{n_{2}^{(1)}}, \dots, \alpha_{n_{2}^{(a_{2})}}, \dots, \alpha_{n_{m}^{(1)}}, \dots, \alpha_{n_{m}^{(a_{m})}}).$$

$$(2.10)$$

(This explains why we can say that the range of f is contained in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N) \times \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N)$ .) On all other singletons in  $F(\{1,\cdots,t^2\}\times\{1,\cdots,N\}^d)$ , that is, on those not of the form  $\{(it+j,x_{E,i,j})\}$ , f is defined to be the identity. As mentioned earlier, f extends uniquely to a multiplicative function on  $F(\{1,\cdots,t^2\}\times\{1,\cdots,N\}^d)$ . Let

$$L = \{L_i(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_N) : 1 < i < w\}$$

be the set of elements in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N)$  which occur as the first coordinate in a member of the range of f. Recall that  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  is a group, and furthermore  $(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  is assumed to be balanced (see Definition 2.11). Since  $R_i \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq t$ ,  $R_1^{(a_1, \dots, a_m)} \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  for  $1 \leq i \leq t$  and  $a_i \in \mathbf{N} \cup \{0\}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq m$ . Therefore, by Proposition 2.4 the expression  $S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)$  of 2.10 which occurs as the first coordinate in (2.9) is also in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ . Therefore we have  $L \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ . Let

$$M = \{ M_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) : 1 \le i \le w \}$$

be the set of elements which occur in the second coordinate. Of course the range of f is contained in  $L \times M$ . Suppose now that we have an l-cell partition of  $L \times M$ ,

$$L \times M = \bigcup_{i=1}^{l} C_i.$$

Then

$$F(\{1,\cdots,t^2\}\times\{1,\cdots,N\}) = \bigcup_{i=1}^{l} f^{-1}(C_i),$$

and there exist  $q, 1 \leq q \leq m, A \subset \{1, \dots, t^2\} \times \{1, \dots, N\}$ , and sets

$$\emptyset \neq S_j \subset \left\{ \frac{j-1}{m}N + 1, \dots, \frac{j}{m}N \right\}, \ 1 \leq j \leq m,$$

where

$$A \cap (\{1, \dots, t^2\} \times (S_1 \cup \dots \cup S_m)^d) = \emptyset,$$

such that

$$\left\{A \cup \left(B \times (S_1 \cup \dots \cup S_m)^d\right) : B \subset \{1, \dots, t^2\}\right\} \subset f^{-1}(C_q).$$

Define  $a, b, 1 \leq a, b \leq w$  by  $(L_a, M_b) = f(A)$ , and let  $\beta_i = \bigcup_{n \in S_i} \alpha_n, 1 \leq i \leq m$ . Now, as to the additional property of f, the reader should convince himself with the help of equation (2.8) that for  $1 \leq i, j \leq t^2$ ,

$$f(it+j,(S_1\cup\cdots\cup S_m)^d)=(R_i(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_m),W_j(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_m)).$$

It follows that

$$(L_a(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)R_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m), M_b(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)W_j(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m)) \in C_q,$$

$$1 \le i, j \le t.$$

A classical combinatorial result which concerns IP-rings was proved by Hindman in 1974. One formulation of Hindman's Theorem ([H]) is as follows:

П

**Theorem 2.13** If  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring, and if for some  $r \in \mathbb{N}$ , we are given an r-cell partition of  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)} = \bigcup_{i=1}^{r} C_i$ , then for some  $i, 1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $C_i$  contains an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ .

A natural consequence of Hindman's Theorem is the following:

**Proposition 2.14** (see [FK2], Theorem 1.5) Suppose that X is a compact metric space and that for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\{x_{\alpha}^{(n)}\}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in X. Then for any IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , there exists an IP-sub-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad x_{\alpha}^{(n)} = z_n$$

exists for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

We will find it convenient to use the following generalization of Hindman's Theorem, the Milliken-Taylor Theorem.

**Theorem 2.15** ([M], [T]) Suppose that  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring,  $m, r \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $(\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^m = \bigcup_{i=1}^r C_i$ . Then there exists  $j, 1 \leq i \leq r$ , and an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $(\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\leq}^m \subset C_j$ .

Just as Hindman's Theorem gives rise to Proposition 2.14, the following is a consequence of the Milliken-Taylor Theorem:

**Theorem 2.16** Suppose that X is a compact metric space,  $(m_n)_{n\in\mathbb{N}}\subset\mathbb{N}$  is a sequence, and that for each  $n\in\mathbb{N}$ ,  $\{x_{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{m_n})}^{(n)}:(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{m_n})\in(\mathcal{F})_{<}^{m_n}\}$  is a sequence in X indexed by  $(\mathcal{F})_{<}^{m_n}$ . Then, for any IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , there exists an IP-sub-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}\subset\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

exists for each  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ .

The following theorem from [BFM] will be used in Section 3 in order to establish the existence of primitive extensions.

**Theorem 2.17** Suppose that  $\mathcal{H}$  is a Hilbert space,  $(U_i)_{i=1}^t$  is a commuting family of unitary operators on  $\mathcal{H}$ ,  $\left(p_i(x_1,\dots,x_k)\right)_{i=1}^t\subset \mathbf{Z}[x_1,\dots,x_k], p_i(0,\dots,0)=0,\ 1\leq i\leq t$ , and that  $(n_{\alpha}^{(j)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  are IP-sets in  $\mathbf{Z},\ 1\leq j\leq k$ . Suppose  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring such that for each  $f\in\mathcal{H}$ ,

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ \Big( \prod_{i=1}^t U_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \cdots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})} \Big) f = P_{(p_1, \cdots, p_t)} f$$

exists in the weak topology. Then  $P_{(p_1,\cdots,p_t)}$  is an orthogonal projection. Projections of this type commute, that is, if also  $\left(q_i(x_1,\cdots,x_k)\right)_{i=1}^t\subset \mathbf{Z}[x_1,\cdots,x_k]$ ,  $q_i(0,\cdots,0)=0,\ 1\leq i\leq t$ , then  $P_{(p_1,\cdots,p_t)}P_{(q_1,\cdots,q_t)}=P_{(q_1,\cdots,q_t)}P_{(p_1,\cdots,p_t)}$ .

We shall need one more proposition which, while not being as purely "combinatorial" in nature as the others in this section, is concerned with limits along IP-rings, in particular providing a sufficient condition for showing that an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in a Hilbert space converges to 0 weakly along a subring. This proposition is a modification of [FK2, Lemma 5.3]. A proof is provided for completeness.

**Proposition 2.18** Suppose that  $(x_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is a bounded  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in a Hilbert space and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. If

$$\underset{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(1)})^2_{<}}{\text{IP-lim}} \langle x_{\alpha}, x_{\alpha\cup\beta} \rangle = 0$$

then for some subring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}} x_{\alpha} = 0$$

in the weak topology.

**Proof.** Let  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  be an IP-ring with the property that

$$\mathop{\hbox{\rm IP-lim}}_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}^{(2)}} \ x_\alpha=u$$

exists weakly. We have, for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\underset{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_k)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_<^k}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ \left\langle x_{\alpha_1\cup\cdots\cup\alpha_k},u\right\rangle = \left|\left|v\right|\right|^2,$$

from which it follows that for all  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ ,

$$\prod_{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\leq}^m} \left\langle \frac{1}{m} \sum_{k=1}^m x_{\alpha_1 \cup \dots \cup \alpha_k}, u \right\rangle = \left| \left| u \right| \right|^2.$$
(2.11)

On the other hand,

$$\begin{split} &\lim_{m \to \infty} \quad \underset{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{<}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| \frac{1}{m} \sum_{k=1}^m x_{\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_k} \right| \right|^2 \\ &= \lim_{m \to \infty} \quad \underset{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{<}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \frac{1}{m^2} \sum_{k,j=1}^m \left\langle x_{\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_k}, x_{\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_j} \right\rangle \\ &= \lim_{m \to \infty} \frac{1}{m^2} \sum_{k,j=1}^m \quad \underset{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{<}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \left\langle x_{\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_k}, x_{\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_j} \right\rangle \\ &= \lim_{m \to \infty} \frac{1}{m^2} \sum_{k=1}^m \left| \left| x_{\alpha_1 \cup \cdots \cup \alpha_k} \right| \right|^2 = 0. \end{split}$$

This together with (2.11) gives u = 0.

#### 2.3. Factorization and Decomposition of Measures.

We conclude this section with a brief review of generalities concerning factors and measurable disintegration. For a more comprehensive treatment, the reader is referred to [F2].

We will be dealing with measure preserving systems on probability spaces, denoted by  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$ , etc. in which the group  $\Omega$  of measure preserving transformations is generated by r commuting transformations  $T_1, T_2, \dots, T_r$ . We will not usually need to explicitly mention the transformations  $T_i$ , rather we deal with elements of  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$ , which we denote by  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$ ,  $S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$ , etc. We have already indicated these may be viewed as  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequences in  $\Omega$ .

Remark 2.19 For the purposes of the proofs of our theorems, we shall always assume (implicitly) that the measure spaces with which we deal are *Lebesgue spaces*. In other words, we shall assume they are measurably isomorphic to a union of at most countably many (possibly zero) point masses and some (possibly trivial) interval on the real line endowed with Lebesgue measure. This is done because many of the constructions we use (decomposition of measures, etc.) require the underlying spaces to be Lebesgue. Later we will explain why our results hold for general, possibly non-Lebesgue spaces, given that they hold for Lebesgue spaces (Remark 5.4).

At times we will be dealing with a system  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  which is a *factor* of some other system, say  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$ . In other words, we have measure preserving actions of the same group  $\Omega$  on both spaces, and moreover there exists a measurable function  $\pi: Z \to Y$ , called the *factor map*, such that  $\gamma(\pi^{-1}(B)) = \nu(B)$  for all  $B \in \mathcal{B}$  and such that  $\pi(Tz) = T\pi(z)$  for a.e.  $z \in Z$  and every  $T \in \Omega$ .

Suppose that  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a factor of  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  and  $\pi$  is the factor map. Then of course  $Z = \bigcup_{y \in Y} \pi^{-1}(y) \mod 0$ . We will identify  $\mathcal{B}$  with the completion of the  $\sigma$ -algebra  $\{\bigcup_{y \in B} \pi^{-1}(y) : B \in \mathcal{B}\}$  of subsets of Z which consists of all sets which "sit over" measurable subsets of Y. Therefore we will regularly say " $C \in \mathcal{B}$ " if  $C \subset Z$  and  $C = \pi^{-1}(B) \mod 0$  for some  $B \in \mathcal{B}$ . (In other words, we regard  $\mathcal{B}$  as a sub- $\sigma$ -algebra of  $\mathcal{C}$ .)

There exists a family  $\{\gamma_y : y \in Y\}$  of probability measures on Z, called the decomposition of the measure  $\gamma$  over Y, having the property that for every  $f \in L^1(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ , the function

$$E(f|Y)(y) = E(f|\mathcal{B})(y) = \int_Z f(z) \ d\gamma_y(z),$$

called the *conditional expectation* of f given  $\mathcal{B}$ , is defined a.e., is a measurable function of y, and satisfies  $\int_{\pi^{-1}(B)} f \ d\gamma = \int_B E(f|Y) \ d\nu$  for all  $B \in \mathcal{B}$ . Sometimes we will write  $\gamma_z$ , where  $z \in Z$ . In this case, we mean  $\gamma_{\pi(z)}$ .

The conditional product system of Z with itself relative to Y will be denoted by  $(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma}, \tilde{\Omega})$ . This space arises in the following way. For  $f, g \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ , write  $f \otimes g(z_1, z_2) = f(z_1)g(z_2)$ . Define a measure  $\tilde{\gamma}$  on  $\mathcal{C} \otimes \mathcal{C}$  by letting

$$\int f \otimes g \, d\tilde{\gamma} = \int_Y E(f|Y)(y)E(g|Y)(y) \, d\nu(y)$$
$$= \int_Y \int_Z \int_Z f(z_1)g(z_2) \, d\gamma_y(z_1)d\gamma_y(z_2)d\nu(y)$$

for  $f,g \in L^{\infty}(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  and extending to  $\mathcal{C} \otimes \mathcal{C}$ . If we let  $\pi:Z \to Y$  denote the natural factor map, one may show that the measure  $\tilde{\gamma}$  is supported on the set

$$Z \times_Y Z = \{(z_1, z_2) \in Z \times Z : \pi(z_1) = \pi(z_2)\}.$$

We denote by  $C \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} C$  the  $\sigma$ -algebra on  $Z \times_Y Z$  which consists of the members of  $C \otimes C$  intersected with  $Z \times_Y Z$ . The group of  $\tilde{\gamma}$ -preserving transformations  $\tilde{\Omega}$  is generated by the set of r commuting measure preserving transformations  $\{\tilde{T}_1, \dots, \tilde{T}_r\}$ , where  $\tilde{T}_i$  is defined by  $\tilde{T}_i(z_1, z_2) = (T_i z_1, T_i z_2), 1 \leq i \leq r$ . If  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(1)$  is given by  $T(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}$  then we will write  $\tilde{T}$  for the  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence in  $\tilde{\Omega}$  defined by

$$\tilde{T}(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} \tilde{T}_{i}^{p_{i}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}.$$

When there is not cause for confusion, however (i.e. when it is clear that the sequence of transformations lies in  $\tilde{\Omega}$ ), we may simply use T instead of  $\tilde{T}$ . (See for example Definitions 3.5 and 3.6, where this is the case.)

#### CHAPTER 3

# PRIMITIVE EXTENSIONS

Recall that (see the discussion near the end of the introduction) the crucial step in the proof of our main result is showing that if everything holds for sets in some proper factor of our system then it holds for sets in some non-trivial extension of this factor. The non-trivial extensions we will be finding for which it is possible to prove this fact are so-called *primitive* extensions. Loosely speaking we call an extension Z of Y primitive if for some  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a subgroup  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  having the property that Z-measurable functions exhibit certain rigidity properties along members of G on an appropriately chosen IP-ring, while exhibiting certain mixing properties along members of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus G$ . This of course is a rather imprecise explanation and the intention is merely to offer some of the flavor of this section.

The following definition makes somewhat more precise what we mean by "rigid" behavior. It is modelled after Definition 6.1 of [FK2], although it is somewhat more cumbersome than the definition appearing there. Our definition of course takes into account polynomiality, but even in the linear case it is weaker than Definition 6.1 in [FK2] and applies to a possibly larger class of functions. Our reason for choosing the present formulation is that at some point we will want to show the existence of almost periodic functions (see Theorem 3.11), and this is more easily accomplished with the weakened definition, which is still strong enough for our later purposes. The corresponding portion of the proof of Furstenberg's and Katznelson's linear IP multiple recurrence theorem, namely Lemmas 7.1, 7.2 and 7.3 of [FK2], uses linearity of the expressions, and while that proof could probably be adapted to the polynomialized situation, we are choosing to take an easier road home, sacrificing a bit of simplicity in the definitions in order to shorten the proof.

We remind the reader that all measure spaces we work with are assumed to be Lebesgue spaces.

**Definition 3.1** Suppose that  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a factor of  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$ ,  $d \in \mathbf{N}$ ,  $G \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a subgroup, and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. We say that  $f \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  is almost periodic over Y for G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , and we write  $f \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ , if for every  $\epsilon > 0$  there exist  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  and  $D \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(D) < \epsilon$  such that for every  $\delta > 0$  and every  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  having the property that whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^m$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$  we have a set  $E = E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathcal{B}$ , with  $\nu(E) < \delta$ , such that for all  $y \notin (D \cup E)$ , there exists  $j = j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m, y)$  with  $1 \leq j \leq l$  satisfying

$$||T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)f-g_j||_y<\epsilon.$$

We realize that this definition is quite involved. However, it strikes a balance between being both strong enough to include the properties we desire and weak

enough to simplify the task of showing that almost periodic functions are abundant under the proper conditions (this is the content of Theorem 3.11).

#### Remarks 3.2

- (i)  $AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)}) \cap L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  is a T-invariant algebra which contains |g| and  $\overline{g}$  whenever it contains g.
- (ii) If  $f \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  and for every  $\epsilon > 0$  there exists  $h \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  with  $||f h||_y < \epsilon$  for a.e.  $y \in Y$ , then  $f \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ .
  - (iii) If  $h \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  and  $E \in \mathcal{B}$  then  $1_E h \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ .
- (iv)  $AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  need not be closed; however, if  $f \in \overline{AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})}$  then for any  $\epsilon > 0$  there exist  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^{\infty}(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  (select them first in  $L^2(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  and then truncate) such that for every  $T(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  having the property that for every  $(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{<}^m$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$  we have a set  $E = E(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m) \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(E) < \epsilon$  such that for all  $y \in E^c$  there exists  $j = j(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m,y)$  with  $1 \leq j \leq l$  satisfying  $||T(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)f g_j||_y < \epsilon$ . (Notice the absence of D and  $\delta$  in this weaker property.)

The following theorem is the first of three theorems in this section which will be used in the main proof (Section 5). Basically it allows us to assume without loss of generality that, subject to constraints which we are able to ensure are satisfied there,  $1_A$  is almost periodic.

**Theorem 3.3** Suppose that  $1_A \in \overline{AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})}$  (closure in  $L^2(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$ ) and  $\delta > 0$ . Then there exists a set  $A' \subset A$  with  $\mu(A \setminus A') < \delta$  such that  $1_{A'} \in AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ .

**Proof.** For each  $\epsilon > 0$ , we can find  $h \in AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  and a  $\mathcal{B}$ -measurable set E with  $\nu(E) > 1 - \epsilon$  such that for each  $y \in E$ ,  $\big| \big| 1_A - h \big| \big|_y < \epsilon$ . We have, by Remark 3.2 (iii),  $1_E h \in AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})$ , and furthermore  $\big| \big| 1_{A \cap E} - 1_E h \big| \big|_y < \epsilon$  for a.e.  $y \in Y$ . Replace A by  $A \cap E$ . Repeat this process countably, for a sequence of  $\epsilon$ 's whose sum is less than  $\delta$ . We are left with a set A' which, by construction and Remark 3.2 (ii), has the properties we require.

Our next task is to define primitive extensions. First we need two preliminary definitions. The first of these comes nearly verbatim from [FK2].

**Definition 3.4** If  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu)$  is a factor of  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ , then a function  $H(z_1, z_2) \in L^{\infty}(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$  is called a  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel if

$$\int H(z_1, z_2) d\gamma_{z_2}(z_1) = 0$$

for a.e.  $z_2 \in Z$ . For  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernels H we define, for  $\phi \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ ,

$$H * \phi(z_1) = \int H(z_1, z_2) \phi(z_2) d\gamma_{z_1}(z_2).$$

If H is a  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel, then for a.e.  $y \in Y$ ,  $\phi \to H * \phi$  defines a Hilbert-Schmidt operator on  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma_y)$ . If H is self-adjoint, that is if  $H(z_1, z_2) = \overline{H(z_2, z_1)}$  a.e, then for a.e.  $y \in Y$ ,  $\phi \to H * \phi$  defines a self-adjoint Hilbert-Schmidt operator on

 $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma_y)$  with real spectrum  $(\lambda_i(y))_{i=1}^{\infty}$ ,  $|\lambda_1(y)| \geq |\lambda_2(y)| \geq \cdots$ . Also, we may write

 $H(z_1, z_2) = \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(z_1) \overline{\phi_k(z_2)},$ 

where  $\{\phi_k\}_{k=1}^{\infty} \subset L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  is, for a.e.  $y \in Y$ , an orthonormal (in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma_y)$ ) family of eigenvectors for this operator associated with the eigenvalues  $\lambda_k(y)$  (see [FK2] for details). If for all k we have  $\lambda_k \geq 0$  a.e., H is said to be non-negative definite.

As mentioned earlier, there are two components to primitive extensions; rigidity, which is exemplified in the phenomenon of almost periodicity, and *mixing*, which we now address.

**Definition 3.5** Suppose that  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring,  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a factor of  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$ , and  $S \in \mathbf{PE}(1)$ . S is said to be mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  if for every  $H \in L^2(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$  satisfying E(H|Y) = 0 we have

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad S(\alpha)H = 0$$

weakly. A set  $A = \{S_1, S_2, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}(1)$  will be said to be a *mixing set* on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  if  $S_i$  and  $S_i S_j^{-1}$  are mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,  $1 \leq i \neq j \leq t$ .

Finally we are in a position to define primitive extensions. We point out that our approach to this matter is somewhat different from that in [FK2]. There, the density of almost periodic functions is taken as part of the definition of primitive extension and the bulk of the work is showing that a particular class of extensions (namely, those arising in a prescribed manner) have this property. We, on the other hand, start by defining an extension to be primitive if it arises in this (suitably altered because of polynomiality, of course) manner, and prove the density of almost periodic functions (for this prescribed class) as Theorem 3.11. The effect is that the task of showing that primitive extensions exist (Theorem 3.15) is correspondingly simplified. The difference between these two approaches, we remark, is more ornamental than fundamental.

**Definition 3.6** Suppose that  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a factor of  $(W, \mathcal{D}, \xi, \Omega)$ ,  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a subgroup,  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring, and there exists a non-trivial self-adjoint non-negative definite  $\frac{W}{V}$ -kernel H such that for all  $T \in G$  we have

Suppose an  $\Omega$ -invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra  $\mathcal{C} \subset \mathcal{W}$  is complete with regard to  $\xi$  and is contained in the least  $\Omega$ -invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra containing  $\mathcal{B}$  with respect to which the functions

$$\{H * \phi : \phi \in L^2(W, \mathcal{D}, \xi)\}$$

are measurable. In this case, the factor determined by C, say  $(Z, C, \gamma, \Omega)$ , is said to be a compact extension of Y with respect to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Suppose in addition that T is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  for all  $T \in (\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus G)$ . In this case  $(Z, C, \gamma, \Omega)$  is said to be a primitive extension of Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G.

Notice that the definition does depend in a critical way on d, so that it would be perhaps more precise to say "d-primitive extension". However, in Section 5, where these notions are applied, d will be fixed and there won't be cause for confusion.

#### Remarks 3.7

(i) If H (the H of Definition 3.6, that is) is given by

$$H(w_1, w_2) = \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(w_1) \overline{\phi_k(w_2)},$$

then for  $w_1$  in the fiber over y we have:

$$H * \phi_j(w_1) = \int \Big( \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(w_1) \overline{\phi}_k(w_2) \Big) \phi_j(w_2) \ d\xi_{w_1}(w_2) = \lambda_j(y) \phi_j(w_1),$$

where  $\{\xi_w : w \in W\}$  represents the disintegration of  $\xi$  over the factor Y. It follows that the functions  $\phi_j$  must be Z-measurable. In particular, H is a  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel. Moreover, if  $\phi \in L^2(W, \mathcal{D}, \xi)$  and  $\phi' = E(\phi|Z)$  then  $\langle \phi, \phi_k \rangle_w = \langle \phi', \phi_k \rangle_w$  a.e., so that

$$\begin{split} H * \phi(w_1) &= \int \left( \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(w_1) \overline{\phi_k(w_2)} \right) \phi(w_2) \ d\xi_{w_1}(w_2) \\ &= \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(w_1) \langle \phi, \phi_k \rangle_{w_1} \\ &= \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(w_1) \langle \phi', \phi_k \rangle_{w_1} = H * \phi'(w_1). \end{split}$$

Hence  $\mathcal{C}$  must be contained in the least  $\Omega$ -invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra containing  $\mathcal{B}$  with respect to which  $H * \phi$  is measurable for all  $\phi \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . But  $\{H * \phi : \phi \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)\}$  is an algebra. Hence

$$L^{2}(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma) = \overline{\{H * \phi : \phi \in L^{2}(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)\}}.$$
(3.1)

(ii) We now follow the construction of Definition 3.6 with  $W = Z \times_Y Z$ . Consider the  $\frac{Z \times_Y Z}{Y}$ -kernel  $H' \in L^2((Z \times_Y Z) \times_Y (Z \times_Y Z))$  given by

$$H'(z_1, z_2, z_3, z_4) = \sum_{k,l} \lambda_k(y) \lambda_l(y) \phi_k(z_1) \phi_l(z_2) \overline{\phi_k(z_3) \phi_l(z_4)}.$$

Then

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha)H' = H'$$

for all  $T \in G$ . Furthermore,

$$\{H' * \phi : \phi \in L^2(Z \times_Y Z)\}$$

is dense in  $L^2(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$ , so that  $Z \times_Y Z$  is a compact extension of Y with respect to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ .

(iii) If  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(1)$  is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  then for any  $H_1, H_2 \in L^2(Z \times_Y Z)$ , with either  $E(H_1|Y) = 0$  or  $E(H_2|Y) = 0$ , the function

$$H(z_1, z_2, z_3, z_4) = H_1(z_1, z_2)H_2(z_3, z_4) \in L^2((Z \times_Y Z) \times_Y (Z \times_Y Z))$$

satisfies

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ T(\alpha)H = 0$$

weakly. As linear combinations of such functions H are dense in

$$\{H \in L^2((Z \times_Y Z) \times_Y (Z \times_Y Z)) : E(H|Y) = 0\},\$$

T is mixing on  $Z \times_Y Z$  relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ .

In light of Remarks 3.7, we have the following.

**Proposition 3.8** If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G, then  $(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma}, \tilde{\Omega})$  is also a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G.

We now turn our attention to showing (Theorem 3.11) that if  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a compact extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  relative to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  then for some refinement (i.e. subring)  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,  $AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is dense in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . The following proposition is the key.

**Proposition 3.9** Let  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  be an extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$ . If  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a subgroup,  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring and there exists a  $\frac{W}{Y}$ -kernel H such that for all  $T \in G$  we have

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} T(\alpha)H = H,$$

then there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that for all  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  and all  $\epsilon > 0$  there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  far enough out that whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\epsilon}^{\infty}$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$  we have

$$||T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)H-H||<\epsilon.$$

**Proof.** By Theorem 2.14, we may choose a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with the property that for every polynomial expression  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$ , we have existence of the limit

$$\Pr_{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)\in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})^m_{\boldsymbol{\leqslant}}} \ \big| \big| T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)H - H \big| \big|.$$

We need only show that, for arbitrary  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  (which we now fix), this limit is zero. To do this, it suffices to find, for arbitrary  $\epsilon > 0$  and an arbitrary refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  (both of which we now fix), some  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^{\infty}_{\leq}$  with

$$||T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)H-H||<\epsilon.$$

Recall that we have

$$T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = S(\alpha_1) S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) \dots S^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m),$$

where  $S \in G$ , and where for some  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  we have, for any fixed

$$(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1}) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^{m-1}_{\leq}$$

with  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$ ,

$$\{S^{(\alpha_1)}, \cdots, S^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}\} \subset G.$$

As  $S \in G$ , we may fix  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$  with

$$||S(\alpha_1)H - H|| < \frac{\epsilon}{m}.$$

As now  $S^{(\alpha_1)} \in G$ , we may fix  $\alpha_2 \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  with  $\alpha_2 > \alpha_1$  such that

$$||S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)H - H|| < \frac{\epsilon}{m}.$$

As  $S^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)} \in G$ , we may fix  $\alpha_3$ , etc. Finally, we have  $\alpha_m \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ ,  $\alpha_m > \alpha_{m-1}$ , with

$$\left|\left|S^{(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m)H-H\right|\right|<\frac{\epsilon}{m}.$$

Now we have

$$\begin{aligned} & ||T(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m})H - H|| \\ &= ||S(\alpha_{1})S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) \cdots S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H - H|| \\ &\leq ||S(\alpha_{1})S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) \cdots S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H - S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) \cdots S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H|| \\ &+ ||S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) \cdots S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H - S^{(\alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2})}(\alpha_{3}) \cdots S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H|| \\ &+ \cdots + ||S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H - H|| \\ &= ||S(\alpha_{1})H - H|| + ||S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2})H - H|| + \cdots + ||S^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m})H - H|| < \epsilon. \end{aligned}$$

The content of the following lemma is more or less a relativized extension of the fact that the range over a bounded set in a Hilbert space of the operator induced by a bounded kernel is pre-compact. It is needed for Theorem 3.11.

**Lemma 3.10** Suppose that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is an extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$ , H is a  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel, and  $\epsilon > 0$ . There exist functions  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  and a set  $D \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(D) < \epsilon$  having the property that for every  $f \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  with  $||f||_{\infty} < 1$  and every  $y \in D^c$ ,  $||H * f - g_j||_y < \epsilon$  for some  $j, 1 \le j \le l$ .

**Proof.** We may assume without loss of generality that  $||H||_{\infty} \leq 1$ . Let

$$B_y = \{ f \in L^2(Z, C, \gamma_y) : ||f||_y < 1 \}.$$

Let  $(h_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$  be a sequence of functions dense in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  (therefore dense in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma_y)$  for a.e.  $y \in Y$ ). Then  $(H * h_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$  is dense in  $H * B_y$  for a.e. y. But  $H * B_y$  is totally bounded in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma_y)$  for a.e. y, so for some  $l \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $(H * h_i)_{i=1}^l$  is an  $\epsilon$ -net for  $H * B_y$  for every y outside of a set  $D \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(D) < \epsilon$ . Put  $g_i = H * h_i$ ,  $1 \le i \le l$ .

Here now is the second of three theorems from this section to be used later.

**Theorem 3.11** If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a compact extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  with respect to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , then there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is dense in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ .

**Proof.** According to Definition 3.6 and Remark 3.7 (i) there exists a  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel H with

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha)H = H$$

for all  $T \in G$ , and

$$L^{2}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma) = \overline{\{H * \phi : \phi \in L^{2}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)\}}.$$

By Proposition 3.8, we may select a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  having the property that for every  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  and every  $\epsilon > 0$  there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^{\sim}$  with  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$ , we have

$$||T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)H-H|| \leq \epsilon.$$

Suppose now that  $\psi \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . We claim that  $H * \psi \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ . Having established that, the proof will be complete. We may assume that  $||\psi||_{\infty} = 1$ .

Let  $\epsilon > 0$ . By Lemma 3.10 there exist functions  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  and a set  $D \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(D) < \epsilon$  such that for all f with  $||f||_{\infty} < 1$  and all  $g \in D^c$  there exists j = j(f, y) such that

$$\left|\left|H*f-g_j\right|\right|_y<\frac{\epsilon}{2}.$$

Suppose now that  $\delta > 0$  and  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ . There exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{<}^m$ ,  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$ , we have

$$||T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)H-H||<\frac{\delta\epsilon^2}{4}.$$

This implies that there exist sets  $E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathcal{B}$  of measure  $< \delta$  having the property that

$$\left|\left|T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)H-H\right|\right|_y<rac{\epsilon}{2}$$

for all  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{<}^m$  with  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$  and  $y \in E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^c$ .

Note that  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)(H * \psi) = (T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)H) * (T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)\psi)$ . Therefore, if  $y \in (D \cup E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m))^c$  then

$$\begin{aligned} & \left| \left| T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)(H * \psi) - g_{j(T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)\psi, y)} \right| \right|_y \\ \leq & \left| \left| \left( T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)H \right) * \left( T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)\psi \right) - H * \left( T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)\psi \right) \right| \right|_y \\ & + \left| \left| H * T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)\psi - g_{j(T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)\psi, y)} \right| \right|_y < \frac{\epsilon}{2} + \frac{\epsilon}{2} = \epsilon. \end{aligned}$$

It follows that  $H * \psi \in AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ .

Having established the density of almost periodic functions for primitive extensions, we turn to the matter of establishing their existence. The following lemma illustrates how one may replace an arbitrary kernel by a self-adjoint non-negative definite one.

**Lemma 3.12** Let  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  be an extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$ . Suppose that  $0 \not\equiv H \in L^2(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$  satisfies E(H|Y) = 0. Let  $d \in \mathbf{N}$  and let  $T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . If  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring with the property that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha)H = H,$$

then there exists a non-trivial self-adjoint non-negative definite  $\frac{Z}{V}$ -kernel K with

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha)K = K.$$

**Proof.** Truncating the function  $H(z_1, z_2)$  if necessary, we may assume without loss of generality that H is bounded. Also we may assume that  $H(z_1, z_2)$  is not a function of  $z_2$  alone (otherwise, since H is not constant, H is not a function of  $z_1$  alone and proceed similarly). In this case,

$$ilde{H}(z_1,z_2) = H(z_1,z_2) - \int H(t,z_2) \; d\gamma_y(t)$$

is not a function of  $z_2$  alone. Furthermore, for fixed  $z_2$ ,

$$\int \tilde{H}(z_1, z_2) \ d\gamma_y(z_1) = 0,$$

so that  $\tilde{H}$  is a non-trivial  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel which satisfies, as is easily checked,

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha)\tilde{H} = \tilde{H}.$$

For  $z_1$ ,  $z_2$  in the fiber over y we let

$$K(z_1, z_2) = \int \tilde{H}(z_1, t) \overline{\tilde{H}(z_2, t)} \, d\gamma_y(t).$$

 $K(z_1, z_2)$  is self-adjoint and  $K = \tilde{H}\tilde{H}^*$  as an operator, hence it is non-negative definite. K is a  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel, for

$$\int K(z_1, z_2) d\gamma_y(z_1) = \int \int \tilde{H}(z_1, t) \overline{\tilde{H}(z_2, t)} d\gamma_y(t) d\gamma_y(z_1)$$
$$= \int \overline{\tilde{H}(z_2, t)} \int \tilde{H}(z_1, t) d\gamma_y(z_1) d\gamma_y(t) = 0.$$

We claim that

To see this, note that

$$\int \int \int \left| T(\alpha) \tilde{H}(z,t) - \tilde{H}(z,t) \right|^2 d\gamma_y(t) d\gamma_y(z) d\nu(y) \to 0.$$

Therefore, for all  $\alpha$  sufficiently far out, most y's (with respect to  $\nu$ ) will have the property that for most z's (with respect to  $\gamma_y$ ,)

$$\left|\left|T(\alpha)\tilde{H}(z,\cdot)-\tilde{H}(z,\cdot)\right|\right|_y^2=\int\left|T(\alpha)\tilde{H}(z,t)-\tilde{H}(z,t)\right|^2d\gamma_y(t)$$

is small, which implies that for most pairs  $(z_1, z_2)$  (with respect to  $\gamma_y \times \gamma_y$ ,)

$$\left|T(\alpha)K(z_1,z_2) - K(z_1,z_2)\right| = \left|\left\langle T(\alpha)\tilde{H}(z_1,\cdot), T(\alpha)\tilde{H}(z_2,\cdot)\right\rangle_y - \left\langle \tilde{H}(z_1,\cdot), \tilde{H}(z_2,\cdot)\right\rangle_y\right|$$

is small, which is what we need.

The next two lemmas demonstrate the impossibility of trivializing a non-negative definite, self-adjoint kernel by passing to an IP-limit along a compact polynomial expression.

**Lemma 3.13** Suppose that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a compact extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  with respect to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Suppose that  $T \in G$  and  $f \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  satisfy

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} \quad \int \left( T(\alpha) f \otimes T(\alpha) \overline{f} \right) (g \otimes \overline{g}) \ d\tilde{\gamma} = 0$$

for all  $g \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . Then f = 0.

**Proof.** Let  $\delta$  with  $0 < \delta < 1$  be small enough that  $\left| \left| f - h \right| \right|^2 < 2\delta$  implies  $\left| \left\langle f, h \right\rangle \right| > \frac{\left| \left| f \right| \right|^2}{2}$ . Let  $\epsilon > 0$  be small enough that  $\epsilon^2 < \delta$  and

$$\int_{E} \left| \left| f \right| \right|_{y}^{2} d\nu(y) < \delta \text{ for all } E \in \mathcal{B} \text{ with } \nu(E) < \epsilon.$$
 (3.2)

Choose by Theorem 3.11 a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is dense in  $L^2(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$ . Since  $f \in \overline{AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})}$  we may by Remark 3.2 (iv) find  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^{\infty}(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  and  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that whenever  $\alpha > \alpha_0$  we have a set  $E(\alpha) \in \mathcal{B}, \ \nu(E(\alpha)) < \epsilon$ , with the property that for all  $y \in E(\alpha)^c$ , there exists  $j = j(\alpha, y)$  with  $1 \leq j \leq l$  such that

$$\left| \left| T(\alpha)f - g_{j(\alpha,y)} \right| \right|_{y} < \epsilon, \ y \in E(\alpha)^{c}. \tag{3.3}$$

For every  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ ,  $\alpha > \alpha_0$ , let  $h_{\alpha}$  be the function equal to  $g_{j(\alpha,y)}$  on the fiber over y when  $y \in E(\alpha)^c$ , and equal to zero on fibers over  $y \in E(\alpha)$ . Each  $h_{\alpha}$  is measurable, and by (3.2) and (3.3) we have

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \left| T(\alpha)f - h_{\alpha} \right| \right|^2 &= \int \int \left| T(\alpha)f - h_{\alpha} \right|^2 \, d\gamma_y \, d\nu(y) \\ &= \int_{E(\alpha)} \left| \left| T(\alpha)f \right| \right|_y^2 \, d\nu(y) + \int_{E(\alpha)^c} \left| \left| T(\alpha)f - g_{j(\alpha,y)} \right| \right|_y^2 \, d\nu(y) \\ &< \delta + \epsilon^2 < 2\delta. \end{aligned}$$

Therefore we also have  $\left|\left|f-T(\alpha)^{-1}h_{\alpha}\right|\right|^{2}<2\delta$ , whence

$$\left| \left\langle T(\alpha)f, h_{\alpha} \right\rangle \right| = \left| \left\langle f, T(\alpha)^{-1} h_{\alpha} \right\rangle \right| \ge \frac{||f||^2}{2}. \tag{3.4}$$

On the other hand,

$$\begin{aligned} \left| \left\langle T(\alpha)f, h_{\alpha} \right\rangle \right| &= \left| \int \int T(\alpha)f\overline{h}_{\alpha} \ d\gamma_{y} \ d\nu(y) \right| \\ &\leq \int \left| \int T(\alpha)f\overline{h}_{\alpha} \ d\gamma_{y} \right| d\nu(y) \\ &\leq \int \sum_{j=1}^{l} \left| \int T(\alpha)f\overline{g}_{j} \ d\gamma_{y} \right| d\nu(y) \\ &\leq \sum_{j=1}^{l} \left( \int \left| \int T(\alpha)f\overline{g}_{j} \ d\gamma_{y} \right|^{2} d\nu(y) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &= \sum_{j=1}^{l} \left( \int \left( T(\alpha)f \otimes T(\alpha)\overline{f} \right) (\overline{g} \otimes g) \ d\widetilde{\gamma} \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \to 0. \end{aligned}$$

It follows that ||f|| = 0, as desired.

Lemma 3.14, which is what we really need, is just an elaboration on Lemma 3.13.

**Lemma 3.14** Suppose that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a compact extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  with respect to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . If  $T \in G$  and H is a self-adjoint, non-negative definite  $\frac{Z}{V}$ -kernel satisfying

for all  $g \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  then  $H \equiv 0$ .

**Proof.** Suppose that H is given by

$$H(z_1, z_2) = \sum_k \lambda_k(y) \phi_k(z_1) \overline{\phi_k(z_2)}.$$

For any  $j \in \mathbb{N}$  we have

$$\int (T(\alpha)H)(g \otimes \overline{g}) d\tilde{\gamma}$$

$$= \sum_{k} \int \lambda_{k}(y) (T(\alpha)\phi_{k} \otimes T(\alpha)\overline{\phi_{k}}) (g \otimes \overline{g}) d\tilde{\gamma}$$

$$= \sum_{k} \int \lambda_{k}(y) \Big| \int T(\alpha)\phi_{k} g d\gamma_{y} \Big|^{2} d\nu(y)$$

$$\geq \int \lambda_{j}(y) \Big| \int T(\alpha)\phi_{j} g d\gamma_{y} \Big|^{2} d\nu(y)$$

$$= \int (T(\alpha)(\lambda_{j}^{\frac{1}{2}}\phi_{j}) \otimes T(\alpha)(\lambda_{j}^{\frac{1}{2}}\overline{\phi_{j}})) (g \otimes \overline{g}) d\tilde{\gamma}.$$
(3.6)

In light of (3.5) and (3.6) we get that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \left( T(\alpha) (\lambda_j^{\frac{1}{2}} \phi_j) \otimes T(\alpha) (\lambda_j^{\frac{1}{2}} \overline{\phi_j}) \right) (g \otimes \overline{g}) \ d\tilde{\gamma} = 0,$$

which together with Lemma 3.13, gives  $\lambda_i^{\frac{1}{2}}\phi_i=0$  for all j, which implies that

$$H(z_1,z_2) = \sum_k \lambda_k(y)\phi_k(z_1)\overline{\phi_k(z_2)} = 0.$$

Finally the groundwork has been laid for establishing the existence of primitive extensions. Here is the idea: suppose that a system  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a factor of another system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  and suppose that  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. Suppose  $d \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  be a subgroup maximal with respect to the property that for some refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and some non-trivial self-adjoint non-negative definite  $\frac{X}{Y}$ -kernel H we have, for all  $T \in G$ ,

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}} T(\alpha)H = H.$$

Let  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  be the resulting extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  which is compact with respect to G along  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ . By Proposition 2.14 there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that for every  $B \in L^2(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$  and every  $T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ 

$$P_T B = \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} T(\alpha) B$$

exists weakly (since  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is countable and  $L^2(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$  is separable). By Theorem 2.17, the operators  $\{P_T: T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)\}$  are commuting orthogonal projections.

Let  $T \in (\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus G)$ . We claim that T is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ . To prove this, we must show that for arbitrary  $B \in L^2(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes_{\mathcal{B}} \mathcal{C}, \tilde{\gamma})$  satisfying E(B|Y) = 0,

$$P_T B = \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}(3)}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha) B = 0.$$

Suppose then that for some such  $B, P_T B \neq 0$ . By idempotence of  $P_T$ , we have

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}} \quad T(\alpha) P_T B = P_T (P_T B) = P_T B,$$

so by Lemma 3.12 there exists a non-trivial, self-adjoint, non-negative definite  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel K with

$$P_T K = \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T(\alpha) K = K.$$

Let  $\{S_1, \dots, S_j\}$  be a generating set for G. One easily checks that the property of being a self-adjoint non-negative definite  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel is preserved under the action of  $\Omega$  and under passage to weak limits, so

$$L = P_{S_1} \cdots P_{S_i} K$$

is a self-adjoint, non-negative definite  $\frac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel. Meanwhile by Lemma 3.14 L is non-trivial, and for every S in the group generated by  $\{T, S_1, \dots, S_j\}$ ,  $P_S L = L$ . This contradicts the maximality of G. We have thus proved (writing  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  for  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ ) the following theorem (which is the third of three theorems from this section to be used in Section 5).

**Theorem 3.15** Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ . If  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a proper factor of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is any IP-ring then there exist a factor  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ , a subgroup  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ , and a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with compact part G.

#### CHAPTER 4

## RELATIVE POLYNOMIAL MIXING

We now will treat the role of mixing in primitive extensions. The theorem we are at the moment aiming for is Theorem 4.10. A brief sketch of our plan is as follows: in Proposition 4.1 we give the most fundamental consequence of relative mixing, and Proposition 4.2 is a natural extension of this. After a few examples serving to illustrate the inductive setup we will use in the proof of Theorem 4.10, we introduce a notion which generalizes that of polynomial expression and prove a couple of lemmas (Lemma 4.8 and Lemma 4.9) centered around this notion. A large part of these efforts are undertaken in order to manage the algebraical nature of our present dealings, namely with regard to a primitive extension whose compact part is a subgroup G of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . Finally we prove Theorem 4.10 and its corollary, Theorem 4.12, which is what we will need for our proof of Theorem 1.3.

**Proposition 4.1** If  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring,  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  is a factor of  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$ , and  $T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , then if  $f, g \in L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  with either E(f|Y) = 0 or E(g|Y) = 0, then

$$\underset{eta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ \ \left| \left| E(fT(eta)g|Y) \right| \right| = 0.$$

**Proof.** We use the fact that T is mixing on  $Z \times_Y Z$  relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  (see Remark 3.7 (iii)). We have

$$\begin{split} & \underset{\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \left| \left| E(fT(\beta)g|Y) \right| \right|^2 \\ &= \underset{\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \int \left| \int fT(\beta)g \ d\gamma_y \right|^2 d\nu(y) \\ &= \underset{\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \int (f \otimes \overline{f})T(\beta)(g \otimes \overline{g}) \ d\tilde{\gamma} \\ &= \underset{\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \int E(f \otimes \overline{f}|Y)T(\beta)E(g \otimes \overline{g}|Y) \ d\nu = 0. \end{split}$$

Proposition 4.1 shows that if T is a relatively mixing polynomial expression then  $T(\beta)g$  approaches fiberwise orthogonality with any f. What we will need is the somewhat stronger fact that  $T(\beta)g$  actually approaches fiberwise orthogonality with the whole "compact orbit" of f. This is the content of Proposition 4.2.

**Proposition 4.2** If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part  $G, T \in (\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus G), U^{(\beta)} \in G$  for all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , and

 $f,g \in L^{\infty}(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  with either E(f|Y)=0 or E(g|Y)=0, then for some IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,

$$\left| \Pr_{(\beta,\alpha) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2_{\leq}} \right| \left| E \left( U^{(\beta)}(\alpha) f \ T(\beta) g | Y \right) \right| \right| = 0.$$

**Proof.** Fix  $f, g \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . Using Theorems 2.16 and 3.11, let  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  be a subring with the property that

$$\underset{(\beta,\alpha) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \left\| E \left( U^{(\beta)}(\alpha) f \ T(\beta) g | Y \right) \right\|$$

exists and such that  $AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is dense in  $L^2(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$ . Let  $\epsilon>0$  and  $\alpha_0\in\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  be arbitrary. We will find  $(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2_<$  with  $\beta>\alpha_0$  such that  $\big|\big|E\big(U^{(\beta)}(\alpha)f\ T(\beta)g|Y\big)\big|\big|\leq\epsilon$ . This will suffice for the proof.

Let  $\delta > 0$  be so small that

$$\left(\delta^{2}\left|\left|g\right|\right|_{\infty}^{2}+4\delta\left|\left|f\right|\right|_{\infty}^{2}\left|\left|g\right|\right|_{\infty}^{2}\right)^{\frac{1}{2}}+\delta<\epsilon.$$

By Remark 3.2 (iv), there exist functions  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  and an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence  $(\alpha_{\beta})_{\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that for every  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with  $\alpha > \alpha_{\beta}$  there exists a set  $E = E(\alpha, \beta) \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(E) < \delta$  having the property that for each  $y \in E^c$  one has a number  $j = j(\alpha, \beta, y), 1 \leq j \leq l$ , such that

$$\left|\left|U^{(\beta)}(\alpha)f-g_j\right|\right|_y<\delta.$$

Moreover, if E(f|Y) = 0 a.e. the  $g_i$  may be chosen with  $E(g_i|Y) = 0$  a.e. (One simply replaces  $g_i$  by  $g_i - E(g_i|Y)$  and checks that the distance between  $g_i$  and  $U^{(\beta)}f$  cannot thereby increase in  $L^2(Z, \gamma_y)$  for a.e. y.)

Having made this observation, it is now the case that either E(g|Y) = 0 or  $E(g_i|Y) = 0$  for  $i = 1, \dots, l$ . By Proposition 4.1, there exists  $\beta_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with  $\beta_0 > \alpha_0$  and having the property that for all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with  $\beta > \beta_0$  we have

$$\Big(\sum_{j=1}^{l} \big| \big| E(g_j T(\beta)g|Y) \big| \big|^2 \Big)^{\frac{1}{2}} < \delta.$$

Letting  $\beta > \beta_0$  and  $\alpha > \alpha_{\beta}$ ,

$$\begin{split} \left| \left| E\left(U^{(\beta)}(\alpha)f \ T(\beta)g|Y\right) \right| \right| \\ &\leq \left| \left| E\left(\left(U^{(\beta)}(\alpha)f - g_{j(\alpha,\beta,y)}\right)T(\beta)g|Y\right) \right| \right| + \left| \left| E\left(g_{j(\alpha,\beta,y)} \ T(\beta)g|Y\right) \right| \right| \\ &= \left( \int \left| \int \left(U^{(\beta)}(\alpha)f - g_{j(\alpha,\beta,y)}\right)T(\beta)g \ d\gamma_y \right|^2 \ d\nu(y) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &+ \left( \int \left| \int g_{j(\alpha,\beta,y)}T(\beta)g \ d\gamma_y \right|^2 \ d\nu(y) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \left( \int \left| \left| U^{(\beta)}(\alpha)f - g_{j(\alpha\beta,y)} \right| \right|_y^2 \ \left| \left| g \right| \right|_{\infty}^2 \ d\nu(y) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &+ \left( \int \sum_{j=1}^l \left| \int g_jT(\beta)g \ d\gamma_y \right|^2 \ d\nu(y) \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} \\ &\leq \left( \delta^2 \left| \left| g \right| \right|_{\infty}^2 + 4\delta \left| \left| f \right| \right|_{\infty}^2 \left| \left| g \right| \right|_{\infty}^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} + \left( \sum_{j=1}^l \left| \left| E\left(g_jT(\beta)g|Y\right) \right| \right|^2 \right)^{\frac{1}{2}} < \epsilon. \end{split}$$

We now introduce the inductive scheme we will be using to establish relative mixing properties, which we call *PET-induction* (for *polynomial exhaustion technique*). A version of such an inductive technique seems to be unavoidable when one deals with multiple recurrence along polynomials. (See, for example, [B1], [BL1], [BL2], [BM].)

Let  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ . For non-trivial

$$T(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})} \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1), \tag{4.1}$$

we define the weight w(T) of T to be the pair (a, b), where  $0 \neq b = \deg p_a$  and  $p_i = 0$  if  $a < i \leq r$  (mneumonic device: "(last T, last degree)"). We write  $(a_1, b_1) > (a_2, b_2)$  if  $a_1 > a_2$  or if  $a_1 = a_2$ ,  $b_1 > b_2$ . In the following examples we are using the symbol  $x_i$  in place of  $n_{\alpha}^{(i)}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ .

**Example 4.3**  $T_1^{x_1x_2}T_2^{x_2x_3^2}$  has weight (2,3), and  $T_2^{x_2^4}T_5^{4x_3+2x_1x_2}$  has weight (5,2) > (2,3).

If T is given by (4.1) and

$$S(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_i^{q_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})} \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$$

is another non-trivial polynomial expression, we write  $T \sim S$  if T and S have the same weight (a,b), and if furthermore the polynomials  $p_a$  and  $q_a$  coincide in their  $b^{th}$ -degree terms.  $\sim$  is an equivalence relation.

Example 4.4 
$$T_1^{x_1}T_2^{x_1}T_3^{x_1x_2+x_3^2+2x_1} \sim T_2^{x_3}T_3^{x_1x_2+x_3^2+7x_2} \not\sim T_3^{x_1x_2+7x_2}$$

Suppose now that  $A = \{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . For each weight  $(a, b), 1 \leq a \leq r, 1 \leq b \leq d$ , let  $m_{ab}$  be the number of equivalence classes (under  $\sim$ ) represented by elements in S of weight (a, b). The  $r \times d$  matrix  $(m_{ab})$  will be called the weight matrix of A.

**Example 4.5** Let d=4 and suppose for the moment that r=5. The weight matrix of the family

$$\{T_{1}^{x_{1}x_{2}}T_{2}^{x_{2}x_{3}^{2}},T_{2}^{x_{2}^{4}}T_{5}^{4x_{3}+2x_{1}x_{2}},T_{1}^{x_{1}}T_{2}^{x_{1}}T_{3}^{x_{1}x_{2}+x_{3}^{2}+2x_{1}},T_{2}^{x_{3}}T_{3}^{x_{1}x_{2}+x_{3}^{2}+7x_{2}},T_{3}^{x_{1}x_{2}+7x_{2}}\}$$

is

$$\begin{pmatrix} 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 1 & 0 \\ 0 & 2 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & 0 & 0 \\ 0 & 1 & 0 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

The 2 appearing in the (3,2) position of the above matrix comes from the last three polynomial expressions, which are all of weight (3,2) and which fall into 2 equivalence classes (see Example 4.4 above).

If a finite family  $A \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  has weight matrix  $(m_{ab})$  and another finite family  $B \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  has weight matrix  $(n_{ab})$ , then we will write A < B, and say that A precedes B, if there exists a weight (i,j) such that  $m_{ij} < n_{ij}$  and  $m_{ab} = n_{ab}$ 

whenever (a,b) > (i,j). < is a partial order on the collection of finite families in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  which arises from a well-ordering on the set of weight matrices. Therefore, in order to show that some assertion  $\mathcal{W}(A)$  holds for all finite sets of polynomial expressions A, it is sufficient to show first that  $\mathcal{W}(A)$  holds for any A with the minimal weight matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{pmatrix}, \tag{4.2}$$

and then that W(A) holds provided W(B) holds for every B preceding A. After some brief preliminaries, we will use this method to prove Theorem 4.10.

**Definition 4.6** Suppose  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring,  $t \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\{p_i(x_1, \dots, x_k) : 1 \leq i \leq t\}$  is a set of polynomials in  $\mathbb{Z}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  and  $\{y_1, \dots, y_t\}$  is a basis for a group  $\Gamma$  which is isomorphic to  $\mathbb{Z}^t$ . A map  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)} \to \Gamma$ ,

$$S^{(eta)} = \sum_{i=1}^t p_i(n^{(1)}_eta, \cdots, n^{(k)}_eta) y_i,$$

will be called a polynomial form of rank 1 on  $\Gamma$ . Suppose that  $m \in \mathbb{N}$ , and

$$\{p_i((x_i^{(b)})_{1 \le b \le k, \ 1 \le j \le m}) : 1 \le i \le t\}$$

is a set of polynomials in the  $k \times m$ -matrix of variables  $(x_j^{(b)})_{1 \leq b \leq k, 1 \leq j \leq m}$ . A map  $\left(\mathcal{F}^{(1)}\right)_<^m \to \mathbf{Z}^t$ ,

$$S^{(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m)} = \sum_{i=1}^t p_i \big( (n_{\beta_c}^{(b)})_{1 \le b \le k, \ 1 \le c \le m} \big) y_i,$$

will be called a *polynomial form of rank* m *on*  $\Gamma$ . In either case, if the polynomials  $p_i$  have zero constant term, the map will be called an *integral polynomial form*.

Note that the "polynomial expressions"  $T(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \cdots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}$  may themselves be seen as polynomial forms on  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ . One reason for making a distinction between the two notions is the different role we have in mind for "polynomial forms" (which will always for us have range in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ , in contrast to polynomial expressions, which have range lying in  $\Omega$ ).

### Remarks 4.7

- (i) Any polynomial form expressed in terms of one basis  $\{y_1, \cdots, y_t\}$  may be expressed in the same manner as above in terms of any other basis (with different polynomials). Since  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is isomorphic to  $\mathbf{Z}^t$  (for some t), we may speak of polynomial forms of rank m on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ , or on a subgroup  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . It is easily seen that any such polynomial form  $S^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m)}$  must be of the form  $S^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m)}(\alpha) = T(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m, \alpha)$ , where  $T \in \mathbf{PE}(m+1)$ . Conversely, if  $T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m+1)$  and we define  $S^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m)}(\alpha) = T(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m, \alpha)$  then  $S^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m)}$  will be a polynomial form on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ .
- (ii) If  $S^{(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_t)}$  is an integral polynomial form on  $\Gamma$  and H is a subgroup of  $\Gamma$  of finite index,  $[\Gamma:H]<\infty$ , and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is any IP-ring, then restricted to some suitable refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}\subset\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,  $S^{(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_t)}$  is an integral polynomial form on H. (This is another consequence of Theorem 2.13.)

We will now take the opportunity to discuss the polynomial exhaustion technique in a bit more detail. The most fundamental use of the technique (see [B2]) involves a single polynomial  $p(n) \in \mathbf{Z}[n]$  and the simple observation that if  $r \in \mathbf{Z}$ is fixed then, letting q(n) = p(n+r) - p(n), one has deg  $q < \deg p$ . If it is more convenient to work with integral polynomials, i.e. p(0) = 0, then letting q(n) = p(n+r) - p(n) - p(r) we have deg  $q < \deg p$  and q(0) = 0. For example, if  $p(n) = n^3 + n^2$  and r = 1 then  $q(n) = (n+1)^3 + (n+1)^2 - n^3 - n^2 - 2 = 3n^2 + 5n$ .

To extend this idea, suppose  $p(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}[n_1, \dots, n_k]$  with  $p(0, \dots, 0) = 0$ and let  $(r_1, \dots, r_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ . If we put

$$q(n_1, \dots, n_k) = p(n_1 + r_1, \dots, n_k + r_k) - p(n_1, \dots, n_k) - p(r_1, \dots, r_k),$$

then  $q(0,\dots,0)=0$  and  $\deg q<\deg p$ . (To prove this, consider that it suffices to

show it for monomials  $p(n_1, \dots, n_k) = n_1^{a_1} \dots n_k^{a_k}$ , which is easy.)

Let  $d \in \mathbf{N}$  and let  $S(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})} \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . For fixed  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}$ , set  $S^{(\beta)}(\alpha) = S(\alpha \cup \beta)S(\alpha)^{-1}S(\beta)^{-1}$ . (Recalling equation (2.6) of Definition 2.5, this is equivalent to saying that  $S^{(\beta)}(\alpha) = S^{(2)}(\alpha, \beta)$ .) Then  $S^{(\beta)}$  is a polynomial form on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1). \text{ Moreover, } S^{(\beta)}(\alpha) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{q_{i}^{(\beta)}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}, \text{ where } q_{i}^{(\beta)}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) = p_{i}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\beta}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)} + n_{\beta}^{(k)}) - p_{i}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) - p_{i}(n_{\beta}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\beta}^{(k)}). \text{ By our earlier}$ observations, namely that  $\deg q_i^{(\beta)} < \deg p_i, \ 1 \le i \le r$ , we have  $w(S^{(\beta)}) < w(S)$ . This decrease in weight lies at the heart of our inductive procedure.

**Lemma 4.8** Suppose  $t \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $G < \mathbb{Z}^t$  is a subgroup. Then there exists a subgroup  $J < \mathbf{Z}^t$  such that  $J \cap G = \{e\}$  and  $[\mathbf{Z}^t : G \oplus J] < \infty$ .

**Proof.** Among all groups  $H < \mathbf{Z}^t$  satisfying  $H \cap G = \{e\}$ , let J be chosen so that the free portion of the quotient group  $\frac{\mathbf{Z}^t}{G \oplus J}$  is of minimal dimension. We claim this dimension is zero. Otherwise, there exists some  $x \in \mathbf{Z}^t$  such that for all  $n \in \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $x^n \notin G \oplus J$ . It follows that the group J' generated by J and x satisfies  $J' \cap G = \{e\}$ , and the free portion of  $\frac{\mathbf{Z}^t}{G \oplus J'}$  has dimension one less than the free portion of  $\frac{\mathbf{Z}^t}{G \oplus J}$ , a contradiction. Therefore  $\frac{\mathbf{Z}^t}{G \oplus I}$  is a torsion group, and, being finitely generated, is finite.

The conclusion of Lemma 4.8 obviously continues to hold if  $\mathbf{Z}^t$  is replaced by any finitely generated free abelian group, in particular a subgroup of  $\mathbf{PE}_{< d}(1)$ .

**Lemma 4.9** Suppose  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . There exists a subgroup  $J < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ with  $G \cap J = \{I\}$  and  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) : G \oplus J] < \infty$ , such that  $w(WU) \geq w(W)$  for any  $U \in G$  and  $W \in J$ .

**Proof.** Let  $w_1 < w_2 < \cdots < w_b$  be the complete set of weights occurring in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . For  $1 \leq i \leq b$ , put

$$H_i = \{ T \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) : w(T) \leq w_i \}.$$

Then  $H_1 < H_2 < \cdots < H_b = \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . Also put  $G_i = H_i \cap G$ , so that  $G_1 < \cdots < G_n < G_n$  $G_b = G$ .

By Lemma 4.8 there exists a subgroup  $J_1 < H_1$  such that  $G_1 \cap J_1 = \{I\}$  and  $[H_1: (G_1 \oplus J_1)] < \infty$ . We have  $J_1 \cap G_2 = \{I\}$  and  $(G_2 \oplus J_1) < H_2$ . Again by Lemma 4.8 there exists  $J_2 < H_2$  with  $J_2 \cap (G_2 \oplus J_1) = \{I\}$  (so that  $G_2 \cap (J_1 \oplus J_2) = I$ )

 $\{I\}$ ) and  $[H_2: (G_2 \oplus J_1) \oplus J_2] < \infty$ . We now have  $G_3 \cap (J_1 \oplus J_2) = \{I\}$  and  $(G_3 \oplus J_1 \oplus J_2) < H_3$ . There exists  $J_3 < H_3$  with  $J_3 \cap (G_3 \oplus J_1 \oplus J_2) = \{I\}$  and  $[H_3: (G_3 \oplus J_1 \oplus J_2) \oplus J_3] < \infty$ . Continue in this fashion until  $J_1, J_2, \dots, J_b$  have been chosen. Let  $J = J_1 \oplus J_2 \oplus \dots \oplus J_b$ . Then  $G \cap J = \{I\}$  and  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1): G \oplus J] < \infty$ .

Suppose now we are given  $U \in G$  and  $W \in J$ . Suppose  $w(W) = w_i$ . Then  $W \notin (G \oplus J_1 \oplus J_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus J_{i-1})$ , from which it follows that  $WU \notin (G \oplus J_1 \oplus J_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus J_{i-1})$ . But  $WU \in (G \oplus J_1 \oplus J_2 \oplus \cdots \oplus J_i)$ . Therefore  $w(WU) \geq w_i = w(W)$ .

We are now ready to use our inductive method to prove that "relative mixing implies polynomial relative mixing of all orders". We give four versions of the statement, not out of intrisic interest (only the second is utilized) but because of the method of proof, which proceeds by a helical string of implications involving these four formulations along an increasing sequence of orders corresponding to the weight matrices of the systems under consideration.

### Theorem 4.10 Let $d \in \mathbb{N}$ .

(1) If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G,  $\{f_0, f_1, \dots, f_t\} \subset L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ , and  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a mixing set, then setting  $S_0 = I$ , there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ \left( \int_Z \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) f_i \ d\gamma - \int_Y \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) E(f_i|Y) \ d\nu \right) = 0.$$

(2) If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G,  $\{f_0, f_1, \dots, f_t\} \subset L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ , and  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a mixing set, then setting  $S_0 = I$ , there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

(3) If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G,  $\{f_i^{(j)}: 0 \leq i \leq t, 0 \leq j \leq s\} \subset L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma), \{U_i^{(j)}: 0 \leq i \leq t, 0 \leq j \leq s\} \subset G$ , and  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a mixing set, then setting  $S_0 = I$ , there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| E\left(\prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) \left(\prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)}\right) \middle| Y\right) - \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) E\left(\prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \middle| Y\right) \right| \right| = 0.$$

(4) If  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G,  $\{f_i^{(j)}: 0 \leq i \leq t, 0 \leq j \leq s\} \subset L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma), \{U_i^{(j)}: 0 \leq i \leq t, 0 \leq j \leq s\} \subset G$ , and  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  is a mixing set then setting  $S_0 = I$ , there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\begin{split} & \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\text{IP-lim}} & \left( \int_{Z} \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) \left( \prod_{j=0}^{s} U_{i}^{(j)}(\alpha) f_{i}^{(j)} \right) d\gamma \right. \\ & \left. - \int_{Y} \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) E \left( \prod_{j=0}^{s} U_{i}^{(j)}(\alpha) f_{i}^{(j)} \middle| Y \right) d\nu \right) = 0. \end{split}$$

**Proof.** The proof is by induction on the weight matrix of the set  $A = \{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  using the ordering established earlier in this section. Having established a particular case for a certain weight matrix, validity of that case will be assumed for mixing families of that particular weight matrix in *any* primitive extension  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$ . In particular, for mixing families of that weight matrix in the product system  $(Z \times_Y Z, \mathcal{C} \otimes \mathcal{C}, \gamma \times_Y \gamma, \Omega)$ . (This will only be important in passing from property (1) to property (2).)

First we see that (1) holds when A has minimal weight matrix as given by (4.2). In this case, every polynomial expression in A has the form  $S(\alpha) = T_1^{p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}$ , with deg p = 1. Furthermore, given two members of A, say  $S_1(\alpha) = T_1^{p_1(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}$  and  $S_2(\alpha) = T_1^{p_2(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}$ , the polynomials  $p_1$  and  $p_2$  must agree in their first degree terms. Since they are integral polynomials  $(p_1(0, \dots, 0) = p_2(0, \dots, 0) = 0)$ , we have  $p_1 = p_2$ . In other words, A has only one element, which we denote by  $S(\alpha) = T_1^{p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}$ . By employing the identity

$$f_0 S(\alpha) f_1 - E(f_0|Y) S(\alpha) E(f_1|Y)$$
  
=  $(f_0 - E(f_0|Y)) S(\alpha) E(f_1|Y) + f_0 S(\alpha) (f_1 - E(f_1|Y)),$ 

we may suppose that either  $E(f_0|Y) \equiv 0$  or  $E(f_1|Y) \equiv 0$ . Under this assumption it is easy to see that (1) follows from Proposition 4.1, completing the initial case.

Our strategy is now as follows: we first show that (1) holds for all A of a given weight matrix provided (4) holds for every finite set of polynomial expressions B preceding A. Then, for a given weight matrix, we proceed to show that  $(1) \to (2) \to (3) \to (4)$  (for A of this weight matrix). When this has been achieved, the proof will have been completed.

 $(4) \to (1)$ . We let  $A = \{S_1, \dots, S_t\}$  be a mixing set and assume that (4) is valid for every mixing set which precedes A. Without loss of generality we may assume that  $||f_i||_{\infty} \le 1$ ,  $0 \le i \le t$ . Initially, we will also assume that for some  $i_0$ ,  $0 \le i_0 \le t$ ,  $E(f_{i_0}|Y) \equiv 0$ . Let  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  be a refinement of  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\prod_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}} \int_{Z} \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) f_{i} d\gamma$$

exists. We must show that this limit is zero. It is sufficient to show that for some refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  of  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ ,

$$\prod_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}} \prod_{i=1}^{t} S_i(\alpha) f_i = 0$$

weakly. By Proposition 2.18, we can get this by exhibiting a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with (again, see Definition 2.5 for the notation  $S_i^{(2)}$ )

$$\prod_{\substack{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^2_{<}}} \prod_{i=1}^t S_i(\alpha) f_i \prod_{i=1}^t S_i(\alpha \cup \beta) \overline{f_i} \, d\gamma$$

$$= \prod_{\substack{\beta,\alpha\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^2_{<}}} \int_{Z} \prod_{i=1}^t S_i(\alpha) f_i \prod_{i=1}^t S_i(\alpha) S_i^{(2)}(\alpha, \beta) \left(S_i(\beta) \overline{f_i}\right) \, d\gamma = 0. \tag{4.3}$$

If we write  $S_i^{(\beta)}(\alpha) = S_i^{(2)}(\alpha, \beta)$  then the maps  $\beta \to S_i^{(\beta)}$ ,  $0 \le i \le t$ , are integral polynomial forms on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\le d}(1)$ . Furthermore, our earlier observations imply that for all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ , one has  $w(S_i^{(\beta)}) < w(S_i)$ ,  $1 \le i \le t$ .

By Lemma 4.9 there exists a subgroup  $J < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  with  $G \cap J = \{I\}$  such that  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1):(G\oplus J)]<\infty$  and such that for any  $U\in \overline{G}$  and  $W\in J, w(WU)\geq w(W)$ . Since  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1):(G\oplus J)]<\infty$ , by Remark 4.7 (ii) we may choose our refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)} \subset \overline{\mathcal{F}^{(2)}}$  such that along  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  all the  $S_i^{(\beta)}$  are integral polynomial forms on  $G \oplus J$ , so that in particular

$$S_i^{(\beta)} = W_i^{(\beta)} U_i^{(\beta)},$$

where  $U_i^{(\beta)}$  are integral polynomial forms on G and  $W_i^{(\beta)}$  are integral polynomial forms on J,  $0 \le i \le t$ . By the properties ascribed to J earlier,

$$w(S_i) > w(S_i^{(\beta)}) = w(W_i^{(\beta)}U_i^{(\beta)}) \ge w(W_i^{(\beta)}), \ 1 \le i \le t, \ \beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}.$$

Since multiplication by a polynomial expression of lesser weight cannot affect the conjugacy class of  $S_i$  it follows that  $S_i \sim S_i W_i^{(\beta)}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq t$ ,  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ . Using Proposition 2.13, we may further require of  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  that

$$W_i^{(\beta)} \notin S_j S_i^{-1} G, \ 1 \le i < j \le t, \beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$$
 (4.4)

and

$$W_i^{(\beta)}(W_i^{(\beta)})^{-1} \notin S_j S_i^{-1} G, \ 1 \le i < j \le t, \ \beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}.$$
 (4.5)

What enables us to do this is Theorem 2.15. For fixed i and j with  $1 \le i < j \le t$ , it is impossible to choose an IP ring along which  $W_i^{(\beta)}$  (or  $W_i^{(\beta)}(W_i^{(\beta)})^{-1}$ ) is always in  $S_i S_i^{-1} G$ . Hence Hindman's theorem allows us to choose a subring along which they are never in there. Similarly, we may require of  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  that for all  $i, 1 \leq i \leq t$ , either  $W_i^{(\beta)} = I$  for all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  or  $W_i^{(\beta)} \neq I$  for all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ . We now permute the indices  $\{1,\cdots,t\}$  so that the indices i for which  $W_i^{(\beta)}=I$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  come first; that is there exists w with  $0\leq w\leq t$  such that  $W_i^{(\beta)}=I$  if and only if  $1\leq i\leq w$ . At the same time, we will require (for bookkeeping purposes and depending on whether the minimal weight occurs in the first or second group) that either  $S_1$  or  $S_{w+1}$  has minimal weight among the  $S_i$ 's. By (4.4) and (4.5), for any  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  the set

$$A^{(\beta)} = \{S_1, \cdots, S_t, S_{w+1}W_{w+1}^{(\beta)}, \cdots, S_tW_t^{(\beta)}\}\$$

is a mixing set, and furthermore this set has the same weight matrix as A (since  $S_i \sim S_i W_i^{(\beta)}, w+1 \leq i \leq t$ ). Assuming the limits exist, as Theorem 2.16 allows us to do (since there are countably many expression involved), we may rewrite (4.3)

$$\prod_{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}^{2}} \int_{Z} \prod_{i=1}^{w} S_{i}(\alpha) \left( f_{i} \ U_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{i}(\beta) \overline{f_{i}} \right) \right) \\
\prod_{i=w+1}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) f_{i} \ S_{i}(\alpha) W_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( U_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{i}(\beta) \overline{f_{i}} \right) \right) d\gamma. \tag{4.6}$$

Recall that either  $S_1$  or  $S_{w+1}$  has minimal weight among the  $S_i$ 's. Hence there are two cases to consider. We will confine ourselves to the case that  $S_1$  has the minimal weight. (The other case is similar and even a bit easier, hence we shall omit it.) For any  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ , the set

$$S_1^{-1}A^{(\beta)} = \{S_2S_1^{-1}, \dots, S_tS_1^{-1}, S_{w+1}W_{w+1}^{(\beta)}S_1^{-1}, \dots, S_tW_t^{(\beta)}S_1^{-1}\}$$

is a mixing set which precedes  $A^{(\beta)}$  and hence precedes A. The reason for this is that  $S_1$  is of minimal weight, and multiplying throughout by  $S_1^{-1}$  will decrease the weight of every expression which is equivalent to  $S_1$ , while failing to change the weight of the other expressions, or for that matter the conjugacy of any two other expressions. Hence the resulting family has one less conjugacy class at the  $S_1$  weight and the same number at greater weights as the original family. (This is the only point in the proof of Theorem 4.10 in which we create a family of lesser weight matrix from an existing family and is the core of the inductive technique.)

By hypothesis, (4) holds for the family  $S_1^{-1}A^{(\beta)}$ . Utilizing this fact, and noticing that in the limit below  $\alpha \to \infty$  for each fixed  $\beta$ , (4.6) may be written as

$$\begin{split} & \underset{(\beta,\alpha) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}^{2}}{\text{IP-lim}} \int_{Z} \left( f_{1} \ U_{1}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{1}(\beta) \overline{f_{1}} \right) \right) \prod_{i=2}^{w} S_{i} S_{1}^{-1}(\alpha) \left( f_{i} \ U_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{i}(\beta) \overline{f_{i}} \right) \right) \\ & \prod_{i=w+1}^{t} S_{i} S_{1}^{-1}(\alpha) f_{i} \ S_{i} W_{i}^{(\beta)} S_{1}^{-1}(\alpha) \left( U_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{i}(\beta) \overline{f_{i}} \right) \right) d\gamma \\ = & \underset{(\beta,\alpha) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}}{\text{IIP-lim}} \int_{Z} E \left( f_{1} \ U_{1}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{1}(\beta) \overline{f_{1}} \right) | Y \right) \prod_{i=2}^{w} S_{i} S_{1}^{-1}(\alpha) E \left( f_{i} \ U_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{i}(\beta) \overline{f_{i}} \right) | Y \right) \\ & \prod_{i=w+1}^{t} S_{i} S_{1}^{-1}(\alpha) E(f_{i}|Y) \ S_{i} W_{i}^{(\beta)} S_{1}^{-1}(\alpha) E \left( U_{i}^{(\beta)}(\alpha) \left( S_{i}(\beta) \overline{f_{i}} \right) | Y \right) d\gamma. \end{split}$$

Recall that  $E(f_{i_0}|Y) \equiv 0$ . If  $w+1 \leq i_0 \leq t$ , the above limit is zero (consider that for fixed  $\beta$  the expression tends to zero as  $\alpha \to \infty$ ) and we are done. Otherwise, since we are assuming that  $||f_i|| \leq 1$ ,  $0 \leq i \leq t$ , the limit is still not greater than

$$\begin{aligned} & \underset{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}^{2}}{\text{IP-}\lim_{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}^{2}}} & \left| \left| E\left(f_{i_{0}} S_{i_{0}}(\beta)\left(U_{i_{0}}^{(\beta)}(\alpha)\overline{f_{i_{0}}}\right) \middle| Y\right)\right| \right| \\ = & \underset{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}^{2}}{\text{IIP-}\lim_{(\beta,\alpha)\in(\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{<}^{2}}} & \left| \left| E\left(\left(U_{i_{0}}^{(\beta)}\right)^{(-1)}f_{i_{0}} S_{i_{0}}(\beta)\overline{f_{i_{0}}}\middle| Y\right)\right| \right| = 0. \end{aligned}$$

(We have used Proposition 4.2.) We are done in the case where  $E(f_{i_0}|Y) = 0$  for some  $i_0$ . We reduce the general case to this special case by employing the identity

$$\prod_{i=0}^{t} a_i - \prod_{i=0}^{t} b_i = (a_0 - b_0) \prod_{i=1}^{t} b_i + a_0(a_1 - b_1) \prod_{i=2}^{t} b_i + \dots + \left(\prod_{i=0}^{t-1} a_i\right) (a_t - b_t)$$
 (4.7)

under the integral, with  $a_i = S_i(\alpha) f_i$  and  $b_i = S_i(\alpha) E(f_i|Y)$ ,  $0 \le i \le t$ .

 $(1) \to (2)$  As in the previous case, we may assume without loss of generality that for some  $i_0$ ,  $E(f_{i_0}|Y) \equiv 0$ . Recall that we are assuming the validity of (1) for every family in every primitive extension having the same weight matrix as A. In particular, we may assume that (1) holds for the family  $\tilde{A} = \{\tilde{T} : T \in A\}$ , which is mixing on  $Z \times_Y Z$  relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and has the same weight matrix as A.

Thus:

$$\begin{split} & \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| E \left( \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) f_i | Y \right) \right| \right|^2 \\ &= \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \left| \int \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) f_i d\gamma_y \right|^2 d\nu(y) \\ &= \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \prod_{i=0}^t \tilde{S}_i(\alpha) (f_i \otimes \overline{f_i}) \ d\tilde{\gamma} \\ &= \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \prod_{i=0}^t \tilde{S}_i(\alpha) E(f_i \otimes \overline{f_i} | Y) \ d\nu \\ &= \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \prod_{i=0}^t \tilde{S}_i(\alpha) E(f_i | Y) E(\overline{f_i} | Y) \ d\nu = 0. \end{split}$$

(2) $\rightarrow$ (3) We may assume without loss of generality that  $||f_i^{(j)}||_{\infty} \leq 1, 0 \leq i \leq t$ ,  $0 \leq j \leq s$ . By Theorem 3.11 there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is dense in  $L^2(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$ . We may further require of  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| E\left(\prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) \left(\prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)}\right) \middle| Y\right) - \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) E\left(\prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \middle| Y\right) \right| \right|$$

exist. We will show that this limit is zero by showing that for any  $\delta > 0$  we have

$$\left| \left| E\left( \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) \left( \prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \right) \right| Y \right) - \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) E\left( \prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \right| Y \right) \right| \right| \le \delta$$

for all  $\alpha$  far enough out. Let  $\delta > 0$  be arbitrary and let  $\frac{\delta}{6} > \epsilon > 0$ . By Remark 3.2 (iv), there exist functions  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$  (we may assume that  $||g_i||_{\infty} \leq 1$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq l$ ) and  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that for each  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ ,  $\alpha > \alpha_0$ , there exists  $E(\alpha) \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(E(\alpha)) < \frac{\epsilon}{t+1}$  having the property that for  $0 \leq i \leq t$ ,  $0 \leq j \leq s$ , and  $y \in E(\alpha)^c$ , there exists  $v = v(i, j, \alpha, y)$  with  $1 \leq v \leq l$  such that

$$\left| \left| U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} - g_{v(i,j,\alpha,y)} \right| \right|_y < \frac{\epsilon}{(s+1)(t+1)}$$

Suppose that  $a_j, b_j \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma_y), 0 \leq j \leq s$ . Then

$$\begin{split} & \left| \left| \prod_{j=0}^{s} a_{j} - \prod_{j=0}^{s} b_{j} \right| \right|_{y} \\ & = \left| \left| (a_{0} - b_{0})b_{1} \cdots b_{l} + a_{0}(a_{1} - b_{1})b_{2} \cdots b_{l} + \cdots + a_{0}a_{1} \cdots a_{s-1}(a_{s} - b_{s}) \right| \right|_{y} \\ & \leq \sum_{j=0}^{s} \left| \left| a_{j} - b_{j} \right| \right|_{y} \left( \sup_{0 \leq i \leq s} \left\{ \left| \left| a_{i} \right| \right|_{\infty}, \left| \left| b_{i} \right| \right|_{\infty} \right\} \right)^{s}. \end{split}$$

Employment of this inequality with  $a_j=U_i^{(j)}f_i^{(j)}$  and  $b_j=g_{v(i,j,\alpha,y)},\ 0\leq j\leq s$  gives us

$$\left\| \prod_{j=0}^{s} U_{i}^{(j)} f_{i}^{(j)} - \prod_{j=0}^{s} g_{v(i,j,\alpha,y)} \right\|_{y} \le \frac{\epsilon}{t+1}, \quad 0 \le i \le t, \quad \alpha > \alpha_{0}, \quad y \in E(\alpha)^{c}.$$
 (4.8)

Let  $h_1, \dots, h_N$  be an enumeration of all products of the form  $\prod_{j=0}^s g_{n_j}$ , where  $1 \leq n_j \leq l$ ,  $0 \leq j \leq s$ . Then of course  $||h_i||_{\infty} \leq 1$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq N$ . Let  $u: \{0, 1, \dots, t\} \times \{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)} : \alpha > \alpha_0\} \times E(\alpha)^c \to \{1, \dots, N\}$  be defined by

$$h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} = \prod_{j=0}^{s} g_{(v(i,j,\alpha,y))}.$$
(4.9)

Then

$$\left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha) \left( \prod_{j=0}^{s} U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \right) - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha) h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} \right| \right|_{y} \le \epsilon$$

whenever  $\alpha > \alpha_0$  and

$$y \notin D(\alpha) = \bigcup_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha)^{-1} E(\alpha).$$

Note that  $\nu(D(\alpha)) < \epsilon$ . Thus,

$$\left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha) \left( \prod_{j=0}^{s} U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \right) - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha) h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} \right| \right| < 2\epsilon < \frac{\delta}{3}.$$
 (4.10)

On the other hand, by (4.8) and (4.9) we have

$$\left| E\left(\prod_{j=0}^{s} U_{i}^{(j)} f_{i}^{(j)} | Y\right)(y) - E\left(h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} | Y\right)(y) \right| \le \frac{\epsilon}{t+1}$$

for  $\alpha > \alpha_0$ ,  $y \in E(\alpha)^c$  and  $0 \le i \le t$ . Again using identity (4.7) and recalling that  $\nu(E(\alpha)) < \frac{\epsilon}{t+1}$ , we have

$$\left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha) E\left( \prod_{j=0}^{s} U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \middle| Y \right) - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha) E\left( h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} \middle| Y \right) \right| \right| < 2\epsilon < \frac{\delta}{3}, \quad \alpha > \alpha_0.$$

$$(4.11)$$

However, since (2) is valid for the family  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\}$ , and  $(h_i)_{i=1}^N$  is a finite set, we have

$$\begin{split} & \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) E(h_{u(i,\alpha,y)}|Y) \right| \right|^{2} \\ & = \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) E(h_{u(i,\alpha,y)}|Y) \right| \right|_{y}^{2} d\nu \\ & \leq \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) h_{j} - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) E(h_{j}|Y) \right| \right|_{y}^{2} d\nu \\ & = \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \sum_{j=1}^{N} \left| \left| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) h_{j} - \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\alpha) E(h_{j}|Y) \right| \right|^{2} = 0. \end{split}$$

Hence, for  $\alpha$  far enough out,

$$\left|\left|\prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha)h_{u(i,\alpha,y)} - \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha)E(h_{u(i,\alpha,y)}|Y)\right|\right|^2 < \frac{\delta}{3}.$$

Combining this with inequalities (4.10) and (4.11) gives, as required,

$$\left| \left| E\left( \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) \left( \prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \right) \right| Y \right) - \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha) E\left( \prod_{j=0}^s U_i^{(j)}(\alpha) f_i^{(j)} \right| Y \right) \right| \le \delta.$$

 $(3) \rightarrow (4)$  Obvious. Strong convergence implies weak convergence.

Theorem 4.10, which deals with a mixing set in  $\mathbf{PE}(1)$ , is not quite what we need for the proof of Theorem 1.3, in which the polynomial expressions come from  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$ . This fact motivates the following definition and Theorem 4.12 to come.

**Definition 4.11** Suppose that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G and suppose we are given a non-identity polynomial expression

$$S(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m).$$

Write, in the standard way,

$$S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = W(\alpha_1)W^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)W^{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)}(\alpha_3)\cdots W^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m),$$

where  $W \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  and  $W^{(\alpha_1)}, \dots, W^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}$  are integral polynomial forms on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . We will say that  $S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$  is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  if there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with the property that whenever  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^{m-1}$  with  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$  it is the case that  $W, W^{(\alpha_1)}, \dots, W^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}$  are all either the identity element of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  or are mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ .

A family of polynomial expressions

$$\{S_1, \cdots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$$

will be called a mixing set on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  if  $S_i$  and  $S_i S_j^{-1}$  are mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ ,  $1 \le i \ne j \le t$ .

**Theorem 4.12** Suppose that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G and that  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Let  $S_0 = I$ . If  $f_i \in L^{\infty}(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ ,  $0 \leq i \leq t$ , there exists a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with the property that

$$\inf_{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\leqslant}^m} \left| \left| E \left( \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) f_i | Y \right) - \prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) E(f_i | Y) \right| \right| = 0.$$

**Proof.** We use induction on m. The case m=1 is just Theorem 4.10 (2). Assume that the statement is true when m is replaced by m-1. Without loss of generality we will again suppose that  $||f_i||_{\infty} \leq 1$ ,  $0 \leq i \leq t$  and that  $E(f_{i_0}|Y) = 0$  for some  $i_0$ . We will show that for every  $\delta > 0$  and every refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  there exists  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\infty}^m$  satisfying

$$\left| \left| E\left( \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) f_i | Y \right) \right| \right| < \delta.$$
 (4.12)

This will be sufficient by Theorem 2.14. Suppose then that  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an arbitrary refinement. Write

$$S_i(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)=W_i(\alpha_1)W_i^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)W_i^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3)\dots W_i^{(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m).$$

Consider the set of polynomial forms

$$\mathcal{W} = \{ W_i^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})} : 1 \le i \le t \}.$$

As the polynomial forms  $W_i^{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{m-1})}$  need not be distinct,  $\mathcal{W}$  may have less than t elements. Reindexing if necessary we will assume that the distinct ones are represented in indices  $1,\cdots,b$ . There exists  $\alpha_0\in\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that whenever  $(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{m-1})\in(\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_<^{m-1}$  the members of  $\mathcal{W}$ , evaluated at  $(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{m-1})$ , form a mixing set in  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . Furthermore, for each  $j,1\leq j\leq b$ , the set

$$A_{j} = \{ S(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) = W_{i}(\alpha_{1}) W_{i}^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) W_{i}^{(\alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2})}(\alpha_{3}) \dots$$

$$W_{i}^{(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-2})}(\alpha_{m-1}) : 1 \leq i \leq t, W_{i}^{(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})} = W_{j}^{(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})} \}$$

is mixing on Z relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  in accordance with Definition 4.11. Notice that

$$\{S_1, \dots, S_t\} = \bigcup_{j=1}^b \{S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) W_j^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m) : S \in A_j\}.$$

Reindex the  $f_i$ 's in the manner suggested by the previous display (namely reindex  $f_i$  as  $f_{S,j}$  where  $S \in A_j$  and  $S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})W_j^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m)$ ). We can rewrite (4.12) as

$$\left| \left| E\left( \prod_{j=1}^b W_j^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m) \left( \prod_{S \in A_j} S(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) f_{S,j} \right) \right| \right| < \delta.$$

Recall that  $E(f_{i_0}|Y) \equiv 0$  for some  $i_0$ . Let  $S_0$  and  $j_0$  be the new indices for  $f_{i_0}$ , so that  $E(f_{S_0,j_0}|Y) = 0$ . By the induction hypothesis and the fact that  $A_{j_0} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m-1)$  is a mixing set, there exists  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^{m-1}_{\leq m}$  such that

$$\left|\left|E\Big(\prod_{S\in A_{j_0}}S(lpha_1,\cdots,lpha_{m-1})f_{S,j_0}\big|Y\Big)
ight|
ight|<rac{\delta}{2}.$$

Since we are assuming that all of our functions are bounded by 1, this gives

$$\left| \left| \prod_{j=1}^{b} W_{j}^{(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m}) E\left( \prod_{S \in A_{j}} S(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) f_{S, j} \middle| Y \right) \right| \right| < \frac{\delta}{2}$$
 (4.13)

for all  $\alpha_m \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  satisfying  $\alpha_m > \alpha_{m-1}$ .

On the other hand, for this fixed choice of  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})$ , by Theorem 4.10 (2) and the fact that  $\{W_1^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}, \dots, W_b^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}\}$  is a mixing set there exists some  $\alpha_m \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with  $\alpha_m > \alpha_{m-1}$  such that

$$\left| \left| E\left(\prod_{j=1}^{b} W_{j}^{(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m}) \left(\prod_{S \in A_{j}} S(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) f_{S, j}\right) \right| Y\right) - \prod_{j=1}^{b} W_{j}^{(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m}) E\left(\prod_{S \in A_{j}} S(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m-1}) f_{S, j} \right| Y\right) \right| < \frac{\delta}{2}.$$

$$(4.14)$$

(4.13) and (4.14) combine to give (4.12), as desired.

We are nearly to the point where we can start directly in with the proof of Theorem 1.3. The two main tools will be Theorems 4.12 and 2.12. We do have one more piece of business (of an algebraical nature) to take care of, however, before it will be possible to use Theorem 2.12. The reader is asked now to recall Definitions 2.3 and 2.11. The content of the following proposition is that in the case of a primitive extension we may select an IP-ring along which the "partial derivatives" of polynomial expressions with compactness properties have compactness properties as well.

**Proposition 4.13** Suppose  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G. Then for some refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , the pair  $(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is balanced.

**Proof.** Throughout the course of this proof we will be using equation (2.8):

$$T(\alpha_{1}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{1}^{(2)} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{1}^{(a_{1})}, \alpha_{2}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{2}^{(2)} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{2}^{(a_{2})}, \dots, \alpha_{m}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{m}^{(2)} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{m}^{(a_{m})})$$

$$= \prod_{\substack{\{\beta_{i}^{(1)}, \dots, \beta_{i}^{(b_{i})}\} \subset \{\alpha_{i}^{(1)}, \dots, \alpha_{i}^{(a_{i})}\}, \ 1 \leq i \leq m}} T^{(b_{1}, \dots, b_{m})}(\beta_{1}^{(1)}, \beta_{1}^{(2)}, \dots, \beta_{1}^{(b_{1})}, \dots, \beta_{1}^{(b_{1})}, \dots, \beta_{m}^{(b_{m})}).$$

$$(2.8)$$

According to Lemma 4.9, there exists a subgroup  $J < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  with  $G \cap J = \{I\}$  and with  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) : G \oplus J] < \infty$ . By Theorem 2.16 and Remark 4.7 (ii), we may select a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with the following property: for every integral polynomial form  $S^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)}$  on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that either

(i) 
$$S^{(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)} \in G$$
 for all  $(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^m_{\leq}$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$ , or

(ii)  $S^{(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)} \in (G \oplus J) \setminus G$  for all  $(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^m_{\leq m}$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$ .

We must show that for every  $m \in \mathbf{N}$ , every  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ , and every  $a_1, \dots, a_m \in \mathbf{N}$  we have

$$T^{(a_1,\cdots,a_m)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)}).$$

The proof of this for general m is not hard, but it is somewhat complicated, at least notationally. For convenience, we will only show this for m = 1 (to give a very general flavor) and for m = 3 (all the ideas for the general case are present here).

First, consider the case m=1. That is, suppose that we have been given  $T(\alpha) \in G$ . We must show that  $T^{(a)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  for all  $a \in \mathbf{N}$ . We start by showing that  $T^{(2)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ . Writing  $S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) = T^{(2)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)$ ,  $S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)$  is an integral polynomial form on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . Therefore, it satisfies either (i) or (ii). A moment's reflection makes it clear that what we are trying to show is in fact that it satisfies (i), so all we must do is show that it cannot satisfy (ii). Suppose then that it satisfies (ii). We will arrive at a contradiction.

Recall (see Definition 3.6) that we have a  $\frac{Z}{V}$ -kernel H with the property that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| U(\alpha)H - H \right| \right| = 0$$

for all  $U \in G$  and

weakly for all  $U \in (\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus G)$ . In particular,

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}(2)}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| U(\alpha)H - H \right| \right| = \sqrt{2} \left| \left| H \right| \right|, \ U \in \left( \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus G \right). \tag{4.16}$$

Consider the following inequality.

$$\begin{aligned} ||S^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2})H - H|| \\ &= ||T^{(2)}(\alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2})H - H|| \\ &\leq ||T^{(2)}(\alpha_{1}, \alpha_{2})H - T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2})H|| + ||T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2})H - H|| \\ &= ||H - T(\alpha_{1})T(\alpha_{2})H|| + ||T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2})H - H|| \\ &\leq ||H - T(\alpha_{2})H|| + ||T(\alpha_{2})H - T(\alpha_{1})T(\alpha_{2})H|| + ||T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2})H - H|| \\ &= ||H - T(\alpha_{2})H|| + ||H - T(\alpha_{1})H|| + ||T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2})H - H||. \end{aligned}$$

$$(4.17)$$

The right hand side of (4.17) goes to zero as  $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2_{\leq}$  goes to infinity, hence the left hand side must go to zero as well. But if  $S^{(\alpha_1)} \notin G$  then (4.15) implies that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \left| \left| S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha)H - H \right| \right| = \sqrt{2} \left| \left| H \right| \right|.$$

Hence (4.17) contradicts the assumption that  $S^{(\alpha_1)} \notin G$  for all  $\alpha_1$  far enough out. Therefore we have established that  $S^{(\alpha_1)} \in G$  for all  $\alpha_1$  far enough out, that is,  $T^{(2)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ .

One goes on to show that  $T^{(3)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(3)})$  by considering the inequality

$$\begin{aligned} & ||T^{(3)}(\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2},\alpha_{3})H - H|| \\ \leq & ||T^{(3)}(\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2},\alpha_{3})H - T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2} \cup \alpha_{3})H|| + ||T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2} \cup \alpha_{3})H - H|| \\ = & ||H - T(\alpha_{1})T(\alpha_{2})T(\alpha_{3})T^{(2)}(\alpha_{1},\alpha_{2})T^{(2)}(\alpha_{1},\alpha_{3})T^{(2)}(\alpha_{2},\alpha_{3})H|| \\ & + ||T(\alpha_{1} \cup \alpha_{2} \cup \alpha_{3})H - H||. \end{aligned}$$

The righthand side goes to zero by the previous case. The suggestion is that one gets  $T^{(a)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  for all a > 3 by induction. This is in fact so, though we leave out the details and move on to the case m = 3.

Suppose, then, that we are given

$$T(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)}).$$

We will show that  $T^{(a_1,a_2,a_3)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  for all non-negative integers  $a_1$ ,  $a_2$  and  $a_3$ . As was the case for m=1, this is accomplished by induction, but before we can begin the inductive process we need to establish it separately for all choices of  $a_i \in \{0,1\}, 1 \leq i \leq 3$ .

Since  $T(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3) \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ , we may write (see Definition 2.3)

$$T(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3) = S(\alpha_1)S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)S^{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)}(\alpha_3), \tag{4.18}$$

where  $S \in G$  and such that, for some  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ , we have  $S^{(\alpha_1)} \in G$  and  $S^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)} \in G$  whenever  $(\alpha_1,\alpha_2) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2_{\leq}$  with  $\alpha_0 < \alpha_1$ . On the other hand, we have

$$T(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3) = T^{(1,0,0)}(\alpha_1) T^{(0,1,0)}(\alpha_2) T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) T^{(0,0,1)}(\alpha_3)$$

$$T^{(1,0,1)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_3) T^{(0,1,1)}(\alpha_2, \alpha_3) T^{(1,1,1)}(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \alpha_3).$$

$$(4.19)$$

(This is a consequence of equation (2.8).) Comparing (4.18) and (4.19), we see that

$$T^{(1,0,0)} = S \in G$$
.

Again comparing (4.18) and (4.19), we have

$$S^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) = T^{(0,1,0)}(\alpha_2)T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2).$$

We may write  $T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)=U^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)$ , where  $U^{(\alpha_1)}$  is an integral polynomial form on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  which therefore satisfies either (i) or (ii). It follows that  $U^{(\alpha_1)}$  is eventually contained in  $G\oplus J$ . (Recall that J is a subgroup of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  such that  $J\cap G=\{I\}$  and  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1):G\oplus J]<\infty$ .) We therefore have  $U^{(\alpha_1)}=R^{(\alpha_1)}W^{(\alpha_1)}$ , where  $R^{(\alpha_1)}$  and  $W^{(\alpha_1)}$  are integral polynomial forms with  $R^{(\alpha_1)}\in G$  eventually and and  $W^{(\alpha_1)}\in J$  eventually.

Recall that  $S^{(\alpha_1)} \in G$  eventually. For  $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2_{\leq}$  far enough out we have

$$\left\{R^{(\alpha_1)},R^{(\alpha_2)},T^{(0,1,0)}R^{(\alpha_1)}W^{(\alpha_1)}(=S^{(\alpha_1)}),T^{(0,1,0)}R^{(\alpha_2)}W^{(\alpha_2)}(=S^{(\alpha_2)})\right\}\subset G.$$

Since G is a group, it follows that  $W^{(\alpha_1)}(W^{(\alpha_2)})^{-1} \in G$ . But  $W^{(\alpha_1)}(W^{(\alpha_2)})^{-1} \in J$  as well, meaning that  $W^{(\alpha_1)} = W^{(\alpha_2)}$  for all  $(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2$  far enough out. Since any (eventually) constant integral polynomial form must be the identity,  $W^{(\alpha_1)} = I$  and  $T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1, \cdot) = U^{(\alpha_1)} = R^{(\alpha_1)} \in G$  for  $\alpha_1 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  far enough out. It follows that

$$T^{(1,1,0)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)}).$$
 (4.21)

This also tells us that  $T^{(0,1,0)} = S^{(\alpha_1)}(U^{(\alpha_1)})^{-1} \in G$ . In particular,

$$T^{(0,1,0)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)}).$$
 (4.22)

Comparing (4.18) and (4.19) yet again, we have

$$S^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) = T^{(0,0,1)}(\alpha_3)T^{(1,0,1)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_3)T^{(0,1,1)}(\alpha_2,\alpha_3)T^{(1,1,1)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3).$$

We now employ a strategy very similar to the one we just used. Namely, write

$$\begin{split} T^{(1,0,1)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_3) &= U_1^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_3) = R_1^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_3) W_1^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_3), \\ T^{(0,1,1)}(\alpha_2,\alpha_3) &= U_2^{(\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) = R_2^{(\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) W_2^{(\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3), \\ T^{(1,1,1)}(\alpha_1,\alpha_2,\alpha_3) &= U_3^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) = R_3^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3) W_3^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}(\alpha_3), \end{split}$$

where the R's are integral polynomial forms eventually contained in G and the W's are integral polynomial forms eventually contained in J.

Then, for  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_4) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^4 \le \alpha$  far enough out we have

$$\left(W_1^{(\alpha_1)}W_2^{(\alpha_2)}W_3^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}\right)\left(W_1^{(\alpha_3)}W_2^{(\alpha_4)}W_3^{(\alpha_3,\alpha_4)}\right)^{-1} \in G.$$

Reasoning as before we may conclude that  $W^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}=W_1^{(\alpha_1)}W_2^{(\alpha_2)}W_3^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}=I$ . But  $W_1^{(\alpha_1)},W_2^{(\alpha_2)}$ , and  $W_3^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}$  correspond to the decomposition of the polynomial form  $W^{(\alpha_1,\alpha_2)}$  into the parts of it that depend on  $\alpha_1$ , on  $\alpha_2$ , and on both, respectively. It is easily seen that these parts must all be the identity if their product is to be the identity. Hence we must have

$$W_1^{(\alpha_1)} = W_2^{(\alpha_2)} = W_3^{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)} = I.$$

We now may routinely arrive at

$$\{T^{(1,0,1)}, T^{(0,1,1)}, T^{(1,1,1)}, T^{(0,0,1)}\} \subset \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)}).$$
 (4.23)

(4.20-23) establish that  $T^{(a_1,a_2,a_3)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  whenever  $\{a_1,a_2,a_3\} \subset \{0,1\}$ . The induction may now proceed. First one uses the fact that  $T^{(1,0,0)} \in G$  to start an inductive process that proves that  $T^{(a_1,0,0)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  for all  $a_1 \in \mathbf{N}$ . This is exactly like the case m=1 above. Proceed the same way in the other two coordinates as well, concluding that  $T^{(0,a_2,0)}, T^{(0,0,a_3)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  for all  $a_2, a_3 \in \mathbf{N}$ .

The next step is to use the fact that  $T^{(1,1,0)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  to get that  $T^{(a_1,a_2,0)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  for all  $a_1,a_2 \in \mathbf{N}$ . The induction here is on the sum  $a_1+a_2$ , again using inequalities (recall the case m=1 above) involving the kernel H. Equation (2.8) is crucial here. For example, when  $a_1=2$  and  $a_2=1$  we have the inequality

$$\begin{split} & \big| \big| T^{(2,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)},\alpha_{1}^{(2)},\alpha_{2})H - H \big| \big| \\ \leq & \big| \big| T^{(2,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)},\alpha_{1}^{(2)},\alpha_{2})H - T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{1}^{(2)},\alpha_{2})H \big| \big| \\ & + \big| \big| T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{1}^{(2)},\alpha_{2})H - H \big| \big| \\ = & \big| \big| H - T^{(2,0,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)},\alpha_{1}^{(2)})T^{(1,0,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)})T^{(1,0,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(2)})T^{(0,1,0)}(\alpha_{2}) \\ & T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)},\alpha_{2})T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(2)},\alpha_{2})H \big| \big| + \big| \big| T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_{1}^{(1)} \cup \alpha_{1}^{(2)},\alpha_{2})H - H \big| \big|. \\ & (4.24) \end{split}$$

We are using here the identity

$$\begin{split} T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)} \cup \alpha_1^{(2)}, \alpha_2) \\ = & T^{(2,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_1^{(2)}, \alpha_2) T^{(2,0,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_1^{(2)}) T^{(1,0,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)}) \\ & T^{(1,0,0)}(\alpha_1^{(2)}) T^{(0,1,0)}(\alpha_2) T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_2) T^{(1,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(2)}, \alpha_2). \end{split}$$

which is a case of equation (2.8).

(4.24) allows us to conclude from previous cases that

$$\Pr_{(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^3_{<}} \left| \left| T^{(2,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)},\alpha_1^{(2)},\alpha_2) H - H \right| \right| = 0.$$

Suppose now that  $T^{(2,1,0)}$  satisfies (ii). Then for  $(\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_1^{(2)}) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})^2_{<}$  far enough out,  $T^{(2,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_1^{(2)}, \cdot) \notin G$ , which mean that

$$\prod_{\alpha_2 \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}} ||T^{(2,1,0)}(\alpha_1^{(1)}, \alpha_1^{(2)}, \alpha_2)H - H|| = \sqrt{2} ||H||,$$

a contradiction. Therefore  $T^{(2,1,0)} \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(2)}).$ 

One proceeds in the same manner with the other pairs of indices, then goes finally to triples  $T^{(a_1,a_2,a_3)}$ ,  $a_1,a_2,a_3 \in \mathbb{N}$  (by induction on  $a_1+a_2+a_3$ ). The same sort of inequalities play a key role the whole way. This completes the proof (or at least a sketch of a proof) in the case m=3. As we said, the case of general m is completely analogous, so we have established that  $(G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  is a balanced pair.

#### CHAPTER 5

# COMPLETION OF THE PROOF

We are now ready for the final steps in the proof of Theorem 1.3, which we now restate.

**Theorem 1.3** Let  $k, r, d \in \mathbb{N}$  and fix IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ . Let  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  be as in Definition 1.1 and suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  is a measure preserving system, where  $\Omega$  is generated by commuting transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . For every  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  and every  $m, t \in \mathbb{N}$  there exist an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and a number a = a(A, m, t, d) > 0 having the property that for every set of polynomial expressions  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  we have

$$\underset{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leqslant}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big) \ge a.$$

Recall that  $k, r \in \mathbf{N}$  and the IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ , though arbitrary, have been fixed since Section 2. Our plan is to verify that the conclusion of Theorem 1.3 holds for these fixed quantities and an arbitrary system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  for which the underlying space is separable. Having done this, it will be evident that the conclusion also holds for an arbitrary, possibly non-separable system. This is because the IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  in the formulation is allowed to depend on the set A. Therefore, having chosen A, one may before choosing  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  replace  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  by the separable factor generated by the iterates of A under the transformations of  $\Omega$ .

Fix a Lebesgue (in particular, separable) system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ , where  $\Omega$  is generated by commuting measure preserving transformations  $T_1, T_2, \dots, T_r$ . In Remark 5.4 we will show that, having established the result for Lebesgue systems, it follows for general separable systems. As we have mentioned, the proof of the validity of the conclusion to Theorem 1.3 for the system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  is accomplished by the method of exhaustion of the  $\sigma$ -algebra  $\mathcal{A}$ . In particular, we achieve it by passing the following property through a transfinite sequence of sub- $\sigma$ -algebras of  $\mathcal{A}$ :

**Definition 5.1** Suppose that  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{A}$  is an  $\Omega$ -invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra, and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. The pair  $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  is said to have the *IPPSZ property of degree* d if for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  and every  $t, m \in \mathbb{N}$  there exists a number a = a(A, m, t, d) > 0 having the property that for every set of polynomial expressions  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  we have

$$\underset{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big) \geq a.$$

The reader should convince himself that in order to show that the conclusion of Theorem 1.3 holds for the system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ , it is sufficient to show that for some IP-ring  $\mathcal{G}$ , the pair  $(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{G})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d. This is what we will show. Note however, that Definition 5.1 is tailored for a separable system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ . We are not claiming that a similar property may be passed through a non-separable system. (The point here is that in Definition 5.1 the IP-ring does not depend on A, as it does in Theorem 1.3. Therefore in the non-separable case there is no way to ensure that all of the IP-limits under consideration even exist.)

The groundwork for the proof that  $(\mathcal{A}, \mathcal{G})$  has the IPPSZ property for some IP-ring  $\mathcal{G}$  has been laid. Let us now fix an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and a number  $d \in \mathbb{N}$ . In order to use our exhaustion technique, we need the following partial order on the set of pairs  $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ , where  $\mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{A}$  is an  $\Omega$ -invariant, complete (with respect to  $\mu$ ) sub- $\sigma$ -algebra and  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. If  $\mathcal{B}_1$ ,  $\mathcal{B}_2$  are complete,  $\Omega$ -invariant sub- $\sigma$ -algebras of  $\mathcal{A}$ , and  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ ,  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  are refinements of  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , we will write  $(\mathcal{B}_1, \mathcal{F}^{(2)}) < (\mathcal{B}_2, \mathcal{F}^{(3)})$  if  $\mathcal{B}_1 \subset \mathcal{B}_2$  properly (in the sense that  $\mathcal{B}_1 \neq \mathcal{B}_2 \mod 0$ ) and if there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  such that for each  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  with  $\alpha > \alpha_0$  we have  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$ . (That is,  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  asymptotically.)

**Proposition 5.2** Among all pairs  $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$ , where  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is a refinement and  $\mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{A}$  is a closed  $\Omega$ -invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra, having the IPPSZ property of degree d, there exists a pair which is maximal with respect to the order described above.

**Proof.** We will use Zorn's Lemma. Suppose that  $(\mathcal{B}_i, \mathcal{G}^{(i)})$  is a totally ordered chain of pairs having the IPPSZ property of degree d. We may, by separability of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ , assume that this chain is countable. (Indeed, it must be.) Let  $\mathcal{C}$  be the  $\mu$ -completion of the  $\Omega$ -invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra generated by  $\bigcup_i \mathcal{B}_i$ . Then  $\bigcup_i \mathcal{B}_i$  is an  $\Omega$ -invariant algebra which is dense in  $\mathcal{C}$ . Let  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  be an IP-ring of the form  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} = FU(\{\beta_1, \beta_2, \cdots\})$ , where  $\beta_i \in \bigcap_{j=1}^i \mathcal{G}^{(j)}$  and  $\beta_1 < \beta_2 < \cdots$ . Notice that  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  is asymptotically contained in  $\mathcal{F}_i$  for all  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ . Since  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  is separable, by passing to a subring if necessary we may assume that

$$\underset{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})_{\leq}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \mu \Big( \bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A \Big)$$

exists for every  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  and every set  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$ . We claim that  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d.

Let  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  be the factor of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  determined by  $\mathcal{C}$ . Suppose now that  $A \in \mathcal{C}$  with  $\gamma(A) > 0$  and  $t, m \in \mathbb{N}$ . We can find a fixed number  $i \in \mathbb{N}$  and a set  $A_i \in \mathcal{B}_i$  such that

$$\gamma(A \triangle A_i) < \frac{\gamma(A)}{8(t+1)}.$$

Let  $\mathcal{B} = \mathcal{B}_i$  and let  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  be the factor of  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  determined by  $\mathcal{B}$ . Let  $\gamma = \int \gamma_y \ d\nu(y)$  be the regular decomposition of  $\gamma$  over Y. We have

$$\gamma(A_i \setminus A) = \int_{A_i} 1 - \gamma_y(A) \ d\nu(y) < \frac{\gamma(A)}{8(t+1)}.$$

It follows that

$$\nu\left(\left\{y \in A_i: 1 - \gamma_y(A) \ge \frac{1}{2(t+1)}\right\}\right) < \frac{\gamma(A)}{4}.$$

Hence there exists a set  $A_i' \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $A_i' \subset A_i$  and  $\nu(A_i') > 0$  such that for all  $y \in A_i'$ ,  $\gamma_y(A) > 1 - \frac{1}{2(t+1)}$ .

Recall that  $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{G}^{(i)})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d. Let  $a = a(A'_i, m, t, d)$  be as guaranteed by Definition 5.1. We claim that for every set  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ ,

This will be sufficient for the proof, as we can then put  $a(A, m, t, d) = \frac{1}{4}a$ . Suppose then to the contrary that for some set  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \in \mathbf{PE}_{< d}(m)$  we have

Since  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  is asymptotically contained in  $\mathcal{G}^{(i)}$ , we may pass to a subring  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)} \subset \mathcal{G}^{(i)} \cap \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{j=0}^t S_j(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big) < \frac{1}{4}a$$

for all  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{\leq}^m$ .

On the other hand, by hypothesis we can find some  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^m_{\leq}$  (which we now fix) satisfying

$$\nu\Big(\bigcap_{j=0}^t S_j(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)^{-1}A_i'\Big) > \frac{1}{2}a.$$

For  $y \in \bigcap_{j=0}^t S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A_i'$ , we have  $S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) y \in A_j'$ ,  $0 \le j \le t$ , so that

$$\gamma_{S_j(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)y}(A_i') > 1 - \frac{1}{2(t+1)}, \ \ 0 \le j \le t.$$

This is the same as

$$\gamma_y \left( S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A_i' \right) > 1 - \frac{1}{2(t+1)}, \ \ 0 \le j \le t.$$

It follows that

$$\gamma_y \Big( \bigcap_{j=0}^t S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A_i' \Big) > \frac{1}{2}, \ y \in \bigcap_{j=0}^t S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A_i'.$$

But  $\nu(\bigcap_{j=0}^{l} S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A_i') > \frac{1}{2}a$ , whence

$$\gamma \Big(\bigcap_{j=0}^t S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A\Big) > \frac{1}{4}a,$$

a contradiction.

All that remains in order for the proof of Theorem 1.3 to be completed is to show that the IPPSZ property passes through primitive extensions, which we do now.

Theorem 5.3 Suppose that  $\mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{A}$  is a complete Ω-invariant proper sub-σ-algebra and that  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring such that  $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d. Then there exists an Ω-invariant  $\sigma$ -algebra  $\mathcal{C} \subset \mathcal{A}$ , with  $\mathcal{B} \subset \mathcal{C}$  properly  $(\mathcal{B} \neq \mathcal{C} \mod 0)$ , and a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d.

**Proof.** Let  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  be the factor of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  determined by  $\mathcal{B}$ . Theorem 3.15 guarantees that we can find a refinement  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , a proper extension  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  (which is a factor of  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$ ), and a subgroup  $G < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  such that  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  is a primitive extension of  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  with compact part G. By Lemma 3.11 we may further require of  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  that  $AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  be dense in  $L^2(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma)$ . By Theorem 2.14 and the separability of  $\mathcal{C}$  we may assume that for all  $A \in \mathcal{C}$  and all finite sets  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  we have existence of the limit

$$\Pr_{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\leqslant}^m} \quad \mu \Big( \bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A \Big).$$

We claim that  $(\mathcal{C}, \mathcal{F}^{(2)})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d.

Suppose that  $t, m \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $A \in \mathcal{C}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$ . Fix a number a = a(A, m, t, d) > 0 which will be determined presently. Let  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\} \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$ . (It is not practical for us to write down now what a is. However we will check when we do write it down that it does not depend on the set  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\}$ .)

What we have to show is that

$$\underset{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(2)})_{\leqslant}^m}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big) \geq a.$$

Suppose that this is not the case. Then by Theorem 2.15 there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}\subset\mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big) < a$$

for every  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^m_{\leq}$ . We will contradict this by exhibiting a single m-tuple  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^m_{\leq}$  with

$$\gamma \Big( \bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1} A \Big) \ge a,$$

whereupon the proof will have been completed. We may assume without loss of generality (by multiplying throughout by  $S_0^{-1}$ ) that  $S_0 = I$ .

As usual, we let  $J < \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  be a subgroup with  $J \cap G = \{I\}$  and with  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1): G \oplus J] < \infty$ . For  $i = 0, 1, \dots, t$  write

$$S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = U_i(\alpha_1) U_i^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) \dots U_i^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m), \tag{5.1}$$

as in (2.1). Now let  $S_i^{(j)} \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  be the portion of  $S_i$  that depends only on  $\alpha_j, \ 1 \leq j \leq m$ . In other words,  $S_i^{(1)} = S_i^{(1,0,\cdots,0)}, \ S_i^{(2)} = S_i^{(0,1,0,\cdots,0)}, \cdots, \ S_i^{(m)} = S_i^{(0,\cdots,0,1)}$ . Finally, we set

$$\begin{split} S_i^{(\alpha_1)} &= U_i^{(\alpha_1)} \left( S_i^{(2)} \right)^{-1}, \\ S_i^{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)} &= U_i^{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2)} \left( S_i^{(3)} \right)^{-1}, \\ &\vdots \\ S_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})} &= U_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})} \left( S_i^{(m)} \right)^{-1}. \end{split}$$

This gives us the following alternate decomposition of  $S_i$ :

$$S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = S_i^{(1)}(\alpha_1) \cdots S_i^{(m)}(\alpha_m) S_i^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2) \cdots S_i^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m).$$
 (5.2)

The reason we prefer this decomposition to that given in (5.1) is that the polynomial forms appearing in (5.2), namely  $S_i^{(\alpha_1)}, \dots, S_i^{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_{m-1})}$ , are integral polynomial forms on  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . Of course  $S_i^{(1)}, \dots, S_i^{(m)}$  are fixed elements of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ .

Let W be a set of coset representatives, containing I, for  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  modulo G. We may write

$$S_i^{(j)} = R_i^{(j)} W_i^{(j)}, \quad 0 \le i \le t, \quad 1 \le j \le m,$$

where  $R_i^{(j)} \in G$  and  $W_i^{(j)} \in \mathcal{W}$ . Since  $[\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1): G \oplus J] < \infty$ , according to Remark 4.7 (ii) we may pass to a suitable sub-IP-ring (which we continue to call  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ ) along which  $S_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_j)}$  is an integral polynomial form on  $G \oplus J$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq t$ ,  $1 \leq j < m$ . By Remark 4.7 (i) we may therefore write

$$S_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_j)} = R_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_j)} W_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_j)}, \quad 0 \leq i \leq t, \quad 1 \leq j < m,$$

where  $R_i^{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_j)}$  is an integral polynomial form on G and  $W_i^{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_j)}$  is an integral polynomial form on J.

T.ot

$$R_{i}(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m}) = R_{i}^{(1)}(\alpha_{1}) \cdots R_{i}^{(m)}(\alpha_{m}) R_{i}^{(\alpha_{1})}(\alpha_{2}) \cdots R_{i}^{(\alpha_{1}, \cdots, \alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_{m}), \quad 0 \leq i \leq t.$$

Obviously  $R_i \in \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(3)}), 0 \le i \le t$ . Now let

$$W_i(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)=W_i^{(1)}(\alpha_1)\dots W_i^{(m)}(\alpha_m)W_i^{(\alpha_1)}(\alpha_2)\dots W_i^{(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_{m-1})}(\alpha_m).$$

Then

$$S_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = R_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) W_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m), \quad 0 \le i \le t.$$

We claim that there exists some refinement  $\mathcal{G}$  of  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  having the property that if  $W_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)$  is not the identity then it is mixing on  $(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma,\Omega)$  relative to  $(Y,\mathcal{B},\nu,\Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{G}, 1 \leq i \leq t$ . Indeed, suppose this were not the case. Then by an application of the Milliken-Taylor theorem to the definition of mixing we would be able to choose some i,j, and a refinement  $\mathcal{G} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  such that  $W_i^{(j)}W_i^{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{j-1})}$  is a non-identity polynomial form on G (notice that this polynomial expression when evaluated at  $\alpha_j$  is the part of  $W_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)$  which depends only on  $\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_j$  but not on  $\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{j-1}$  alone). This implies that  $W_i^{(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_{j-1})}$  is a non-identity

polynomial form (remember  $W_i^{(j)} \in \mathcal{W}$ , so if it is in G then it is the identity). If  $(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1}), (\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_{j-1}) \in (\mathcal{G})_<^{j-1}$  then  $W_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1})} (W_i^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_{j-1})})^{-1} \in G$ . On the other hand since  $W_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1})}$  is a polynomial expression on J, and J is a group,  $W_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1})} (W_i^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_{j-1})})^{-1} \in J$ . But  $G \cap J = \{I\}$ , so  $W_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1})} = W_i^{(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_{j-1})}$ , which since  $(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1})$  and  $(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_{j-1})$  are arbitrary elements of  $\mathcal{G}_<^{j-1}$ , implies that  $W_i^{(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_{j-1})}$  is a constant non-identity integral polynomial form (an impossibility). This contradiction establishes the claim.

Hence we may, by passing if necessary to a subring, assume that  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  has the property that if  $W_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$  is not the identity then it is mixing on  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  relative to  $(Y, \mathcal{B}, \nu, \Omega)$  along  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq t$ . A similar argument can be used to show that we may also assume of  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  that if  $W_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)W_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)^{-1}$  is not the identity then it is mixing on  $(Z, \mathcal{C}, \gamma, \Omega)$  relative to Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ ,  $1 \leq i, j \leq t$ . We may by renumbering (if necessary, and leaving  $S_0 = I$ ) assume that the distinct, non-identity members of the set  $\{W_0, W_1, \dots, W_t\}$  are represented in the indices  $\{1, \dots, v\}$  (with  $W_0 = I$ ). Then the set  $\{W_1, \dots, W_v\}$  is a mixing set along  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ .

By Lemma 3.3, we may pass to a subset of A (which we continue to call A) having measure at least half that of the original A and for which  $f=1_A\in AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(3)})$ . There exists a number  $c=c(\mu(A))>0$  and a set  $B\in\mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(B)>c$  such that  $\gamma_y(A)\geq c$  for all  $y\in B$ . We now pick a number  $\epsilon$  satisfying  $0<\epsilon<\frac{c}{2}$  and  $\epsilon<\frac{1}{4(\ell+1)}\sqrt{c^{v+1}}$ .

Since  $f \in AP(Z,Y,G,\mathcal{F}^{(3)})$ , there exist functions  $g_1, \dots, g_l \in L^2(Z,\mathcal{C},\gamma)$  and set  $D \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(D) < \epsilon$  such that for every  $\delta > 0$  and every  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in \mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(3)})$  there exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  such that for every  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{\leq 0}^m$  with  $\alpha_1 > \alpha_0$  there is a set

$$E = E(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in \mathcal{B}$$

with  $\nu(E) < \delta$  such that whenever  $y \in (D \cup E)^c$ , there exists  $j = j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m, y)$  with  $1 \le j \le l$  such that

$$||T(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)f-g_j||_y<\epsilon.$$

Let  $B' = (B \cap D^c)$ . Then  $\nu(B') > \frac{c}{2}$ .

By Theorem 2.12, there exist natural numbers N = N(t, d, l) and w = w(t, d, l), and sets of polynomial expressions

$$L = \left\{ L_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) \right\}_{i=1}^w \subset \mathbf{PE}(G, \mathcal{F}^{(3)})$$

and

$$M = \{M_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)\}_{i=1}^w \subset \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(N)$$

having the property that for any l-cell partition  $L \times M = \bigcup_{i=1}^{l} C_i$  there exist numbers a, b and q, with  $1 \le a, b \le w$  and  $1 \le q \le l$ , and sets

$$A_i \subset \{1, \dots, N\}, \ 1 < i < m,$$

with  $A_1 < \cdots < A_m$ , such that under the symbolic substitution  $\beta_i = \bigcup_{n \in A_i} \alpha_n$ ,  $1 \le i \le m$ , we have

$$\left\{ \left( L_a(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) R_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m), \right. \right.$$

$$\left. M_b(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) W_j(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) \right) : 0 \le i, j \le t \right\} \subset C_q.$$

We may assume that  $L_1(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) = M_1(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) = I$ .  $(\mathcal{B}, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$  has the IPPSZ property of degree d, and  $\nu(B') > 0$ . Let

$$a_1 = a(B', N, w^2, d) > 0$$
 (5.3)

and let  $Q = w^2 l 2^{Nm}$ . We are now finally in a position to make the value of a explicit:

$$a = a(A, m, t, d) = \frac{a_1 e^{v+1}}{16Q}.$$

One may check that a doesn't depend on the set  $\{S_0, \dots, S_t\}$ . Indeed,  $a_1$  depends on (B', N, w, d), v is at most t, Q depends on (w, l, N, m), c depends on A, B' depends on B and D, N and w depend on (t, d, l), B, D and l depend on A. (Thus reducing a to dependence on (A, m, t, d).) We now pass to a refinement of  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$  (again we will continue to call it  $\mathcal{F}^{(3)}$ ) having the following properties:

(i) (See Definition 3.1.) For every  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^N_{\leq}$  there exists a set  $E = E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\nu(E) < \frac{a_1}{2w}$  such that whenever  $y \in (D \cup E)^c$  there exist numbers  $j_i = j_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N, y)$  such that

$$\left|\left|L_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_N)f-g_{j_i}\right|\right|_y<\epsilon,\ 1\leq i\leq w.$$

(ii) (See Theorem 4.12.) For every  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})_{\leq}^m$  we have

$$\left|\left|E\left(\prod_{i=0}^{v}W_{i}(\alpha_{1},\cdots,\alpha_{m})f|Y\right)-\prod_{i=0}^{v}W_{i}(\alpha_{1},\cdots,\alpha_{m})E(f|Y)\right|\right|<\frac{c^{v+1}}{2}\sqrt{\frac{a_{1}}{4Q}}.$$

According to (5.3) there exists an N-tuple  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(3)})^N_{\leq}$  (which we now fix) satisfying

$$\nu\Big(\bigcap_{i=1}^{w}\bigcap_{n=1}^{w}\left(L_{i}(\alpha_{1},\cdots,\alpha_{N})M_{n}(\alpha_{1},\cdots,\alpha_{N})\right)^{-1}B'\Big)\geq a_{1}.$$

Let

$$C = \left(\bigcap_{i=1}^{w} \bigcap_{n=1}^{w} \left(L_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) M_n(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)\right)^{-1} B'\right)$$

$$\setminus \bigcup_{j=1}^{w} \left(M_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)\right)^{-1} E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N).$$

Then  $C \in \mathcal{B}$ , and since  $\nu\left(E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)\right) < \frac{a_1}{2w}, \nu(C) > \frac{a_1}{2}$ . For every  $y \in C$  and every i, n satisfying  $1 \le i, n \le w$  we have  $L_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)M_n(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)y \in B'$ , so that in particular there exists a number j = j(i, n, y) with  $1 \le j \le l$  such that

$$\left|\left|L_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_N)f-g_j\right|\right|_{M_n(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_N)y}<\epsilon.$$

Moreover (recall that  $L_1 = I$ ),  $M_n(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)y \in (B' \setminus E(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N))$ . Finally we note that  $C \subset B' \subset B$  (since  $M_1(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) = I$  as well).

The function j(i,n,y) induces, for every  $y \in C$ , an l-cell partition  $L \times M = \bigcup_{p=1}^l C_p$  by the rule  $(L_i, M_n) \in C_p$  if j(i,n,y) = p. Hence, there exist numbers p,b and q, with  $1 \le p,b \le w$  and  $1 \le q \le l$ , and sets  $A_1, \dots, A_m \subset \{1,\dots,N\}$  with

 $A_1 < \cdots < A_m$  (depending on y) such that, under the substitution  $\beta_i = \bigcup_{n \in A_i} \alpha_n$ ,  $1 \le i \le m$ , we have

$$\{(L_p(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)R_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m), M_b(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)W_n(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m)) : 0 \le n \le v, 0 \le i \le t\} \subset C_q \subset L \times M.$$

This implies that for  $0 \le n \le v$ ,  $0 \le i \le t$ ,

$$\left\| \left| L_p(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) R_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) f - g_q \right| \right\|_{M_b(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) W_n(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) y} < \epsilon. \tag{5.4}$$

There are not more than  $w^2l2^{Nm}=Q$  choices for  $p,b,q,A_1,\cdots,A_m$ . It follows that there exists a set  $C'\subset C$  with  $\nu(C')\geq \frac{a_1}{2Q}$ , and fixed  $p,b,q,A_1,\cdots,A_m$  such that (5.4) holds for all  $y\in C'$ .

Having fixed p and b, it will be convenient for us to adopt the following notation: For  $y \in Y$ , write  $\tilde{y} = L_p(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) M_b(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) y$ . Now (5.4) can be written as follows:

$$\left| \left| R_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) W_n(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) f - W_n(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) \left( L_p(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)^{-1} g_q \right) \right| \right|_{\bar{y}} < \epsilon.$$
(5.5)

This holds for  $0 \le n \le v$ ,  $0 \le i \le t$  and  $y \in C'$ . Taking i = 0 in (5.5) gives

$$\left| \left| W_n(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) f - W_n(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) \left( L_p(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)^{-1} g_q \right) \right| \right|_{\bar{u}} < \epsilon$$
 (5.6)

for  $0 \le n \le v$  and  $y \in C'$ . Combining (5.5) and (5.6) we obtain

$$\left|\left|R_i(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_m)W_n(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_m)f-W_n(\beta_1,\cdots,\beta_m)f\right|\right|_{\tilde{y}}<2\epsilon,$$

which holds for  $0 \le n \le v$ ,  $0 \le i \le t$  and  $y \in C'$ . Since f is  $\{0,1\}$ -valued and since for all i with  $0 \le i \le t$  there exists n with  $0 \le n \le v$  such that  $W_i = W_n$ , we can observe that

$$\left\| \prod_{i=0}^{t} S_{i}(\beta_{1}, \dots, \beta_{m}) f - \prod_{n=0}^{v} W_{n}(\beta_{1}, \dots, \beta_{m}) f \right\|_{\tilde{y}}$$

$$= \left\| \prod_{i=0}^{t} R_{i}(\beta_{1}, \dots, \beta_{m}) W_{i}(\beta_{1}, \dots, \beta_{m}) f - \prod_{i=0}^{t} W_{i}(\beta_{1}, \dots, \beta_{m}) f \right\|_{\tilde{y}}$$

$$< 2(t+1)\epsilon, \ y \in C'.$$
(5.7)

Recall that  $C' \subset C$ , and for  $y \in C$  we have  $L_i(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) M_n(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N) y \in B' \subset B$  for all  $L_i \in L$  and  $M_n \in M$ . In particular, since

$$M_b(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_N)W_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) \in M, \quad 0 < i < v,$$

we have, for  $0 \le i \le v$ ,

$$W_i(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m)\tilde{y} = L_p(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_N)M_b(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_N)W_i(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m)y \in B.$$

Recall as well that on  $B, E(f|Y) \ge c$ . Because of this, for all  $y \in C'$  we have

$$\Big|\prod_{i=0}^{v} W_i(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m) E(f|Y)(\tilde{y})\Big| \ge c^{v+1}.$$

On the other hand, from (ii) (see above) we can see that for all y outside of a set of measure at most  $\frac{a_1}{4O}$ ,

$$\left| E\Big(\prod_{i=0}^v W_i(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m) f|Y\Big)(\tilde{y}) - \prod_{i=0}^v W_i(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m) E(f|Y)(\tilde{y}) \right| < \frac{c^{v+1}}{2}.$$

But  $\nu(C') \geq \frac{a_1}{2Q}$ . Hence there exists  $C'' \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $C'' \subset C'$  and  $\nu(C'') \geq \frac{a_1}{4Q}$  such that for all  $y \in C''$ ,

$$E\Big(\prod_{i=0}^{v} W_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m) f|Y\Big)(\tilde{y}) > \frac{c^{v+1}}{2}.$$
 (5.8)

Here is a general fact: for  $\{0,1\}$ -valued functions f and g,  $|f-g|=|f-g|^2$ , so that  $(\int f - \int g) \le \int |f-g| = \int |f-g|^2 = \sqrt{||f-g||}$ . Therefore by (5.7) we see that for all  $y \in C'$  (in particular, for all  $y \in C''$ ),

$$E\Big(\prod_{i=0}^t S_i(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m)f|Y\Big)(\tilde{y}) \ge E\Big(\prod_{n=0}^v W_n(\beta_1,\dots,\beta_m)f|Y\Big)(\tilde{y}) - 4(t+1)^2\epsilon^2.$$

Together with (5.8) this gives (recall that  $\epsilon < \frac{1}{4(t+1)}\sqrt{c^{v+1}}$ ), for all  $y \in C''$ ,

$$E\Big(\prod_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\beta_1, \cdots, \beta_m) f|Y\Big)(\tilde{y}) > \frac{c^{v+1}}{4}.$$

This, since  $\nu(C'') \geq \frac{a_1}{4Q}$ , is sufficient to guarantee that

$$\gamma\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\beta_1, \dots, \beta_m)^{-1}A\Big) \ge \frac{a_1c^{v+1}}{16Q} = a.$$

Remark 5.4 Our work so far establishes Theorem 1.3 for Lebesgue spaces. The theorem holds for spaces which are not Lebesgue as well. Let  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  be a measure preserving system where the underlying space is not Lebesgue. As we have stated, it suffices to assume that the system is separable. Let us identify two measurable sets A and B if  $\mu(A \triangle B) = 0$ . The measure algebra of the system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  is the set of equivalence classes represented in  $\mathcal{A}$  under this identification. It is well known that any probability measure preserving system is equivalent (via an isomorphism of the measure algebras which commutes with the measure preserving actions) to a system  $(X', \mathcal{A}', \mu', \Omega')$  whose underlying space is Lebesgue. (See, for example, Chapter 15 of [R] or Theorem 5.15 of [F2].) Since validity of the conclusion of Theorem 1.3 is clearly preserved by measure algebra isomorphism (even when that isomorphism does not come from a pointwise map), its truth for  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  follows from its truth for  $(X', \mathcal{A}', \mu', \Omega')$ .

#### CHAPTER 6

# MEASURE THEORETIC APPLICATIONS

This section is devoted to applications of (special cases of) our main theorem to properties of multiple recurrence return times. The first thing we shall do is show, as promised in Section 1, how one reduces the case of polynomials in  $\mathbf{Q}[x_1,\dots,x_k]$  which take on integer values on the integers to the case of polynomials in  $\mathbf{Z}[x_1,\dots,x_k]$ . For example, consider Theorem 0.9:

**Theorem 0.9** Suppose that we have r commuting measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Suppose  $k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbb{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbb{Z}^k) \subset \mathbb{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  the set

$$R_A = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \ \mu \bigg( \bigcap_{i=1}^t \bigg( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \bigg)^{-1} A \bigg) > 0 \right\}$$

is an IP\*-set in  $\mathbb{Z}^k$ .

Let us show how to derive this result from Theorem 1.3. Let N be a natural number which is a multiple of every denominator of every coefficient of every polynomial  $p_{i,j}, 1 \leq i \leq r, 1 \leq j \leq t$ . Then for all i and r with  $1 \leq i \leq r$  and  $1 \leq j \leq t$  the polynomial

$$q_{i,j}(x_1,\cdots,x_k)=p_{i,j}(Nx_1,\cdots,Nx_k)$$

is in  $\mathbf{Z}[x_1,\cdots,x_k]$ . Suppose  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ . Write  $\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}=(n_{\alpha}^{(1)},\cdots,n_{\alpha}^{(k)})$ . Then  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}$  for all  $i, 1 \leq i \leq k$ . Let  $C_i = \{\alpha \in \mathcal{F} : n_{\alpha}^{(1)} = i \mod i\}$ ,  $0 \leq i < N$ . One may easily check elementarily that  $C_0$  contains an IP-ring. Alternatively,  $\mathcal{F} = \bigcup_{i=0}^{N-1} C_i$ , so by Theorem 2.13 one of the cells of this partition must contain an IP-ring. Furthermore, it is easily seen that  $C_0$  is the only cell which can possibly contain an IP-ring. Therefore  $C_0$  contains an IP-ring, say  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ .  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  has the property that the  $(k_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}^{(1)}} \subset \mathbf{Z}$ , where  $k_{\alpha}^{(1)} = \frac{1}{N}n_{\alpha}^{(1)}$ . By a repetition of this argument in the remaining indices we may require of  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  that the IP-sets  $(k_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}^{(1)}}, 1 \leq i \leq k$ , are all contained in  $\mathbf{Z}$ , where  $k_{\alpha}^{(i)} = \frac{1}{N}n_{\alpha}^{(i)}$ .

Let d be the maximum degree of the polynomials  $p_{i,j}$  and let  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  be as in Definition 1.1 (that is, for these fixed values of k, r, and d). Put

$$S_j(\alpha) = \left(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{q_{i,j}(k_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, k_{\alpha}^{(k)})}\right), \ 1 \le j \le t.$$

Then  $S_j \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1), 1 \leq j \leq t$ .

According to the case m=1 of Theorem 1.3, there exists  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{j=1}^t S_j(\alpha)^{-1}A\Big) > 0.$$

In other words,

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{j=1}^{t}\Big(\prod_{i=1}^{r}T_{i}^{q_{i,j}(k_{\alpha}^{(1)},\cdots,k_{\alpha}^{(k)})}\Big)^{-1}A\Big)>0,$$

which is the same as

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{j=1}^{t} \Big(\prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{p_{i,j}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)},\dots,n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}\Big)^{-1} A\Big) > 0.$$

Hence  $\mathbf{n}_{\alpha} \in R_A$ . Since the IP-set  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}$  was arbitary, we have shown that  $R_A$  is an IP\*-set.

The reduction to polynomials in  $\mathbf{Z}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  may be accomplished in an identical fashion in all of our remaining applications. Henceforth, we will not carry this reduction out explicitly, but rather simply assume without loss of generality that we are dealing with polynomials with integer coefficients.

The following definition is made for the purpose of showing that the set  $R_A$  of Theorem 0.9 (for example) has in fact a stronger combinatorial structure than does the typical IP\*-set.

**Definition 6.1** Suppose  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . A set  $S \subset \mathbb{Z}^k$  is said to be an *enhanced*  $IP^*$ -set, or an E- $IP^*$ -set, if for any  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and any m IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq m$  there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\{n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)} + \dots + n_{\alpha_m}^{(m)} : (\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(1)})^m\} \subset S.$$

 $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  is said to be a polynomially enhanced  $IP^*$ -set, or a PE- $IP^*$ -set, if for any  $m \in \mathbf{N}$ , any m IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}} \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq m$ , and any polynomial mapping  $P : \mathbf{Z}^m \to \mathbf{Z}^k$  having integer coefficients and satisfying P(0) = 0 there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that (recall that  $n_{\emptyset}^{(i)} = 0$ )

$$\left\{P(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}, n_{\alpha_2}^{(2)}, \cdots, n_{\alpha_m}^{(m)}) : (\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in \left(\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(1)}\right)^m\right\} \subset S.$$

We call a set  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  an  $IP_+^*$ -set if some shift of S is an IP\*-set. That is, if for some  $u \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ ,  $u + S = \{u + s : s \in S\}$  is an IP\*-set. Similarly, if  $S \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  and  $u + S = \{u + s : s \in S\}$  is an E-IP\*- (respectively PE-IP\*-) set for some  $u \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  then S is said to be an E-IP\*-set (respectively PE-IP\*-set).

IP<sub>+</sub>\*-sets are clearly syndetic, but the IP<sub>+</sub>\* property is stronger than syndeticity, as we show in Example 7.7.

It is a consequence of Hindman's theorem that the intersection of any two IP\*-sets is an IP\*-set. E-IP\*-sets and PE-IP\*-sets have the finite intersection property as well, although this is a very elementary observation which does not require Hindman's theorem. Examples will be given in Section 7 which show that the notions of IP\*, E-IP\* and PE-IP\* are distinct.

Notice that in the previous definition, we consider m-tuples  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in$  $(\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})^m$  which need not be in  $(\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})^m_{<}$ . Our motivation for doing this is the following lemma and its corollary, Theorem 6.3. Notice that Lemma 6.2 is, in one sense, a strengthening of Theorem 1.3. In its formulation we need to expand the definition of a polynomial expression to take for its argument any m-tuple  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})^m$ . Recall (Definition 1.1) that a polynomial expression in  $\mathbf{PE}(m)$  is of the form

$$T(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i \left( (n_{\alpha_j}^{(b)})_{1 \le b \le k, \ 1 \le j \le m} \right)}, \ (\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})_{<}^m.$$

One need merely note that the above form of  $T(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m)$  makes just as much sense (as a function onto measure preserving transformations) for all  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in$  $(\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset})^m$ . Indeed, the reason we did not allow for this possibility sooner is that when writing such expressions as  $S(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) = T(\alpha_1 \cup \alpha_2)$ , we wanted to ensure that  $S(\alpha_1, \alpha_2) \in \mathbf{PE}(2)$ . This required that  $n_{\alpha \cup \beta}^{(i)} = n_{\alpha}^{(i)} + n_{\beta}^{(i)}, \ 1 \le i \le k$ .

**Lemma 6.2** Let  $k, r \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  be as in Definition 1.1. Suppose that  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  are IP-sets,  $1 \leq i \leq k$ , and let  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \Omega)$  be a measure preserving system, where  $\Omega$  is generated by commuting invertible transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . If  $S_0, \dots, S_t \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$  and  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is any IP-ring then there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset$  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that for all  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(2)})^m$  we have

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=0}^t S_i(\alpha_1,\cdots,\alpha_m)^{-1}A\Big)>0.$$

**Proof.** We will inductively construct a sequence  $(\beta_i)_{i\in\mathbb{N}}\subset\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\beta_1<$  $\beta_2 < \cdots$  such that the IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} = FU\{(\beta_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}\}$  has the properties we require. Specifically, we will construct a sequence  $(\beta_i)_{i \in \mathbb{N}}$  and a sequence of measurable sets  $A = A_0 \supset A_1 \supset A_2 \supset \cdots$  with  $\mu(A_i) > 0$  for all  $i \in \mathbb{N}$  having the property that for all  $i \in \mathbb{N}$ , every  $x \in A_i$ , and every choice of  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \dots, \gamma_m \in FU_\emptyset\{\beta_1, \dots, \beta_i\}$  we have

$$S_i(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_m)x \in A, \ 0 \le j \le t.$$

Let  $A_0 = A$  and let  $\mathcal{T}_1$  be the family of all polynomial expressions of the form

$$T(\alpha) = S_j(\chi_1(\alpha), \cdots, \chi_m(\alpha)),$$

where  $1 \leq j \leq t$  and for  $1 \leq i \leq m$ , either  $\chi_i(\alpha) = \alpha$  or  $\chi_i(\alpha) = \emptyset$ . By Theorem 1.3 there exists  $\beta_1 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that the set

$$A_1 = \bigcap_{T \in \mathcal{T}_1} T(\beta_1)^{-1} A$$

satisfies  $\mu(A_1) > 0$ . One may easily check that for all  $x \in A_1$  and every choice of  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \cdots, \gamma_m \in FU_\emptyset\{\beta_1\} = \{\emptyset, \beta_1\}$  we have  $S_j(\gamma_1, \cdots, \gamma_m)x \in A, \ 0 \le j \le t$ . Suppose now that  $\beta_1, \beta_2, \cdots, \beta_i$  and  $A_1, \cdots, A_i$  have been chosen. Let  $\mathcal{T}_{i+1}$  be

the family of all polynomial expressions of the form

$$T(\alpha) = S_j(\alpha_1 \cup \chi_1(\alpha), \cdots, \alpha_m \cup \chi_m(\alpha)) S_j(\alpha_1, \cdots, \alpha_m)^{-1},$$

where  $0 \le j \le t$ ,  $\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m \in FU_\emptyset\{\beta_1, \dots, \beta_i\}$  and for  $1 \le i \le m$ , either  $\chi_i(\alpha) = \alpha$  or  $\chi_i(\alpha) = \emptyset$ . By Theorem 1.3 there exists  $\beta_{i+1} \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\beta_{i+1} > \beta_i$  such that the set

$$A_{i+1} = \bigcap_{T \in \mathcal{T}_{i+1}} T(\beta_{i+1})^{-1} A_i$$

satisfies  $\mu(A_{i+1}) > 0$ . We claim that for all  $x \in A_{i+1}$  and every choice of  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \dots, \gamma_m \in FU_\emptyset\{\beta_1, \beta_2, \dots, \beta_{i+1}\}$  one has

$$S_i(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_m) x \in A, \quad 1 < j < t.$$

Indeed, let  $\alpha_n = \gamma_n \setminus \beta_{i+1}$ ,  $1 \le n \le m$ . Then

$$S_j(\gamma_1,\dots,\gamma_m)S_j(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)^{-1}x \in A_i \subset S_j(\alpha_1,\dots,\alpha_m)^{-1}A, \ 1 \le j \le t.$$

In particular  $S_i(\gamma_1, \dots, \gamma_m) x \in A, 1 \le j \le t$ , as required. Therefore,

$$\mu\left(\bigcap_{i=0}^{t} S_i(\gamma_1,\dots,\gamma_m)^{-1}A\right) > 0$$

for every choice of  $\gamma_1, \gamma_2, \cdots, \gamma_m \in FU_\emptyset\{\beta_1, \beta_2, \cdots, \beta_{i+1}\}$ . Continue choosing the  $\beta_i$ 's in this fashion. Finally, let  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} = FU\{\beta_1, \beta_2, \cdots\}$ .

We now present our main theorem pertaining to largeness of sets of polynomial multiple recurrence return times.

**Theorem 6.3** Suppose that we have r commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Let  $k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ , and assume that  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbb{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbb{Z}^k) \subset \mathbb{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  the set

$$R_A = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \ \mu \bigg( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \bigg( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \bigg)^{-1} A \bigg) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ .

**Proof.** We may assume without loss of generality that

$$p_{i,j}(x_1,\dots,x_k) \in \mathbf{Z}[x_1,\dots,x_k], \ 1 \le i \le r, \ 1 \le j \le t.$$

Suppose that  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, \dots, (n_{\alpha}^{(m)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  be IP-sets in **Z**. Suppose that  $P : \mathbf{Z}^m \to \mathbf{Z}^k$  is a polynomial mapping with integer coefficients and with P(0) = 0. We have to find an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $P(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha_m}^{(m)}) \in R_A$ , or equivalently

$$\mu\bigg(\bigcap_{i=1}^t \Big(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(P(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)},\cdots,n_{\alpha_m}^{(m)})}\Big)^{-1}A\bigg) > 0,$$

for all m-tuples  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(1)})^m$ .

Let  $q_{i,j} = p_{i,j} \circ P$ ,  $1 \le i \le i$ ,  $1 \le j \le t$ , and put

$$S_j(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{q_{i,j}(n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha_m}^{(m)})}.$$

Then  $S_j \in \mathbf{PE}(m)$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$ , so by Lemma 6.2 there exists an IP ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that for all m-tuples  $(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_m) \in (\mathcal{F}^{(1)})^m$  we have

$$\mu\bigg(\bigcap_{j=1}^{t} \bigg(\prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{p_{i,j}(P(n_{\alpha_{1}}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha_{m}}^{(m)}))}\bigg)^{-1} A\bigg) = \mu\bigg(\bigcap_{j=1}^{r} S_{j}(\alpha_{1}, \dots, \alpha_{m})^{-1} A\bigg) > 0.$$

According to Theorem 6.3, the set

$$R_A = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \ \mu \bigg( \bigcap_{i=1}^t \bigg( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \bigg)^{-1} A \bigg) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set. We now would like to investigate under what conditions one may say something about the set

$$R_{A_0,A_1,\dots,A_t} = \left\{ (n_1,\dots,n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( A_0 \cap \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1,\dots,n_k)} \right)^{-1} A_j \right) > 0 \right\},\,$$

where  $A_0, A_1, \dots, A_t \in \mathcal{B}$  are any positive measure sets.

In the case t = 1, r = 1, k = 1,  $p_{1,1}(n) = n$ , one may show that the set  $R_{A_0,A_1}$  is in fact a shift of an IP\*-set provided that  $T = T_1$  is ergodic.

In fact, when T is ergodic, for any  $\epsilon < \mu(A_0)\mu(A_1)$  the set  $R = \{n : \mu(A_0 \cap T^{-n}A_1) > \epsilon^2\}$ , which is a subset of  $R_{A_0,A_1}$ , is an  $\mathrm{IP}_+^*$ -set. To see this, consider that by ergodicity there exists  $k \in \mathbf{Z}$  such that  $\mu(A_0 \cap T^{-k}A_1) > \epsilon$ . Let now  $B = (A_0 \cap T^{-k}A_1)$ . It is well known that (since  $\epsilon^2 < \mu(B)^2$ ) the set  $S = \{n : \mu(B \cap T^{-n}B) > \epsilon^2\}$  is an  $\mathrm{IP}^*$ -set (see, for example, [B2]). However,  $n \in S$  implies  $n + k \in R$ , so that  $S \subset R - k$  and R - k is an  $\mathrm{IP}^*$ -set.

The situation is different in the case of polynomial powers, when ergodicity of T is no longer sufficient to guarantee, for example, even a single non-zero number  $n \in \mathbf{Z}$  for which  $\mu(A_0 \cap T^{-n^2}A_1) > 0$ . (Consider the system  $X = \{0, 1, 2\}$ , with  $\mu(\{i\}) = \frac{1}{3}, i = 0, 1, 2$  and  $Ti = i + 1 \pmod{3}$ . Then  $\mu(\{0\} \cap T^{-n^2}\{2\}) = 0$  for all  $n \in \mathbf{Z}$ , yet T is ergodic.) In the case of total ergodicity (T is totally ergodic if  $T^k$  is ergodic for all  $k \in \mathbf{N}$ ), one may show (we leave it as an exercise) that for any  $\epsilon < \mu(A_0)\mu(A_1)$  the set

$$U = \{ n : \mu(A_0 \cap T^{-n^2} A_1) > \epsilon^2 \}$$

is an  $IP_+^*$ -set.

**Question 1.** Can a larger lower bound than  $\mu(A_0)^2\mu(A_1)^2$  be found for the size of the intersection in either of these cases? (In the event that  $A_0 = A_1$ ,  $\mu(A_0)\mu(A_1)$  works.)

Total ergodicity of T is insufficient to guarantee even a single non-zero member of  $R_{A_0,A_1,\dots,A_t}$ , however, in the situation of multiple recurrence (i.e.  $t \geq 2$ ). For

example, if  $\alpha$  is any rational number, then setting X = [0, 1) and  $Tx = x + \alpha$  (mod 1), T is a totally ergodic transformation of X, but there exist positive measure sets  $A_0, A_1$ , and  $A_2$  such that  $\mu(A_0 \cap T^{-n}A_1 \cap T^{-2n}A_2) = 0$  for all  $n \in \mathbb{Z}$ . Indeed, one may let  $A_0 = A_1 = [0, \frac{1}{4})$  and  $A_2 = [\frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{4})$ .

A correct condition for largeness of the set  $R_{A_0,\dots,A_r}$  turns out to be that of total weak mixing. Recall that a measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^r}$  on a probability measure space  $(X,\mathcal{B},\mu)$  is called totally weakly mixing if for every non-zero  $\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^r$   $T_{\mathbf{n}}$  is a weakly mixing transformation, i.e. if for every non-constant  $f\in L^2(X,\mathcal{B},\mu)$  the orbit  $\{T_{k\mathbf{n}}f:k\in\mathbf{Z}\}$  fails to be precompact in  $L^2(X,\mathcal{B},\mu)$ .

We remark that the total weak mixing condition for a measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action differs (when  $r \geq 2$ ) from the mere weak mixing notion.  $(\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is weakly mixing if for every non-constant  $f \in L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  the orbit  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}f : \mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r\}$  fails to be precompact in  $L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ .) We will illustrate the disparity with an example. Let Y be a probability space and  $T: Y \to Y$  an invertible weakly mixing transformation. For  $i \in \mathbf{N}$  put  $Y_i = Y$  and let  $X = \prod_{i=1}^{\infty} Y_i$  with the product measure. Let  $\{(a_i, b_i)\}_{i \in \mathbf{N}}$  be an enumeration of all ordered pairs in  $\mathbf{Z}^2$ . Define measure preserving transformations S, U on X by  $S(y_1, y_2, y_3, \cdots) = (T^{a_1}y_1, T^{a_2}y_2, T^{a_3}y_3, \cdots)$  and  $U(y_1, y_2, y_3, \cdots) = (T^{b_1}y_1, T^{b_2}y_2, T^{b_3}y_3, \cdots)$ . The measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^2$ -action  $\{S^nU^m: n, m \in \mathbf{Z}\}$  is clearly weak mixing on X, however its component transformations fail to be ergodic. (Let  $n, m \in \mathbf{Z}$ . For some  $i \in \mathbf{N}$  we have  $(a_i, b_i) = (m, -n)$ . In the ith coordinate,  $S^nU^m$  is  $(T^m)^n(U^{-n})^m = I$ , hence  $S^nU^m$  is not ergodic.) In particular, this  $\mathbf{Z}^2$ -action is not totally weakly mixing.

**Theorem 6.4** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space and  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$  is a totally weakly mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . Suppose that  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$  such that for any  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t$ , the functions

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k), p_{2,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

and

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, (p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

are not constant. Suppose that  $A_0, A_1, A_2, \dots, A_t \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A_i) > 0, 0 \le i \le t$ . Then the set

$$R_{A_0,A_1,\dots,A_t} = \left\{ (n_1,\dots,n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( A_0 \cap \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1,\dots,n_k)} \right)^{-1} A_i \right) > 0 \right\}$$
(6.1)

is a PE-IP $_+^*$ -set.

**Proof.** Again, without loss of generality we may assume that all of the polynomials  $p_{i,j}$  lie in  $\mathbf{Z}[x_1,\dots,x_k]$ . There exists  $(l_1,\dots,l_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  such that

$$\mu\left(A_0 \cap \bigcap_{i=1}^t \left(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(l_1,\dots,l_k)}\right)^{-1} A_i\right) > 0.$$
 (6.2)

(See Appendix, Theorem A1.)

Let

$$B = A_0 \cap \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(l_1, \dots, l_k)} \right)^{-1} A_i.$$

Then  $\mu(B) > 0$ . Letting

$$q_{i,j}(n_1,\dots,n_k) = p_{i,j}(n_1+l_1,\dots,n_k+l_k) - p_{i,j}(l_1,\dots,l_k)$$

we have  $q_{i,j}(0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ . Therefore, by Theorem 6.3 the set

$$R = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{q_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right)^{-1} B \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set. One now need only check that  $(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in R$  implies

$$(n_1 + l_1, \cdots, n_k + l_k) \in R_{A_0, A_1, \cdots, A_r}.$$

Therefore  $R \subset R_{A_0,A_1,\cdots,A_r} - (l_1,\cdots,l_k)$  and  $R_{A_0,A_1,\cdots,A_r}$  is a PE-IP\*-set.

It is a simple corollary of Theorem 2.13 (Hindman's Theorem) that the intersection of two IP\*-sets in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  is again an IP\*-set. As mentioned earlier, the intersection of two E-IP\*-sets is an E-IP\*-set. IP\*-sets do not have such a finite intersection property. (For example, consider the even and odd integers. Both are IP\*-sets (indeed, both are PE-IP\*+-sets). Consider, however, sets of the type  $R_{A_0,A_1,\dots,A_t}$  appearing in Theorem 6.4. One may show (see Appendix, Theorem A1) that they are very large. Indeed, let us introduce the following notion: suppose that  $r \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  is a set. The lower Banach density of E may be defined to be the number  $d_*(E) = 1 - d^*(E^c)$ , where  $d^*$  is upper Banach density (see the third paragraph of the introduction for  $d^*(E)$ ). Clearly sets of Banach lower density 1 are very "big", and a consequence of Theorem A1 is that sets of the type  $R_{A_0,A_1,\dots,A_t}$  appearing in Theorem 6.4 have Banach lower density 1. It follows easily that the intersection in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  of any finite collection of sets having the form (6.1) would again be of uniform lower density 1.

We point out, however, that sets of Banach lower density 1 need not be IP\*-sets, nor even IP\*-sets. (See Example 7.8 for a set of Banach lower density 1 which is not a IP\*-set. As for a set of Banach lower density 1 which fails to be IP\*, if we let  $n_{\alpha} = \sum_{i \in \alpha} 3^i$ ,  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ , then  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-set of Banach upper density 0, so that its complement is a set of Banach lower density 1 with fails to be IP\*.) The content of the next theorem is that, as a matter of fact, the intersection in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  of any finite collection of sets having the form (6.1) is not merely of Banach lower density 1, but PE-IP\*+ as well.

**Theorem 6.5** Suppose that  $S \in \mathbf{N}$  and for each  $s, 1 \leq s \leq S$ , the following are given.  $(X^{(s)}, \mathcal{B}^{(s)}, \mu^{(s)})$  is a probability space,  $r^{(s)} \in \mathbf{N}$ , and  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}^{(s)}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^{r^{(s)}}}$  is a totally weakly mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^{r^{(s)}}$ -action generated by  $T_1^{(s)}, \dots, T_{r^{(s)}}^{(s)}$ .  $t^{(s)} \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}^{(s)}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}^{(s)}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r^{(s)}$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t^{(s)}$  such that for any  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t^{(s)}$ , the functions

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k), p_{2,j_1}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots p_{r^{(s)}, j_1}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

and

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r^{(s)}, j_1}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r^{(s)}, j_2}^{(s)}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

are not constant. Suppose that  $A_0^{(s)}, A_1^{(s)}, A_2^{(s)}, \cdots, A_{t^{(s)}}^{(s)} \in \mathcal{B}^{(s)}$  with  $\mu(A_i^{(s)}) > 0$ ,  $0 \le i \le t^{(s)}$ . Let

$$\begin{split} &R_{A_0^{(s)},A_1^{(s)},\cdots,A_{t^{(s)}}^{(s)}} \\ = & \bigg\{ (n_1,\cdots,n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k: \ \mu\bigg(A_0^{(s)} \cap \bigcap_{j=1}^t \Big(\prod_{i=1}^r (T_i^{(s)})^{p_{i,j}^{(s)}(n_1,\cdots,n_k)}\Big)^{-1} A_i^{(s)} \Big) > 0 \bigg\}. \end{split}$$

Then  $\bigcap_{s=1}^S R_{A_0^{(s)},\cdots,A_{\star^{(s)}}^{(s)}}$  is a PE-IP\*-set.

**Proof.** Reindexing if necessary, we may assume that  $r^{(1)} \geq r^{(2)} \geq \cdots \geq r^{(S)}$ . Furthermore, by replacing some sets  $A_i^{(s)}$  with images of themselves under a suitable member of the measure preserving action  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}^{(s)}\}$ , we may assume that all of the polynomials under consideration have zero constant term.

polynomials under consideration have zero constant term. Let  $X = X^{(1)} \times \cdots \times X^{(s)}$ ,  $\mathcal{B} = \mathcal{B}^{(1)} \otimes \cdots \otimes \mathcal{B}^{(s)}$ , and  $\mu = \mu^{(1)} \times \cdots \times \mu^{(s)}$ . Put  $r = r^{(1)}$ . For every s with  $2 \leq s \leq S$  for which  $r^{(s)} < r$ , let  $T_{r^{(s)}+1}^{(s)} = T_{r^{(s)}+2}^{(s)} = \cdots = T_r^{(s)}$  be the identity map on  $X^{(s)}$ . and let

$$p_{r^{(s)}+1,j}^{(s)}(x_1,\cdots,x_k) = p_{r^{(s)}+2,j}^{(s)}(x_1,\cdots,x_k) = \cdots = p_{r,j}^{(s)} = 0, \ 1 \le j \le t^{(s)}.$$

Let P be the set of distinct r-tuples

$$\mathbf{p}_{j,s}(x_1, \dots x_k) = \left( p_{1,j}^{(s)}(x_1, \dots, x_k), p_{2,j}^{(s)}(x_1, \dots, x_k), \dots p_{r,j}^{(s)}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \right)$$

which occur over all values of j and s. For each  $\mathbf{p} \in P$  and each  $s, 1 \leq s \leq S$ , let  $A_{\mathbf{p},s}$  be equal to  $A_j^{(s)}$  if it happens that  $\mathbf{p} = \mathbf{p}_{j,s}$  for some j. Otherwise, let  $A_{\mathbf{p},s} = X^{(s)}$ . Now let  $A_{\mathbf{p}} = A_{\mathbf{p},1} \times \cdots \times A_{\mathbf{p},S}$ ,  $\mathbf{p} \in P$ , and put  $A = A_0^{(1)} \times \cdots \times A_0^{(s)}$ . Also let  $T_i = T_i^{(1)} \times \cdots \times T_i^{(s)}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ , and write, for  $\mathbf{n} = (n_1, \dots, n_r)$ ,  $T_{\mathbf{n}} = T_1^{n_1} \cdots T_r^{n_r}$ .

The measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^r}$  is not necessarily totally weakly mixing on X, so we are not in a position to utilize directly Theorem D from [BL1], as we did in the proof of Theorem 6.4. However, using the weakly mixing properties of various subgroups of the group  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}$  on the product space X and on some of its natural factors, one may still show (see Appendix, Corollary A10) that there exists  $(l_1, \dots, l_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  such that

$$\mu\left(A_0 \cap \bigcap_{\mathbf{p} \in P} T_{\mathbf{p}(l_1, \dots, l_k)}^{-1} A_{\mathbf{p}}\right) > 0.$$

One now proceeds exactly as in the previous proof to conclude that the set

$$R = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( A_0 \cap \bigcap_{\mathbf{p} \in P} T_{\mathbf{p}(n_1, \dots, n_k)}^{-1} A_{\mathbf{p}} \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set. Finally, one may check that  $\bigcap_{s=1}^S R_{A_0^{(s)},\cdots,A_{t^{(s)}}^{(s)}} \subset R$ . Therefore since R is a PE-IP\*-set,  $\bigcap_{s=1}^S R_{A_0^{(s)},\cdots,A_{t^{(s)}}^{(s)}}$  is a PE-IP\*-set as well.

We now turn our attention to mild mixing. This notion is discussed at length in [F2, Chapter 9], and our results here are elaborations on the results there. Recall that a measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^r}$  on a probability space  $(X,\mathcal{A},\mu)$  is mildly mixing if there are no non-constant rigid functions in  $L^2(X,\mathcal{A},\mu)$   $(f\in L^2(X,\mathcal{A},\mu))$  is rigid if there exist a sequence  $(\mathbf{n}_k)_{k=1}^{\infty}\subset\mathbf{Z}^r$  with  $|\mathbf{n}_k|\to\infty$  such that  $T_{\mathbf{n}_k}f\to f$  as  $k\to\infty$ , where  $|\mathbf{v}|$  is the magnitude of a vector  $\mathbf{v}\in\mathbf{Z}^r$ ). The following lemma gives an alternative characterization of mild mixing. For its formulation, we adopt the following notion: an IP-set  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}\subset\mathbf{Z}^r$  will be called non-trivial if for no IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  do we have

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\text{IP-}\lim} \quad \mathbf{n}_{\alpha} = 0.$$

Equivalently,  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}} \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  is non-trivial if it is not identically zero along any IP-ring.

For a special case of the following see [F2], (9.11).

**Lemma 6.6** A system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is mildly mixing if and only if for every non-trivial IP-set  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}} \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  and every  $f, g \in L^2(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} \quad \int f T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} g \ d\mu = \Big( \int f \ d\mu \Big) \Big( \int g \ d\mu \Big).$$
(6.3)

**Proof.** Suppose that the system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is mildly mixing, that  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ , and that  $f, g \in L^2(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ . By confining ourselves to the factor generated by the orbits of f and g under  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}$ , we may assume that  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  is separable. By Theorem 2.14, therefore, there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} g = Pg$$

exists weakly for all  $g \in L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . It is not hard to show that since  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is non-trivial we may also require of  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}(1)}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad |\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}| = \infty.$$

By Theorem 2.17, P is an orthogonal projection. Let  $g \in L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Since

$$Pg = P(Pg) = \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}}Pg,$$

Pg is a rigid function. It follows that Pg is constant for all  $g \in L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Therefore,  $Pg = \int g \, d\mu$  and (6.3) holds.

For the converse, simply note that if  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is not mildly mixing then there exists a non-constant, real-valued function  $f \in L^2(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  and a sequence  $(\mathbf{n}_k)_{k \in \mathbf{N}}$  such that  $T_{\mathbf{n}_k} f \to f$  as  $k \to \infty$  and such that  $|\mathbf{n}_k| > 2\mathbf{n}_{k-1}$ ,  $k = 2, 3, \cdots$ . By passing to a subsequence we may assume that  $||T_{\mathbf{n}_k} f - f|| < 2^{-k}$  for all  $k \in \mathbf{N}$ . Letting  $\mathbf{n}_{\alpha} = \sum_{k \in \alpha} \mathbf{n}_k$ ,  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ , we have

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} f = f$$

in the weak topology. Therefore

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int f T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} f \ d\mu = \Big( \int f^2 \ d\mu \Big) > \Big( \int f \ d\mu \Big)^2.$$

Furthermore, by the properties ascribed to the sequence  $\mathbf{n}_k$ , the IP-set  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is non-trivial. This is a contradiction. Therefore  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is mildly mixing.

Our goal is to generalize Lemma 6.6 in a manner similar to Theorem 4.8 of [B1], which states that if T is a mildly mixing measure preserving transformation on  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ ,  $f_0, f_1, \dots, f_t \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ , and  $p_0(x), p_1(x), \dots, p_t(x) \in \mathbf{Z}(x)$  are polynomials no two of which differ by a constant then for any  $\epsilon > 0$  the set

$$\{0\} \cup \left\{ n \in \mathbf{Z} : \left| \int \prod_{i=0}^{t} T^{p_i(n)} f_i d\mu - \prod_{i=0}^{t} \int f_i d\mu \right| < \epsilon \right\}$$

is IP\*. We must be careful, however, about the IP\* property when working in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ , k > 1. For example, suppose that T is mildly mixing,  $p(x_1, x_2) = x_1 - x_2$ , and  $f \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  is real valued with  $\epsilon = \left| \left| f \right| \right|_2^2 - \left( \int f \ d\mu \right)^2 > 0$ . Then the set

$$\left\{ (n_1, n_2) \in \mathbf{Z}^2 : \left| \int f T^{p(n_1, n_2)} f \ d\mu - \left( \int f \ d\mu \right)^2 \right| < \epsilon \right\}$$

is not an IP\*-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^2$ , for if  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^2$  of the form  $\mathbf{n}_{\alpha} = (k_{\alpha}, k_{\alpha})$ , where  $(k_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is an IP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}$ , we will have  $\left| \int f T^{p(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})} f \ d\mu - \left( \int f \ d\mu \right)^2 \right| = \epsilon$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ .

The obstruction to attaining the right limit in the example above in spite of the presence of mild mixing was the degeneracy of the IP-set  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ . This provides the impetus for the following definition:

### Definition 6.7

a. Suppose that  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring. IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}, \cdots, (n_{\alpha}^{(k)})_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  in **Z** are said to be *linearly independent along*  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  if for every IP ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and every k integers  $l_1, \cdots, l_k$ , not all of which are zero, there exists  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}$  such that  $l_1 n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + \cdots + l_k n_{\alpha}^{(k)} \neq 0$ .

b. An IP-set  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}} \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  will be called a non-degenerate IP-set, or NIP-set, if its k coordinate IP-sets are linearly independent along  $\mathcal{F}$ . Any subset  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  which intersects non-trivially every NIP-set will be called an NIP\*-set.

We now have two preparatory lemmas to give before stating our main result concerning polynomial mild mixing of all orders. The first of these generalizes Theorem 9.23 from [F2] and states that mild mixing of  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -actions is preserved by the taking of Cartesian products. Its proof, which is not appreciably different from the one in [F2], is supplied for completeness. The second lemma states that linear non-degeneracy of IP-sets implies polynomial non-degeneracy.

**Lemma 6.8** The product of two mildly mixing systems  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  and  $(Y, \mathcal{C}, \nu, \{S_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is mildly mixing.

**Proof.** We will use the characterization of Lemma 6.6. Namely, let  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  be a non-trivial IP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^r$  and let  $f, g \in L^2(X \times Y, \mathcal{B} \otimes \mathcal{C}, \mu \times \nu)$ . We must show that there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad \int f(T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \times S_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}}) g \ d\mu \times \nu = \Big( \int f \ d\mu \times \nu \Big) \Big( \int g \ d\mu \times \nu \Big). \tag{6.4}$$

Write  $f = \sum \phi_i \otimes \psi_i$  and  $g = \sum \phi'_j \otimes \psi'_j$ , where the sum is countable. (Here as always,  $\phi \otimes \psi(x,y) = \phi(x)\psi(y)$ .)

By Proposition 2.14 and the fact that both systems are mildly mixing, we may choose an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} \quad \int \phi_i T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \phi_j' \ d\mu = \Big( \int \phi_i \ d\mu \Big) \Big( \int \phi_j' \ d\mu \Big)$$

and

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad \int \psi_i S_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \psi_j' \ d\nu = \Big( \int \psi_i \ d\nu \Big) \Big( \int \psi_j' \ d\nu \Big)$$

for all i, j.

We now have

$$\begin{split} & \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \int f(T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \times S_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}}) g \; d\mu \times \nu \\ = & \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \sum_{i,j} \int \int \phi_{i}(x) T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \phi'_{j}(x) \psi_{i}(y) S_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \psi'_{j}(y) \; d\mu(x) d\nu(y) \\ = & \underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} & \sum_{i,j} \Big( \int \phi_{i} T_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \phi'_{j} \; d\mu \Big) \Big( \int \psi_{i} S_{\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}} \psi'_{j} \; d\nu \Big) \\ = & \sum_{i,j} \Big( \int \phi \; d\mu \Big) \Big( \int \phi' \; d\mu \Big) \Big( \int \psi \; d\nu \Big) \Big( \int \psi' \; d\nu \Big) \\ = & \Big( \sum_{i} \Big( \int \phi_{i} \; d\mu \Big) \Big( \int \psi_{i} \; d\mu \Big) \Big) \Big( \sum_{j} \Big( \int \phi'_{j} \; d\mu \Big) \Big( \int \psi'_{j} \; d\mu \Big) \Big) \\ = & \Big( \int f \; d\mu \times \nu \Big) \Big( \int g \; d\mu \times \nu \Big). \end{split}$$

Here is the lemma about polynomial degeneracy.

**Lemma 6.9** Suppose that  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring and  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, \dots, (n_{\alpha}^{(k)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  are IP-sets in **Z** which are linearly independent along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Then

a. For any polynomial  $p(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Z}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  we have

only if  $p(x_1, \dots, x_k) = 0$ .

b. If  $p(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Z}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  is not constant then for some IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  we have

$$\operatorname{IP-\lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}} |p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \cdots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})| = \infty.$$
(6.6)

**Proof.** The proof of part a. is by induction on the degree of p. The conclusion is true by definition if the degree of p is at most 1. Suppose now that the conclusion is valid for all p of degree at most d-1 and assume that p is a polynomial of degree at most d satisfying (6.5).

There exists  $\alpha_0 \in \mathcal{F}$  such that for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\alpha > \alpha_0$ ,  $p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) = 0$ . Fix  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\alpha > \alpha_0$  and let

$$q(x_1, \dots, x_k) = p(x_1 + n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, x_k + n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) - p(x_1, \dots, x_k) - p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}).$$
(6.7)

Then  $\deg q = \max\{\deg p - 1, 0\}$ .

For all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\beta > \alpha$  we have  $\alpha \cup \beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and  $\alpha \cup \beta > \alpha_0$ , so

$$p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\beta}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)} + n_{\beta}^{(k)}) = p(n_{\alpha \cup \beta}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha \cup \beta}^{(k)}) = 0.$$

Using (6.7), coupled with the fact that  $p(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) = p(n_{\beta}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\beta}^{(k)}) = 0$ , we may conclude that  $q(n_{\beta}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\beta}^{(k)}) = 0$  for all  $\beta \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with  $\beta > \alpha$ . By hypothesis  $q(x_1, \dots, x_k) = 0$  and  $\deg p \leq 1$ , which implies that  $p(x_1, \dots, x_k) = 0$  by an earlier case.

For part b., note that by Proposition 2.14 we may choose an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that either the limit

exists and is finite or so that (6.6) holds. We need merely show that the former case is impossible. Namely, assume that we have (6.8). Letting  $q(x_1, \dots, x_k) = p(x_1, \dots, x_k) - M$ , we have

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(2)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad q(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \cdots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}) = 0,$$

so that by part a.  $q(x_1, \dots, x_k) = 0$ . It follows that  $p(x_1, \dots, x_k)$  is constant, a contradiction.

Armed with these two lemmas, we are now able to demonstrate that the following theorem is just an absolute case of Theorem 4.10.

**Theorem 6.10** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  is a probability space and  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$  is a mild mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action on X generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . Suppose that  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$  such that for any  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t$ , the functions

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1, i_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r, i_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

and

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k)$$
  
 $\rightarrow (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$ 

are not constant. Suppose  $f_0, f_1, \dots, f_t \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  and let  $p_{i,0}(x_1, \dots, x_k) = 0$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ . Then for any  $\epsilon > 0$  the set

$$S_{\epsilon} = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \prod_{j=0}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right) f_j - \prod_{j=0}^t \int f_j \ d\mu | < \epsilon \right\}$$

is an  $NIP^*$ -set.

**Proof.** The first observation is that we may assume as always and without loss of generality that  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  is separable and that  $p_{i,j}(x_1, x_2, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Z}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$ . Next, we note that we may assume that  $p_{i,j}(0,0,\dots,0) = 0$ .

(All that is involved here is replacing the set  $A_j$  by some set from its orbit under the action, namely  $T_{\mathbf{n}}^{-1}A_j$ , where  $\mathbf{n} = (p_{1,j}(0, \dots, 0), \dots, p_{r,j}(0, \dots, 0))$ .)

According to Lemma 6.7, the product of the action  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^r}$  with itself on the product space  $(X\times X,\mathcal{A}\otimes\mathcal{A},\mu\times\mu)$  is mildly mixing. We will denote this product action by the same symbols  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}$ .

Let  $\epsilon > 0$  and let  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  be any NIP-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  This IP-set has the form  $\mathbf{n}_{\alpha} = (n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})$ , where  $(n_{\alpha}^{(i)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$  are linearly independent IP-sets in  $\mathbf{Z}$ . Let

$$d = \max_{1 \le i \le r, \ 1 \le j \le t} p_{i,j}$$

and let  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  be as in Definition 1.1.

By Proposition 2.17 we may choose an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad S(\alpha)H = P_S H$$

for all  $H \in L^2(X \times X, \mathcal{A} \otimes \mathcal{A}, \mu \times \mu)$  and all  $S \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$ . According to Theorem 2.17,  $P_S$  is an orthogonal projection for each S. Suppose  $H \in L^2(X \times X, \mathcal{A} \otimes \mathcal{A}, \mu \times \mu)$  and  $S \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}$  is not the identity element. Define an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence  $(\mathbf{t}_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  by  $S(\alpha) = T^{\mathbf{t}_{\alpha}}$ . We have

$$\operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} \quad T_{\mathbf{t}_{\alpha}} \left( P_S H \right) = \operatorname{IP-lim}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}} \quad S(\alpha) \left( P_S H \right) = P_S^2 H = P_S H.$$
(6.9)

It is a consequence of Lemma 6.9 b. that for some IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  we have

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}(2)}{\text{IP-lim}} \quad |\mathbf{t}_{\alpha}| = \infty.$$

This fact together with (6.9) implies that  $P_SH$  is a rigid function and therefore constant. Since H was arbitrary, this in turn implies that S is mixing on X over the trivial factor Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  for all  $S \in \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  different from the identity. Therefore, if we let  $G = \{I\}$ , G is a subgroup of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1)$  and it is not difficult to show that X is a primitive extension of Y along  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  with compact part G. Let

$$S_{j} = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{p_{i,j}(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})}, \ 1 \le j \le t.$$

The conditions of the theorem ensure that  $S_{j_1} \neq I$  and  $S_{j_1} S_{j_2}^{-1} \neq I$  when  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t$ . Therefore the set  $\{S_1, \dots, S_t\}$  is a mixing set in accordance with Definition 3.5.

Set  $S_0 = I$ . Remembering that Y is the trivial factor, we have by Theorem 4.10 (1) that there exists an IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} \subset \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  having the property that

Clearly this yields  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $\mathbf{n}_{\alpha} \in S_{\epsilon}$ .

The following fact, which was mentioned in the introduction, is needed for our next application. It's easy proof is included for the sake of completeness.

**Proposition 6.11** Any IP\*-set in  $\mathbb{Z}^r$  is syndetic.

**Proof.** Suppose  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$  is not syndetic. We will show that E is not IP\* by exhibiting an IP-set contained in  $E^c$ . Let  $\mathbf{n}_1 \in E^c$ . Since E is not syndetic,  $(E \cup (E - \mathbf{n}_1)) \neq \mathbf{Z}^r$ , that is, there exists  $\mathbf{n}_2 \in (E^c \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1)^c)$ . Then  $\{\mathbf{n}_1, \mathbf{n}_2, \mathbf{n}_1 + \mathbf{n}_2\} \subset E^c$ . Again since E is not syndetic,

$$(E \cup (E - \mathbf{n}_1) \cup (E - \mathbf{n}_2) \cup (E - (\mathbf{n}_1 + \mathbf{n}_2))) \neq \mathbf{Z}^r$$

so we may find

$$\mathbf{n}_3 \in (E^c \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1)^c \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_2)^c \cap (E - (\mathbf{n}_1 + \mathbf{n}_2))^c).$$

Then

$$\{\mathbf{n}_1, \mathbf{n}_2, \mathbf{n}_1 + \mathbf{n}_2, \mathbf{n}_3, \mathbf{n}_3 + \mathbf{n}_1, \mathbf{n}_3 + \mathbf{n}_2, \mathbf{n}_3 + \mathbf{n}_2 + \mathbf{n}_1\} \subset E^c$$
.

Continuing in this fashion we get a sequence  $(\mathbf{n}_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$  such that the IP-set  $FS(\mathbf{n}_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$  is contained in  $E^c$ .

At this time we would like to tie up one loose end, which is to show that a uniform version of Theorem 0.4 may be obtained as a corollary to Theorem 1.3 (By "uniform" we mean replacing the limit  $\lim_{N\to\infty}\frac{1}{N}\cdots$  by a limit of the type  $\lim_{N-M\to\infty}\frac{1}{N-M}\cdots$ .) It is not immediately obvious how one would obtain such a result from, for example, Theorem 0.9. First, we have a lemma.

**Lemma 6.12** Suppose that we have r commuting measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Suppose  $k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ , and  $p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbb{Q}[n_1, \dots, n_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbb{Z}^k) \subset \mathbb{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  there exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that the set

$$R_{A,\epsilon} = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right)^{-1} A \right) > \epsilon \right\}$$
 (6.10)

is a syndetic set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ .

**Proof.** Suppose to the contrary that for all  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  the set  $R_{A,\frac{1}{n}}$  fails to be syndetic. Then for every  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  we may find a k-dimensional parallelepiped  $I_n = [M_{n,1}, N_{n,1}] \times \cdots \times [M_{n,k}, N_{n,k}]$  such that

$$\lim_{n \to \infty} (N_{n,i} - M_{n,i}) = 0, \ 1 \le i \le k$$

and such that for all  $(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in I_n$  we have

$$\mu\bigg(\bigcap_{j=1}^t \bigg(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1,\dots,n_k)}\bigg)^{-1}A\bigg) < \frac{1}{n}.$$

The complement of the set  $\bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} I_n$  is clearly not syndetic. By Lemma 6.11, it is therefore not IP\*. Hence there exists an IP-set  $((n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)}))_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  contained in  $\bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} I_n$ . By passing to a subring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ , we may assume that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad |(n_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \cdots, n_{\alpha}^{(k)})|$$

exists as either a finite or infinite limit. Since the only finite limit possible is clearly 0, this limit must be infinite, which implies by construction that

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \ \ \mu\bigg(\bigcap_{j=1}^t \Big(\prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_\alpha^{(1)},\dots,n_\alpha^{(k)})}\Big)^{-1}A\bigg) = 0.$$

This contradicts Theorem 1.3, which indicates that the limit must be positive.

The single parameter case k=1 of the following multi-parameter theorem gives the uniform version of Theorem 0.4 promised in the introduction.

**Theorem 6.13** Suppose we are given r commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Let  $k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ , and suppose that  $p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbb{Q}[n_1, \dots, n_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbb{Z}^k) \subset \mathbb{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  we have

$$\liminf_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq r}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{r}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\substack{n_{i}\in[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]\\1\leq i\leq r}} \mu\left(\bigcap_{j=1}^{t} \left(\prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{j}^{p_{i,j}(n_{1},\cdots,n_{k})}\right)A\right) > 0.$$

**Proof.** By Lemma 6.12, there exists  $\epsilon$  such that the set  $R_{A,\epsilon}$  defined by (6.10) is syndetic. This implies that for some k-dimensional cube I we have  $I + R_{A,\epsilon} = \mathbf{Z}^k$ . Since any big enough k-dimensional parallelepiped may be approximately tiled by shifts of I, the limit appearing in (6.11) must have value no less than  $\frac{\epsilon}{|I|}$ .

Lemma 6.12 suggests the following question, which in the non-linear case we do not know the answer to.

**Question 2.** Under the conditions of Lemma 6.12, does there exist  $\epsilon > 0$  such that the set  $R_{A,\epsilon}$  defined by (6.10) is IP\*?

In the linear case the answer is yes. This may be shown using Furstenberg's and Katznelson's IP-multiple recurrence theorem for countably generated IP-systems, as we shall now demonstrate via a version of a combinatorial corollary to their theorem which we shall state presently. For its formulation we introduce the following notation: for  $t, s, l \in \mathbb{N}$  let M(t, s, l) denote the set of all  $t \times s$  matrices  $(m_{i,j})$  whose entries are taken from  $\{1, 2, \dots, l\}$ . Note that  $|M(t, s, l)| = l^{ts}$ . For  $\alpha \in FU\{1, 2, \dots, l\}$  and  $1 \leq i \leq t$ , let  $e_{\alpha}^{(i)}$  be the  $t \times s$  matrix  $(m_{a,b})$  defined by  $m_{a,b} = 1$  if a = i and  $b \in \alpha$  and  $m_{a,b} = 0$  otherwise. Here now is Theorem 9.2 from [FK1].

**Theorem 6.14** Let  $t \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\delta > 0$  be given. There exist  $l_0 = l_0(t, \delta)$  and  $s_0 = s_0(t, \delta)$  in  $\mathbb{N}$  having the property that for every  $l \geq l_0$ , every  $s \geq s_0$ , and every subset  $S \subset M(t, s, l)$  satisfying  $|S| \geq \delta l^{ts}$  there exist  $\alpha \in FU\{1, \dots, s\}$  and a matrix  $A \in M(t, s, l)$  such that

$$\{A, A + e_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, A + e_{\alpha}^{(t)}\} \subset S.$$

With this in hand we can easily get a positive answer to Question 2 in the linear case, and in fact more. Following [FK1], let us say that a set in  $\mathbb{Z}^k$  which is

of the form  $\{n_{\alpha}: \alpha \in FU\{1, 2, \cdots, s\}\}$ , where  $n_{\alpha \cup \beta} = n_{\alpha} + n_{\beta}$  when  $\alpha \cap \beta = \emptyset$ , is an  $IP_s$ -set. (Thus, an  $IP_s$ -set is just a finite IP-set with s generators.) Accordingly, we shall call a subset E of  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  an  $IP_s^*$ -set if it intersects non-trivially every  $IP_s$ -set. Since every IP-set contains (infinitely many)  $IP_s$ -sets, it is clear that every  $IP_s^*$ -set is also an  $IP_s^*$ -set. However, for every s there exist  $IP_s^*$ -sets which are not  $IP_s^*$ -sets. For example, by [FK1], Theorem 10.4 the lower density of any  $IP_s^*$ -set in  $\mathbf{Z}$  is at least  $2^{-s+1}$ , whereas  $k\mathbf{Z}$  is  $IP_s^*$  for any positive integer k. Therefore, the following Theorem, which deals with linear polynomials, answers Question 2 in the affirmative for the linear case and gives somewhat more as well.

**Theorem 6.15** Suppose  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $\delta > 0$  are given. There exist  $s = s(t, \delta) \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $\xi = \xi(t, \delta) > 0$  having the property that for all  $r, k \in \mathbf{N}$ , if r commuting measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  are given, as well as linear polynomials  $p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[n_1, \dots, n_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0, 1 \le i \le r, 1 \le j \le t$ , then for every  $B \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(B) > \delta$  the set

$$R_{B,\xi} = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( \bigcap_{i=1}^t \left( \prod_{j=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right)^{-1} B \right) > \xi \right\}$$
 (6.11)

is an  $IP_s^*$ -set in  $\mathbb{Z}^k$ .

**Proof.** Let  $s = s_0(t, \frac{\delta}{2})$  and  $l = l_0(t, \frac{\delta}{2})$  be as in Theorem 6.14 and let  $\xi = \frac{\delta}{2^{s+1}l^{ts}}$ . Suppose that  $k, r, (X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ , transformations  $T_i$ , polynomials  $p_{i,j}$ , etc. have been given. Suppose now that  $B \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(B) > 0$ . We claim that the set  $R_{B,\xi}$  defined by (6.11) is an  $\mathrm{IP}_s^*$ -set. Accordingly, let  $(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})$  be any  $\mathrm{IP}_s$ -set in  $\mathbf{Z}^s$ . Write

$$\mathbf{p}_{j}(x_{1},\dots,x_{k}) = (p_{1,j}(x_{1},\dots,x_{k}),\dots,p_{r,j}(x_{1},\dots,x_{k})), \ 1 \leq j \leq t.$$

Since all of the polynomials are linear,  $(\mathbf{p}_j(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha}))$  is an IP<sub>s</sub>-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$ . For  $\mathbf{n} = (n_1, \dots, n_r) \in \mathbf{Z}^r$ , write  $T_{\mathbf{n}} = T_1^{n_1} \cdots T_r^{n_r}$ .

For every matrix  $M = (m_{i,j}) \in M(t,s,l)$ , let  $l_M \in \mathbf{Z}^r$  be defined by

$$l_M = \sum_{1 \le j \le t, \ 1 \le i \le s} m_{i,j} \mathbf{p}_j(\mathbf{n}_{\{i\}})$$

and put  $B_M = T_{l_M}B$ . Defined a function f on X by

$$f = \frac{1}{l^{ts}} \sum_{M \in M(t,s,l)} 1_{B_M}$$

and let  $C=\{x:f(x)\geq \frac{\delta}{2}\}$ . Since  $f(X)\subset [0,1]$  and  $\int f\ d\mu=\mu(B)\geq \delta$  we have  $\mu(C)\geq \frac{\delta}{2}$ . We claim that

$$C \subset \bigcup_{A \in M(t,s,l), \ \alpha \in FU(\{1,\cdots,s\})} \left( B_A \cap B_{A+e_{\alpha}^{(1)}} \cap \cdots \cap B_{A+e_{\alpha}^{(t)}} \right). \tag{6.12}$$

To see this, consider that for any  $x \in C$  the set  $S = \{M \in M(t, s, l) : x \in A_M\}$  has cardinality at least  $\frac{\delta}{2}l^{ts}$  and therefore by the conclusion of Theorem 6.14 contains a configuration of the form  $\{A, A + e_{\alpha}^{(1)}, \dots, A + e_{\alpha}^{(t)}\}$ .

Since the number of sets in the union appearing in (6.12) is no more than  $2^s l^{ts}$ , one of the sets in the union, say  $B' = B_A \cap B_{A+e_{\alpha}^{(1)}} \cap \cdots \cap B_{A+e_{\alpha}^{(t)}}$ , must have measure at least  $\frac{\delta}{2^{s+1} l^{ts}} = \xi$ . One need only now check that

$$T_{l_A}^{-1}B' = \big(B \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n}_\alpha)} \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n}_\alpha)}\big),$$

which implies that

$$\mu\left(\bigcap_{j=1}^{t} \left(\prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{p_{i,j}(\mathbf{n}_{\alpha})}\right)^{-1} B\right) > \xi$$

and we are done.

### CHAPTER 7

# COMBINATORIAL APPLICATIONS

In this section we will give some very straightforward combinatorial applications of the multiple recurrence results obtained in Section 6. These will all be achieved via Furstenberg's correspondence principle. First we remind the reader of the notions of upper and lower Banach density in  $\mathbf{Z}^{T}$ .

**Definition 7.1** Suppose that  $r \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $E \subset \mathbb{Z}^r$  is a set. The upper Banach density of E is defined to be the number

$$d^*(E) = \limsup_{N_i - M_i \to \infty, \ 1 < i < r} \frac{|E \cap \prod_{i=1}^r \{M_i, M_i + 1, \dots, N_i - 1\}|}{\prod_{i=1}^r (N_i - M_i)}.$$

The lower Banach density of E is defined to be the number

$$d_*(E) = \liminf_{N_i - M_i \to \infty, \ 1 \le i \le r} \frac{|E \cap \prod_{i=1}^r \{M_i, M_i + 1, \cdots, N_i - 1\}|}{\prod_{i=1}^r (N_i - M_i)}.$$

Furstenberg's correspondence principle has many different versions. This one is the one most suitable for our present context. We give a proof for completeness.

**Proposition 7.2** Suppose that  $r \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$ . There exists a measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  and some  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  with  $\mu(A) = d^*(E)$  such that for all  $k \in \mathbf{N}$  and all  $\mathbf{n}_1, \dots, \mathbf{n}_k \in \mathbf{Z}^r$  we have

$$d^*(E \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1) \cap \cdots \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_k)) \ge \mu(A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} A \cap \cdots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_k} A).$$

**Proof.** Let  $X = \{0,1\}^{\mathbf{Z}^r}$  be the set of all functions  $\varphi : \mathbf{Z}^r \to \{0,1\}$ . Let  $T_i : X \to X$  be the right *i*th coordinate shift:

$$T_i \varphi(z_1, z_2, \dots, z_r) = \varphi(z_1, \dots, z_{i-1}, z_i - 1, z_{i+1}, \dots, z_r).$$

Clearly  $T_1, T_2, \dots, T_r$  are commuting. For  $\mathbf{n} = (n_1, \dots, n_r) \in \mathbf{Z}^r$  put

$$T_{\mathbf{n}} = T_1^{n_1} \cdots T_r^{n_r}.$$

Choose a sequence of parallelepipeds  $P_t = \prod_{i=1}^r \{M_i^{(t)}, \cdots, N_i^{(t)} - 1\}$  such that

$$\lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{|E \cap P_t|}{|P_t|} = d^*(E).$$

Let  $\xi = 1_E \in X$  and let  $A = \{ \chi \in X : \chi(0, 0, \dots, 0) = 1 \}$ . Then

$$\lim_{t\to\infty}\frac{1}{|P_t|}\sum_{\mathbf{n}\in P_t}1_A(T_{\mathbf{n}}\xi)=\lim_{t\to\infty}\frac{1}{|P_t|}\sum_{\mathbf{n}\in P_t}1_E(\mathbf{n})=d^*(E).$$

Noting that C(X) is separable and using a diagonal argument, we may by passing to a subsequence of  $(P_t)_{t=1}^{\infty}$ , say  $(P_{t_s})_{s=1}^{\infty}$ , assume that

$$\lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{1}{|P_{t_s}|} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in P_{t_s}} f(T_{\mathbf{n}} \xi) = L(f)$$

exists for all  $f \in \mathcal{C}(X)$ . L(f) is a positive linear functional and so by the Riesz representation theorem is given by integration against a Borel probability measure  $\mu$ . Let  $\mathcal{A}$  be the Borel  $\sigma$ -algebra. Note finally that  $L(f) = L(T_{\mathbf{n}}f)$  for all  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r$ , so that  $\mu$  is  $T_{\mathbf{n}}$ -invariant,  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r$ , and

$$\mu(A) = \int 1_A d\mu = L(1_A) = \lim_{t \to \infty} \frac{1}{|P_t|} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in P_t} 1_A(T_{\mathbf{n}}\xi) = d^*(E).$$

Now we have

$$\begin{split} &\mu \left(A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_k} A\right) \\ &= \int 1_{A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_k} A} \ d\mu \\ &= L(1_{A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_k} A}) \\ &= \lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{1}{|P_{t_s}|} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in P_{t_s}} 1_{A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_k} A} (T_{\mathbf{n}} \xi) \\ &= \lim_{s \to \infty} \frac{1}{|P_{t_s}|} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in P_{t_s}} 1_{E \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1) \cap \dots \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_k)} (\mathbf{n}) \\ &\leq d^* \left(E \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1) \cap \dots \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_k)\right). \end{split}$$

With Furstenberg's correspondence principle in hand, we may proceed to give our primary combinatorial application, which is a corollary of Theorem 6.3.

**Theorem 7.3** Suppose that  $r, k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $E \subset \mathbb{Z}^r$  with  $d^*(E) > 0$ , and  $p_i : \mathbb{Z}^k \to \mathbb{Z}^r$  are polynomial mappings with  $p_i(\mathbf{0}) = \mathbf{0}$ ,  $1 \le i \le t$ . Then

$$\left\{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k : d^* \left( E \cap \left( E - p_1(\mathbf{n}) \right) \cap \dots \cap \left( E - p_t(\mathbf{n}) \right) \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ .

**Proof.** By Furstenberg's correspondence principle there exists a measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  and  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  such that for all  $\mathbf{n}_1, \dots, \mathbf{n}_k \in \mathbf{Z}^r$  we have

$$d^*(E \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_1) \cap \cdots \cap (E - \mathbf{n}_t)) \ge \mu(A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1} A \cap \cdots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_t} A).$$

Hence we have

$$\left\{ \mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \mu \left( A \cap T_{p_1(\mathbf{n})} A \cap \dots \cap T_{p_t(\mathbf{n})} A \right) > 0 \right\}$$

$$\subset \left\{ \mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k : d^* \left( E \cap \left( E - p_1(\mathbf{n}) \right) \cap \dots \cap \left( E - p_t(\mathbf{n}) \right) \right) > 0 \right\}$$

The latter is a PE-IP\*-set by Theorem 6.3.

Here now is the aforementioned result, which is a more general version of Theorem 0.11 from the introduction.

**Theorem 7.4** Let  $t, k, r \in \mathbb{N}$  and let  $\mathbf{p}_i : \mathbf{Z}^k \to \mathbf{Z}^r$  be polynomial mappings satisfying  $\mathbf{p}_i(0, \dots, 0) = (0, \dots, 0), \ 1 \leq i \leq t$ . Suppose that  $s \in \mathbb{N}$  and that  $\mathbf{Z}^r = \bigcup_{i=1}^s C_i$  is a partition of  $\mathbf{Z}^r$  into s cells. Then there exists some  $L \in \mathbb{N}$  and some  $\epsilon > 0$  having the property that in any rectangle

$$B = [M_1, N_1] \times [M_2, N_2] \times \cdots \times [M_r, N_r] \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$$

with  $\min_{1 \le i \le r} (N_i - M_i) \ge L$  there exists i with  $1 \le i \le s$  and  $\mathbf{n} \in C_i \cap B$  such that

$$d^*(C_i \cap (C_i - \mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n})) \cap \cdots \cap (C_i - \mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n}))) > \epsilon.$$

In particular, the system of polynomial equations

$$egin{aligned} \mathbf{x}_0 &= \mathbf{n}, \ \mathbf{x}_2 - \mathbf{x}_1 &= \mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n}) \ \mathbf{x}_3 - \mathbf{x}_1 &= \mathbf{p}_2(\mathbf{n}) \ &\vdots \ \mathbf{x}_{t+1} - \mathbf{x}_1 &= \mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n}) \end{aligned}$$

has monochromatic solutions  $\{\mathbf{x}_0, \mathbf{x}_1, \dots, \mathbf{x}_{t+1}\}$  with  $\mathbf{n} = \mathbf{x}_0$  choosable from any large enough rectangle in  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ .

**Proof.** For any  $L \in \mathbb{N}$ , we will denote by  $\mathcal{R}_L$  the set of rectangles

$$B = [M_1, N_1] \times [M_2, N_2] \times \cdots \times [M_r, N_r] \subset \mathbf{Z}^r$$

with  $\min_{1\leq i\leq r}(N_i-M_i)\geq L$ . Renumbering the sets  $C_i$  if necessary, let  $(C_i)_{i=1}^m$ , where  $m\leq s$ , consist of those  $C_i$  for which  $d^*(C_i)>0$ . For  $1\leq i\leq m$ , we may via Lemma 7.2 let  $(X_i,\mathcal{A}_i,\mu_i,\{T_{\mathbf{n}}^{(i)}\}_{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^r})$  be a measure preserving system and let  $A_i\in\mathcal{A}_i$  be measurable sets with  $\mu_i(A_i)=d^*(C_i)$  such that for any  $l\in\mathbf{N}$  and  $\mathbf{n}_1,\cdots,\mathbf{n}_l\in\mathbf{Z}^r$  one has

$$d^*\left(C_i\cap (C_i-\mathbf{n}_1)\cap\cdots\cap (C_i-\mathbf{n}_l)\right)\geq \mu_i\left(A_i\cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1}^{(i)}A_i\cap\cdots\cap T_{\mathbf{n}_l}^{(i)}A_i\right).$$

Let  $X = X_1 \times \cdots \times X_m$ ,  $A = A_1 \otimes \cdots \otimes A_m$ ,  $\mu = \mu_1 \times \cdots \times \mu_m$ ,  $T_{\mathbf{n}} = T_{\mathbf{n}}^{(1)} \times \cdots \times T_{\mathbf{n}}^{(m)}$ ,  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r$ , and let  $A = A_1 \times \cdots \times A_m$ . According to Theorem 6.12, there exists  $\epsilon > 0$  such that the set

$$R = \left\{ \mathbf{n} : \mu \Big( A \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n})} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n})} A \Big) > \epsilon \right\}$$

is syndetic in  $\mathbb{Z}^r$ , and therefore has positive uniform lower density. Letting  $\delta > 0$  be less than the uniform lower density of R, we may choose L sufficiently large that:

a) For every  $B \in \mathcal{R}_L$ ,  $|B \cap R| > \delta |B|$ .

b) For every  $B \in \mathcal{R}_L$  we have

$$\left|\left(\bigcup_{i=1}^m C_i\right)\cap B\right|>(1-\delta)|B|.$$

It follows that for any  $B \in \mathcal{R}_L$  one has  $(B \cap R \cap C_i) \neq \emptyset$  for some  $i, 1 \leq i \leq m$ . For **n** in this set one has

$$d^* \Big( C_i \cap \big( C_i - \mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n}) \big) \cap \dots \cap \big( C_i - \mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n}) \big) \Big) \ge \mu_i \Big( A_i \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n})}^{(i)} A_i \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n})}^{(i)} A_i \Big)$$

$$\ge \mu \Big( A \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_1(\mathbf{n})} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{p}_t(\mathbf{n})} A \Big)$$

$$> \epsilon.$$

We now, by a series of examples, show that the notions of syndeticity,  $IP_+^*$ ,  $IP_+^*$ ,  $E-IP_-^*$  and  $PE-IP_-^*$  are of strictly increasing exclusivity. As noted earlier the odd integers comprise a  $IP_+^*$ -set set which which is not an  $IP_-^*$  set. Hence there are three other cases to consider.

## Example 7.5 A syndetic set which is not $IP_{+}^{*}$ .

Following [F2, Definition 1.1], we say that a set  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}$  is *thick* provided its complement is not syndetic. Equivalently, E is thick if it contains arbitrarily long intervals. The contrapositive of Proposition 6.11 asserts that every thick set contains an IP-set. On the other hand, any thick set obviously contains disjoint pairs of subsets which are themselves thick. These two facts imply that if E is any thick set we may find an IP-set  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  in E such that the set  $E \setminus \{n_{\alpha} : \alpha \in \mathcal{F}\}$  is still thick.

Let  $(k_n)_{n=1}^{\infty}$  be an ordering of **Z**. We will inductively construct a sequence of IP-sets  $(\Gamma_n)_{n=1}^{\infty}$  such that the union

$$E = \bigcup_{n=1}^{\infty} (k_n + \Gamma_n)$$
 (7.1)

contains no two consecutive integers. Choose  $\Gamma_1$  having no two consecutive integers and with the property that the complement of  $\Gamma_1$  is thick.

Suppose one is able to chose  $\Gamma_1, \dots, \Gamma_m$  with the property that the set

$$E_m = \bigcup_{n=1}^m \left( k_n + \Gamma_n \right)$$

contains no two consecutive elements and such that  $E_m^c$  is thick. We will demonstrate that one may choose  $\Gamma_{m+1}$  so as to carry these properties to the next step. Let  $D_m = (E_m \cup (E_m - 1) \cup (E_m + 1))$ . Then  $D_m^c - k_{m+1}$  is a thick set and hence contains an IP-set  $\Gamma_{m+1}$  which a) contains no two consecutive elements, and b) has the property that  $((D_m^c - k_{m+1}) \setminus \Gamma_{m+1}) = (D_m^c \setminus (k_{m+1} + \Gamma_{m+1}))$  is thick, so that in particular  $(E_m^c \setminus (k_{m+1} \Gamma_{m+1}))$  is thick.

By a) and the fact that  $(k_{m+1} + \Gamma_{m+1}) \subset D_m^c$  and  $\Gamma_{m+1}$  contains no two consecutive elements, the set

$$E_{m+1} = \bigcup_{n=1}^{m+1} \left( k_n + \Gamma_n \right)$$

contains no two consecutive elements. By b),  $E_{m+1}^c$  is thick. Continuing in this fashion, the set E defined by (7.1) will contain no two consecutive integers. Hence  $E^c$  is syndetic. Suppose  $l \in \mathbf{Z}$ . For some  $n \in \mathbf{N}$  we have  $l = k_n$ , hence  $(l + \Gamma_n) \subset E$ , which implies that  $\Gamma_n \cap (E^c - l) = \emptyset$ . It follows that  $E^c - l$  is not IP\*. Since l was arbitrary,  $E^c$  is not an IP\*-set.

We are indebted to N. Hindman for supplying the following example:

Example 7.6 An  $IP^*$ -set which is not E- $IP^*$ .

Let  $n_{\alpha} = \sum_{i \in \alpha} 2^{2i}$  and  $m_{\alpha} = \sum_{i \in \alpha} 2^{2i+1}$  for  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ . Every non-negative integer k has a unique representation  $k = n_{\alpha} + m_{\beta}$ , where  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}$ . Let

$$E = \{ n_{\alpha} + m_{\beta} : (\alpha, \beta) \in (\mathcal{F})^{2}_{\leq} \}.$$

 $E^c$  fails to be E-IP\*. Indeed, there is no IP-ring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  such that  $n_{\alpha} + m_{\beta}$  lies in  $E^c$  for all  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(1)}$ . We will now show that  $E^c$  is IP\* by demonstrating that E contains no IP-set.

Suppose that  $\Gamma$  is an IP-set and  $\Gamma \subset E$ . Let  $k = (n_{\alpha} + m_{\beta}) \in \Gamma$  and let i be the largest member of  $\beta$ . Since  $\Gamma$  is an IP-set, the set  $\{n \in \Gamma : (n+k) \in \Gamma\}$  contains an IP-set  $\Gamma'$ . Observe that any IP-set with finite range contains 0. (The only way an IP-set can fail to have infinite range is if all but finitely many of its generators are 0.) But  $0 \notin E$ . Hence  $|\Gamma'| = \infty$  and hence  $\Gamma'$  contains some number  $k' = n_{\alpha'} + m_{\beta'}$  which is a multiple of  $2^{2i+2}$ . (We saw why in the proof of Theorem 0.9 appearing in Section 6.) k + k' lies in  $\Gamma$  (therefore in E as well) and has the form  $n_{\alpha \cup \alpha'} + m_{\beta \cup \beta'}$ . By the uniqueness of the representation, this is a contradiction to the fact that  $\alpha' > \beta$ .

## Example 7.7 An E-IP\*-set which is not PE-IP\*.

First, note that given any IP\*-set R and any IP-set  $\Gamma$ , one may find an IP-set  $\Gamma'$  with  $\Gamma' \subset (R \cap \Gamma)$ . Consider now the set of squares  $E = \{n^2 : n \in \mathbf{Z}\}$ . We claim that no shift of E contains an infinite IP-set. To see this, consider that for any infinite IP-set  $\Gamma$  and non-zero  $k \in \Gamma$  the set  $\Gamma \cap (\Gamma - k)$  is infinite, while  $E \cap (E - k)$  is finite for all k.

It follows that  $E^c + k$  is IP\* for every k. We claim that  $E^c$  is E-IP\*. To see this, suppose that we are given k IP-sets  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, (n_{\alpha}^{(2)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, \cdots, (n_{\alpha}^{(k)})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ . For simplicity, let us assume that k=2. The ideas are the same for general k. Since  $E^c$  is IP\*, by passing to a subring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  we may assume that  $n_{\alpha}^{(1)} \in E^c$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Passing twice more to subrings we may assume that  $n_{\alpha}^{(2)} \in E^c$  and that  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha}^{(2)}) \in E^c$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Fix  $\alpha_1 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Pass to a subring having indices  $\alpha > \alpha_1$ .

Since  $E^c - n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}$  is  $IP^*$ , by passing to a subring we may assume that  $n_{\alpha}^{(1)} \in E^c - n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}$ , that is  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}) \in E^c$ , for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Passing eight more times to subrings we may assume that  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)}) \in E^c$ , and  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(2)} + n_{\alpha_1}^{(1)}) \in E^c$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ . Fix  $\alpha_2 \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and pass to a subring with indices  $\alpha > \alpha_2$ .

Continue in this fashion. Having chosen  $\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_t$ , pass to a subring  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  having indices  $\alpha > \alpha_t$  which has the property that  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + s) \in E^c$ ,  $(n_{\alpha}^{(2)} + s) \in E^c$ ,

and  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\alpha}^{(2)} + s) \in E^c$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  and all s in the set

$$\left\{n_{\gamma}^{(1)}+n_{\eta}^{(2)}:\gamma,\eta\in FU\{\alpha_{1},\cdots,\alpha_{t}\}\right\}.$$

Let  $\alpha_{t+1} \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}$ .

One now checks the IP-ring we have generated, namely  $\mathcal{F}^{(2)} = FU\{\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \cdots\}$ , has the property that for every  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}^{(2)}$  we have  $(n_{\alpha}^{(1)} + n_{\beta}^{(2)}) \in E^c$ . Taking for granted that this method works for general k, we have shown that  $E^c$  is E-IP\*. Clearly  $E^c$  is not PE-IP\*.

Our final pair of examples are strengthenings (in different directions), of Example 7.5.

**Example 7.8** (A set in  $\mathbb{Z}$  of Banach lower density 1 which is not an  $IP_+^*$ -set.)

Let  $E_0$  be an IP-set in  $\mathbf N$  with the property that in any interval of length  $3^k$ ,  $k=0,1,2,\cdots$ ,  $E_0$  contains at most  $2^k+1$  points.  $(E_0=FS\big((3^n)_{n=0}^\infty\big)$  has this property.)  $E_0^c$  being thick, we may find an IP-set  $E_1$  such that the distance from any point of  $E_1$  to any point of  $E_0$  is at least  $1+3^1=4$ . By then passing if necessary to a sub-IP-set, we may assume that  $E_1$  has the form  $E_1=FS\big((a_n)_{n=0}^\infty\big)$ , where  $3< a_0$  and  $a_{i+1}>3a_i,\ i=0,1,2,\cdots$ . Hence any interval of length  $3^{k+1}$  contains at most  $2^k+1$  points of  $E_1$ . Having chosen  $E_0,E_1,\cdots,E_{n-1}$  such that  $F^c=\big(\bigcup_{i=0}^{n-1}i+E_i\big)^c$  is thick, choose an IP-set  $E_n\subset \mathbf N$  every point of which is distance at least  $n+3^n$  from F and such that any interval of length  $3^{k+n}$  contains at most  $2^k+1$  points of  $E_n$ . Continue the choosing.

Put  $E = \bigcup_{n=0}^{\infty} (n + E_n)$ . Let now  $n \in \mathbb{N}$  and suppose I is an interval of length  $3^n$ . Then I contains:

at most 1 point from 
$$\bigcup_{k=n}^{\infty} (k + E_k)$$
,  
at most  $1 + 2^1$  points from  $(n-1) + E_{n-1}$ ,  
at most  $1 + 2^2$  points from  $(n-2) + E_{n-2}$ ,  
 $\vdots$   
at most  $1 + 2^{n-1}$  points from  $1 + E_1$ , and  
at most  $1 + 2^n$  points from  $E_0$ ,

for a grand total of at most  $n+2^{n+1}$  points from E in I. Since  $\frac{n+2^{n+1}}{3^n} \to 0$  as  $n \to \infty$ , this implies that E has Banach upper density 0 (it is sufficient to look at intervals of length  $3^n$  in order to make this determination). Therefore  $-E \cup E$  has Banach upper density 0 and contains, for every  $n \in \mathbf{Z}$ , a shift of an IP-set by n. This implies that no shift of  $(-E \cup E)^c$  is IP\*, that is,  $(-E \cup E)^c$  is not a IP\*-set . On the other hand,  $(-E \cup E)^c$  has Banach lower density 1.

## Example 7.9 (A syndetic IP-set in N which is not IP\*.)

Although this example is included more or less as a curiosity, it will provide a natural segway into the brief discussion of topological recurrence with which we

conclude this section. Let  $(d_i)_{i=1}^{\infty}$  be defined as follows:  $d_1 = 1$ , and for  $n \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $d_{2n} = 2d_{2n-1} + 1$  and  $d_{2n+1} = 2d_{2n} - 1$ . One may easily check that

$$d_{2n} = 2 + \sum_{k=1}^{2n-1} d_k \text{ and } d_{2n+1} = 1 + \sum_{k=1}^{2n} d_k, \ n \in \mathbb{N}.$$
 (7.2)

For  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ , set  $E_k = FS((d_i)_{i=k}^{\infty})$ . Put  $E = E_1$ . A consequence of (7.2) is that  $E_1$  (in fact,  $E_k$  for all k) is a syndetic IP-set. We will show that E is not IP\* by constructing an IP-set  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}} \subset \mathbb{N}$  disjoint from E.

We claim that for all  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $\mathbb{N} \subset E_k - E_k$ . Indeed, letting  $p \in \mathbb{N}$ , we have

$$p = (\sum_{n=k+1}^{k+p} d_{2n}) - (\sum_{n=k+1}^{k+p} d_{2n-1}) - (\sum_{n=k+1}^{k+p} d_{2n-1}).$$

Consider now  $1_E: \mathbb{N} \to \{0,1\}$ . We view  $1_E$  as an infinite word on the alphabet  $\{0,1\}$  and claim that for each finite word w occuring in E, there exist natural numbers n and m such that w occurs in  $1_E$ , beginning say at place m, at place n, and at place m+n. To see this, let us assume that a word w of length q occurs in  $1_E$  beginning at place p. Fix k such that  $d_k > p+q$ . One easily checks (recall that E is an IP-set each of whose generators are greater than the sum of the previous ones), that w must occur beginning at every point of  $E_k + p$ . By the earlier claim,  $p \in (E_k - E_k - E_k)$ , which means that  $(p + E_k) \cap ((p + E_k) - (p + E_k)) = ((p + E_k) \cap (E_k - E_k))$  is non-empty. In other words,  $((p + E_k) + (p + E_k)) \cap (p + E_k)$  is non-empty; that is, there exist m, n such that  $\{m, n, m+n\} \subset p + E_k$ . But w occurs beginning at each point of  $p + E_k$ , proving the claim (one may check that as a matter of fact, we are actually getting m = n here, but this is not important for us).

We now inductively define a sequence  $(n_k)_{k=1}^{\infty}$  such that  $FS((n_k)_{k=1}^{\infty}) \subset E^c$ . Observe that the single letter word  $w_1 = 0$  occurs in  $1_E$ , therefore by the claim just proved, there exist  $m_1, n_1 \in \mathbb{N}$  such that  $w_1$  occurs beginning at  $m_1, n_1$  and  $n_1 + m_1$ . In other words,  $\{n_1, m_1, n_1 + m_1\} \subset E^c$ . Let  $w_2$  be the  $(n_1 + 1)$ -letter word running from  $m_1$  to  $n_1 + m_1$  inclusive:

$$w_2 = \overbrace{0 * \dots *}^{n_1} 0.$$

(This word begins and ends with 0; the \*'s represent the letters in between the zeros, which can be 0's or 1's.) By the claim there exist  $n_2$  and  $m_2$  such that  $w_2$  occurs beginning at  $n_2$ ,  $m_2$ , and  $n_2 + m_2$ . One may check now that  $\{n_1, n_2, n_2 + n_1\} \subset E^c$ . Let  $w_3$  be the  $(n_1 + n_2 + 1)$ -letter word that runs from  $m_2$  to  $m_2 + n_1 + n_2$  inclusive:

$$w_3 = \underbrace{0 * \dots * 0}_{n_2} * \dots * 0 * \dots * 0$$

By the claim there exist  $n_3$  and  $m_3$  such that  $w_3$  occurs beginning at  $n_3$ ,  $m_3$  and  $n_3+m_3$ . Then  $\{n_1,n_2,n_1+n_2,n_3,n_3+n_1,n_3+n_2,n_3+n_2+n_1\}\subset E^c$ . Continue and put  $n_\alpha=\sum_{i\in\alpha}n_i$ .

The constuction above provides us, as we shall presently exhibit, with an example of a minimal (i.e. having no non-trivial closed invariant sets) topological dynamical system (X,T), an open set U containing a point  $x \in X$ , and an IP-set  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  such that for no  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  does one have  $T^{n_{\alpha}}x \in U$ , exhibiting explicitly a phenomenon which was shown in [F2] (see p. 183-184) to occur in all topologically mixing systems. (If X is compact and  $T: X \to X$  continuous then the system (X,T) is called topologically mixing if for every pair of non-empty open sets A and B the set  $\{n: (A \cap T^{-n}B) \neq \emptyset\}$  is thick.)

Here is the construction: let  $\mathbf{N}_0 = \mathbf{N} \cup \{0\}$  and put  $\Omega = \{0,1\}^{\mathbf{N}_0}$ , giving  $\Omega$  the product topology. Let  $x = 1_{E \cup \{0\}} \in \Omega$ , where E is the syndetic IP-set constructed in Example 7.9, and put  $X = \overline{\{T^nx : n \in \mathbf{N}\}}$ , where T is the shift  $T\xi(n) = \xi(n+1)$ . It is well known that X is minimal if and only if every word (that is, every finite sequence of 0's and 1's) that occurs in  $\gamma$  occurs along a syndetic set of starting places. But this is true (see the construction above, specifically the point at which it is pointed out that any word, if it occurs, occurs along a shift of the (syndetic) IP-set  $E_k$ ). Therefore, (X,T) is a minimal system. (It is topologically mixing as well, but we do not show this.) Letting  $U = \{\xi \in X : \xi(0) = 1\}$ , we have  $x \in U$ , but clearly  $T^{n_{\alpha}}x \notin U$  for all  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ , where  $(n_{\alpha})_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is the IP-set disjoint from E which was constructed in Example 7.9.

Thus we see that IP-sets are not so suitable for recurrence as to intersect non-trivially the set of returns of a point to one of its neighborhoods for (even minimal) topological systems. They are suitable enough, however, to intersect non-trivially the set of returns of any open set to itself in minimal topological systems, as has been previously noted (see for example [F2], p. 53, where this fact is implicit). As a matter of fact, it is known that for minimal systems, polynomial multiple recurrence along IP-sets occurs for non-empty open sets (see [BL1], [BL2]). may be viewed as a slight sharpening of the  $\mathbb{Z}^k$  case of Lemma 1.10 from [BL2].

**Theorem 7.10** Suppose that we have r commuting continuous maps  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a compact space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  such that the system  $(X, T_1, \dots, T_r)$  is minimal. (That is, there are no non-trivial closed sets V with  $V \subset T_i^{-1}V$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ .) Let  $k, t \in \mathbf{N}$ , and assume that  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{N}_0^k) \subset \mathbf{N}_0$  and  $p_{i,j}(0, \dots, 0) = 0, 1 \leq i \leq r, 1 \leq j \leq t$ . For every non-empty open set A, the set

$$R_A = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{N}_0^k : \ \mu \left( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right)^{-1} A \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set in  $\mathbb{N}_0^k$ .

Since it is well known that for any minimal system  $(X, T_1, \dots, T_r)$ , there exists an invariant measure  $\mu$  on X for which  $\mu(U) > 0$  for every non-empty open set U, Theorem 7.10 is almost a corollary of Theorem 6.3. Not quite, however, for the continuous maps  $T_i$  appearing in Theorem 7.10 are allowed to be non-invertible, while Theorem 6.3 applies only to invertible systems. Not merely for this reason, but also to give a more complete picture of polynomial measure-theoretic recurrence along IP-sets, we will conclude this section by extending Theorem 6.3 to non-invertible systems (Theorem 7.12 below). We remark that Theorem 7.12 is several orders of magnitude deeper than Theorem 7.10, which can be inferred from the results in [BL2], where only combinatorial methods (in the guise of topological dynamics) are employed. Nevertheless, we do point out that in light of the existence of invariant

measures, having obtained Theorem 7.12, Theorem 7.10 follows. First, we have a lemma.

**Lemma 7.11** Suppose that we have r commuting (possibly non-invertible) measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ , and let  $A \in \mathcal{C}$ . There exists a probability space  $(Y, \mathcal{C}, \nu)$ , commuting invertible measure preserving transformations  $S_1, \dots, S_r$  of Y, and a set  $B \in \mathcal{C}$  such that for every  $m \in \mathbb{N}$  and every  $\mathbf{n}_1, \dots, \mathbf{n}_m \in \mathbb{N}_0^r$ ,

$$\mu(A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1}^{-1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_m}^{-1} A) = \nu(B \cap S_{-\mathbf{n}_1} B \cap \dots \cap S_{-\mathbf{n}_m} B). \tag{7.3}$$

**Proof.** Since the construction of the space Y is so similar to the construction of the space X in the proof of Theorem 7.2, we will only supply a sketch. According to the pointwise ergodic theorem, for almost every  $x \in X$  we have

$$\lim_{N \to \infty} \frac{1}{N^r} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in [1, \dots, N]^r} 1_{A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1}^{-1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_m}^{-1} A} (T^n x) = \mu \left( A \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_1}^{-1} A \cap \dots \cap T_{\mathbf{n}_m}^{-1} A \right) \quad (7.4)$$

for every  $m \in \mathbf{N}$  and every choice of  $\mathbf{n}_1, \dots, \mathbf{n}_m \in \mathbf{N}^r$ . Pick such an x and let  $E = \{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{N}_0^r : T_{\mathbf{n}}x \in A\}$ . Let  $Y = \{0, 1\}^{\mathbf{Z}^r}$  and let  $S_1, \dots, S_r$  be the coordinate shifts. Choose (see Theorem 7.2) an increasing sequence  $(N_k)_{k=1}^{\infty} \subset \mathbf{N}$  such that

$$\lim_{k \to \infty} \frac{1}{N_k^r} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in [1, \dots, N_k]^r} f(S_{\mathbf{n}} x) = I(f)$$

exists for all  $f \in \mathcal{C}(Y)$ . Then I is a positive linear functional which is invariant under  $S_i$ ,  $1 \le i \le r$ , hence is given by integration against an invariant Borel measure  $\nu$ . Let  $B = \{ \gamma \in Y : \gamma(0) = 1 \}$ . One now derives (7.3) as a consequence of (7.4).

The extension of Theorem 6.3 to the non-invertible situation is, in light of Lemma 7.11, immediate.

**Theorem 7.12** Suppose that we have r commuting (possibly non-invertible) measure preserving transformations  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Let  $k, t \in \mathbb{N}$ , and assume that  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbb{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbb{N}_0^k) \subset \mathbb{N}_0$  and  $p_{i,j}(0,\dots,0) = 0, 1 \leq i \leq r, 1 \leq j \leq t$ . Then for every  $A \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  the set

$$R_A = \left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{N}_0^k : \ \mu \left( \bigcap_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right)^{-1} A \right) > 0 \right\}$$

is a PE-IP\*-set in  $\mathbb{N}_0^k$ .

#### CHAPTER 8

# FOR FUTURE INVESTIGATION

This short chapter is devoted a discussion of some natural open problems and conjectures which are suggested by the results of this paper. Two such problems (Questions 1 and 2) were posed in Chapter 6. The three we formulate here are of a somewhat weightier nature.

As stated in the introduction, there is a difference in scope between the *linear* IP multiple recurrence theorem of [FK2] and the *polynomial* IP multiple recurrence theorem (we'll take Theorem 0.9 as the model) proved above. Namely, the "linear" result is known to hold for infinitely generated IP-systems of operators. Indeed, let us formulate the theorem from [FK2] precisely.

Let  $\{S_i\}_{i=1}^{\infty}$  be a countable sequence of commuting invertible measure preserving transformations of a probability space  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$ . Putting  $T_{\alpha} = \prod_{i \in \alpha} S_i$ ,  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$ , the  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence  $\{T_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  is called an IP-system of measure preserving transformations on X (notice that  $T_{\alpha \cup \beta} = T_{\alpha}T_{\beta}$  whenever  $\alpha \cap \beta = \emptyset$ , and indeed this property together with commutativity of the  $T_{\alpha}$ 's is an alternative characterization for IP-systems). Two IP-systems  $\{T_{\alpha}^{(1)}\}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  and  $\{T_{\alpha}^{(2)}\}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$  are said to commute if  $T_{\alpha}^{(1)}T_{\beta}^{(2)} = T_{\beta}^{(2)}T_{\alpha}^{(1)}$  for all  $\alpha, \beta \in \mathcal{F}$ .

**Theorem.** ([FK2]) Let  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  be a probability space and let  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . For any commuting IP-systems of measure preserving transformations  $\{T_{\alpha}^{(i)}\}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}, 1 \leq i \leq k$ , on X, and any  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$ , there exists  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  such that

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=1}^{k} \left(T_{\alpha}^{(i)}\right)^{-1}A\Big) > 0.$$

A full "polynomial-type" generalization of the above theorem can be formulated by defining a variant of IP-systems, as is done in the last section of [BFM]. Namely, we say that an  $\mathcal{F}$ -sequence  $\{V_{\alpha}\}_{{\alpha}\in\mathcal{F}}$  in a multiplicative commutative group G with identity I is a VIP-system if for some d (called the degree of the system if it is the least such) we have

$$\prod_{\substack{0 \le i_1 < \dots < i_k \le d}} V_{\alpha_{i_1} \cup \dots \cup \alpha_{i_k}}^{(-1)^k} = I, \text{ if } \alpha_i \cap \alpha_j = \emptyset, \ 0 \le i < j \le d.$$

For d=1, this reduces to the alternative characterization of IP-systems noted parenthetically above. If G is a finitely generated group, any VIP-system in G is said to be finitely generated. One may check that members of  $\mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(1) \setminus \mathbf{PE}_{\leq (d-1)}(1)$  (see Definition 1.1 above) are finitely generated VIP-systems of degree d.

More typically, however, VIP-systems can have infinitely many generators. For example, let  $\{S_{ij}\}_{i,j\in\mathbb{N}}$  be members of a commutative group and put  $T_{\alpha} = \prod_{(i,j)\in\alpha\times\alpha}S_{ij}, \ \alpha\in\mathcal{F}$ . Then  $\{T_{\alpha}\}_{\alpha\in\mathcal{F}}$  is a VIP-system of degree (at most) 2.

We remark that the topological version of the following conjecture is known to be true ([BL2]).

**Conjecture 1.** If  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $(X, \mathcal{A}, \mu)$  is a probability space and  $\{V_{\alpha}^{(i)}\}_{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq k$  are commuting VIP-systems of measure preserving transformations of X then for every  $A \in \mathcal{A}$  with  $\mu(A) > 0$  there exists  $\alpha \in \mathcal{F}$  with

$$\mu\Big(\bigcap_{i=1}^{k} \left(V_{\alpha}^{(i)}\right)^{-1}A\Big) > 0.$$

The first place at which the proof presented in this paper breaks down if one were to attempt to apply it to Conjecture 1 is in Theorem 2.17 (from [BFM]). Indeed, this theorem fails to transfer to general VIP-systems. A counterexample is given in Section 3 of [BFM]—a weakly convergent VIP-system (of degree 2) of unitary operators whose limit is not a projection. (Weak limits of IP-systems of unitary operators, on the other hand, must be projections, even if the systems are infinitely generated. See [FK2], Theorem 1.7.) As it happens, in many cases it is enough for recurrence purposes to know that a weak limit is positive.

Conjecture 2. If  $\mathcal{H}$  is a Hilbert space,  $\mathcal{F}^{(1)}$  is an IP-ring and  $\{V_{\alpha}\}_{{\alpha}\in\mathcal{F}}$  is a VIP-system of unitary operators on  $\mathcal{H}$  with

$$\underset{\alpha \in \mathcal{F}^{(1)}}{\operatorname{IP-lim}} \quad V_{\alpha}f = Qf$$

existing weakly for all  $f \in \mathcal{H}$ , then  $\langle f, Qf \rangle > 0$  for all  $f \in \mathcal{H}$ .

Conjecture 2, if true, would already settle in the affirmative the k=1 case of Conjecture 1; that is, the case of single recurrence.

We will wrap things up by quoting a conjecture (from [B2], p. 56) that a "density polynomial Hales-Jewett theorem" holds which would extend both the partition results from [BL2] and the density version of the ("linear") Hales-Jewett theorem proved in [FK4]. For  $q, d, N \in \mathbb{N}$  let  $\mathcal{M}_{q,d,N}$  be the set of q-tuples of subsets of  $\{1, 2, \dots, N\}^d$ :

$$\mathcal{M}_{q,d,N} = \{(\alpha_1, \dots, \alpha_q) : \alpha_i \subset \{1, 2, \dots, N\}^d, \ i = 1, 2, \dots, q\}.$$

**Conjecture 3.** For any  $q, d \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $\epsilon > 0$  there exists  $C = C(q, d, \epsilon)$  such that if N > C and a set  $S \subset \mathcal{M}_{q,d,N}$  satisfies  $\frac{|S|}{|\mathcal{M}_{q,d,N}|} > \epsilon$  then S contains a "simplex" of the form:

$$\{(\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \cdots, \alpha_q), (\alpha_1 \cup \gamma^d, \alpha_2, \cdots, \alpha_q), (\alpha_1, \alpha_2 \cup \gamma^d, \cdots, \alpha_q), \\ \cdots, (\alpha_1, \alpha_2, \cdots, \alpha_q \cup \gamma^d)\},$$

where  $\gamma \subset \mathbf{N}$  is a non-empty set and  $\alpha_i \cap \gamma^d = \emptyset$  for all  $i = 1, 2, \dots, q$ .

Conjecture 3 may well represent the ultimate plateau for this particular line of investigation.

#### APPENDIX

# Multiparameter weakly mixing PET

In this appendix we give a very general weak mixing polynomial ergodic theorem cited in the proof of Theorem 6.4 and a corollary which is needed for Theorem 6.5

Some notation follows. Let  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ . The Banach densities we have been using are actually generalizations of the more well-known notions of upper and lower densities defined by, for  $E \subset \mathbb{Z}^k$ ,

$$\overline{d}(E) = \limsup_{N \to \infty} \frac{|E \cap \{-N, -N+1, \cdots, N\}^k|}{(2N+1)^k}$$

and

$$\underline{d}(E) = \liminf_{N \to \infty} \frac{|E \cap \{-N, -N+1, \cdots, N\}^k|}{(2N+1)^k}.$$

(If  $\overline{d}(E) = \underline{d}(E)$  then we refer to this common value as the *density* of E.) Both the normal notion of density and the notion of Banach density may be used to define a mode a convergence for sequences indexed by  $\mathbf{Z}^k$ : if x is a real number and  $(x_{\mathbf{n}})_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k}$  is a sequence of reals, let us write

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} x_{\mathbf{n}} = x$$
 (respectively  $D - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} x_{\mathbf{n}} = x$ )

if for every  $\epsilon>0$  the set  $\{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^k:|x_{\mathbf{n}}-x|>\epsilon\}$  has Banach lower density (respectively density) 0. (Equivalently, if for every  $\epsilon>0$  the set  $\{\mathbf{n}\in\mathbf{Z}^k:|x_{\mathbf{n}}-x|<\epsilon\}$  has Banach upper density 1 (respectively density 1).)

**Theorem A1.** Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space and  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$  is a totally weakly mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r$ . Suppose that  $t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq r$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$  such that for any  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t$ , the functions

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k) \to (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$$

are not constant. Suppose that  $f_1, f_2, \dots, f_t \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Then

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \left( \int \prod_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right) f_j \ d\mu \right) = \prod_{j=1}^t \left( \int f_j \ d\mu \right).$$

Before proving Theorem A1 we will introduce some notation and prove a few preparatory lemmas. Much of what we do here is completely analogous to what we do in Section 4, the primary differences being present to accommodate a slightly different kind of polynomial expression. The polynomial expressions we are dealing with here are of the type

$$T(\mathbf{n}) = T(n_1, \dots, n_k) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(n_1, \dots, n_k)}.$$
 (A.1)

Let us define the weight w(T) of the expression T as given by (A.1) to be the ordered pair (t,d), where t is the maximum index i such that  $\deg p_i > 0$  and  $d = \deg p_t$ . (Recall the mneumonic device introduced before Example 4.3: "(last T, last degree)".) If  $\deg p_i = 0$  for all i then we write w(T) = (0,0).

**Example A2.** 
$$w(T_1^{n_1n_2-3}T_2^{n_2^9-6}T_3^{n_1^3n_2^4+n_3^5}) = (3,7), w(T_5^{n_3^4}T_8^{17}) = (5,4).$$

The weights will be ordered as before, namely we write (t, d) < (h, k) if either t < h or if t = h and d < k. Analogous to the situation with the polynomial expressions in the text, if

$$T(\mathbf{n}) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_i^{p_i(n_1, \dots, n_k)}$$
 and  $S(\mathbf{n}) = \prod_{i=1}^{r} T_i^{q_i(n_1, \dots, n_k)}$ 

with w(S) = w(T) = (t, d) then we write  $S \sim T$  if  $p_t$  and  $q_t$  are identical in their dth degree terms.  $\sim$  is an equivalence relation.

Example A3. 
$$T_1^{n_5}T_4^{n_2+n_3-2}T_5^{14} \sim T_2^{n_2^3+12}T_4^{n_2+n_3+7}T_6^{13} \not\sim T_6^{13}$$
.

For a polynomial of k variables  $p(n_1, \dots, n_k)$ , write

$$p^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h}) = p^{(2)}(n_1, \dots, n_k, h_1, \dots, h_k) = p(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) - p(\mathbf{n}) - p(\mathbf{h}).$$

(Compare Definition 2.5). For a polynomial expression  $T(\mathbf{n}) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i(\mathbf{n})}$  write

$$T^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h}) = T(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) \big( T(\mathbf{n}) T(\mathbf{h}) \big)^{-1} = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_i^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h})}.$$

**Example A4.** Suppose  $p(\mathbf{n}) = p(n_1, n_2) = n_1 n_2^2$ . Then

$$p^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h}) = p^{(2)}(n_1, n_2, h_1, h_2) = h_1 n_2^2 + 2n_1 n_2 h_2 + 2n_2 h_1 h_2 + n_1 h_2^2.$$

Suppose that A is a finite set of polynomial expressions of the form (A.1), and suppose that the highest degree polynomial appearing in any of the expressions of A is of degree d. For each weight (a,b),  $1 \le a \le r$ ,  $1 \le b \le d$ , let  $m_{ab}$  be the number of equivalence classes under  $\sim$  represented in A by expressions of weight (a,b). The  $r \times d$  matrix  $(m_{ab})$  will be called the weight matrix of A. An  $r \times d$  weight matrix  $(m_{ab})$  is said to precede another  $r \times d$  weight matrix  $(n_{ab})$  if there exists a weight (i,j) such that  $m_{ij} < n_{ij}$  and  $m_{ab} = n_{ab}$  whenever (a,b) > (i,j). This notion of "precedes" defines a well-ordering on the set of  $r \times d$  weight matrices. It is by induction on the weight matrix of A under this ordering that Theorem A1 will be proved (PET-induction).

The following remarks will be used in the proof of Theorem A1.

#### Remarks A5.

- (i) If w(S) < w(T) then  $ST \sim T$ .
- (ii) If  $\deg p(\mathbf{n}) > 0$  and  $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  then the degree of  $p^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h})$  as a polynomial in  $\mathbf{n}$  is  $\deg p 1$ .
- (iii) If w(T) > (0,0) then the weight of  $T^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h})$  as an expression in  $\mathbf{n}$  is less than the weight of T.
  - (iv) For fixed  $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ ,  $T(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) \sim T(\mathbf{n})$ .
- (v) If  $p(\mathbf{n})$  and  $q(\mathbf{n})$  are polynomials then either (a)  $p(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) + q(\mathbf{n})$  depends only on  $\mathbf{h}$ , in which case  $p(\mathbf{n}) + q(\mathbf{n})$  is constant and deg  $p \leq 1$ , or (b) the set of  $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  for which  $p(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) + q(\mathbf{n})$  depends only on  $\mathbf{h}$  is of zero Banach upper density.
- (vi) If  $T(\mathbf{n})$  and  $S(\mathbf{n})$  are polynomial expressions then either (a)  $T(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})S(\mathbf{n})$  depends only on  $\mathbf{h}$ , in which case  $T(\mathbf{n})S(\mathbf{n})$  is constant and T is built from polynomials of degree  $\leq 1$ , or (b) the set of  $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$  for which  $T(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})S(\mathbf{n})$  depends only on  $\mathbf{h}$  is of zero Banach upper density.
  - (vii) If  $T \not\sim S_1 \sim S_2$  then  $T^{-1}S_1 \sim T^{-1}S_2$ .

Concerning the foregoing remarks, (i) and (ii) are routinely verified, (iii) is a consequence of (ii), (iv) is a consequence of (i) and (iii), and (vi) is a consequence of (v). As for (v), the set of  $\mathbf{h}$  mentioned there is actually finite, indeed can contain at most 1 element. This however requires a proof. Zero density of the set is sufficient for our purposes and is an easy consequence of the fact that for any non-zero, k-variable polynomial  $p(\mathbf{n})$  and any  $t \in \mathbf{Z}$  the set  $\{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k : p(\mathbf{n}) = t\}$  is a zero density set. (The reason this is sufficient: if  $p^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h})$  is non-zero then it is in effect a non-zero polynomial in  $n_1, \dots, n_k$  whose coefficients are non-zero polynomials in  $\mathbf{h}$ . It is only for those  $\mathbf{h}$  at which these "coefficient polynomials" are equal to the negative of the corresponding (fixed) coefficients in  $p(\mathbf{n}) + q(\mathbf{n})$  that there is any hope of  $p(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) + q(\mathbf{n}) = p(\mathbf{n}) + p(\mathbf{h}) + p^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h}) + q(\mathbf{n})$  depending only on  $\mathbf{h}$ .)

We come now to the first of our lemmas. It is inspired by van der Corput's difference theorem. (See also Theorem 2.18 above, [B1] and [BM].)

**Lemma A6.** Suppose that  $k \in \mathbb{N}$  and  $(x_n)_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^k}$  is a bounded sequence of vectors in a Hilbert space. If

$$D - \lim_{\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \left( \lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}} \rangle \right) = 0$$

then

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \left| \left| \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} x_{\mathbf{n}} \right| \right| = 0.$$

**Proof.** We begin with the observation that for any bounded sequence  $(a_{\mathbf{h}})_{\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k}$  of real numbers with

$$D - \lim_{\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} a_{\mathbf{h}} = 0,$$

we have

$$\lim_{H \to \infty} \sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^k (2H + 1 - |h_i|)}{(2H + 1)^{2k}} a_{\mathbf{h}} = 0,$$

where  $\mathbf{h} = (h_1, \dots, h_k)$ . In order to see, this, first note that (we don't prove it),

$$\sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^k (2H+1-|h_i|)}{(2H+1)^{2k}} = 1,$$

i.e. this is an averaging scheme. Let  $\delta > 0$  be arbitrary and put  $E = \{ \mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k : |a_{\mathbf{h}}| > \delta \}$ . Then d(E) = 0, so there exists  $k \in \mathbf{N}$  such that for all H > k we have

$$\frac{|E\cap[-2H,2H]^k|}{(4H+1)^k} \le \frac{\delta}{2^k}.$$

Then

$$\begin{split} & \sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^k \left(2H+1-|h_i|\right)}{(2H+1)^{2k}} a_{\mathbf{h}} \\ &= \sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k \cap E} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^k \left(2H+1-|h_i|\right)}{(2H+1)^{2k}} a_{\mathbf{h}} + \sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k \setminus E} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^k \left(2H+1-|h_i|\right)}{(2H+1)^{2k}} a_{\mathbf{h}} \\ &\leq \frac{\delta (2H+1)^k (4H+1)^k}{2^k (2H+1)^{2k}} + \delta < 2\delta. \end{split}$$

This establishes the claim. Let now  $\epsilon > 0$  be arbitrary and let  $H \in \mathbf{N}$  be large enough that

$$\sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^k (2H+1-|h_i|)}{(2H+1)^{2k}} \lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)}$$

$$\sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}} \rangle < \epsilon,$$

where again  $\mathbf{h} = (h_1, h_2, \dots, h_k)$ . We have

$$\begin{split} & \lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \left| \left| \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} x_{\mathbf{n}} \right| \\ & - \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \frac{1}{(2H+1)^{k}} \sum_{\mathbf{h}\in[-H,H]^{k}} x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{h}} \right| = 0. \end{split}$$

This fact, together with the fact that  $\epsilon$  is arbitrary, implies that we will be done if we can show that

$$\limsup_{\substack{N_{i} - M_{i} \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le r}} \left| \left| \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i} - M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i} + 1, N_{i}]} \frac{1}{(2H + 1)^{k}} \sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-H, H]^{k}} x_{\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}} \right| \right| \le \epsilon.$$

But

$$\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq r}} \left\| \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \frac{1}{(2H+1)^{k}} \sum_{\mathbf{h}\in[-H,H]^{k}} x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{h}} \right\|^{2}$$

$$\leq \lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq r}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \left\| \frac{1}{(2H+1)^{k}} \sum_{\mathbf{h}\in[-H,H]^{k}} x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{h}} \right\|^{2}$$

$$= \lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq r}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \frac{1}{(2H+1)^{2k}} \sum_{\mathbf{l},\mathbf{q}\in[-H,H]^{k}} \langle x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{l}}, x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{q}} \rangle.$$

We now plan to rewrite  $\langle x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{l}}, x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{q}} \rangle$  as  $\langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{h}} \rangle$ , noting that as  $N_i - M_i \to \infty$ ,  $1 \le i \le k$ , the typical vector  $\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]$  is represented as  $\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{l}$  in the above expression  $(2H+1)^k$  times, and it is paired with the vector  $\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}$  in the inner product zero times if  $\mathbf{h} \notin [-2H, 2H]^k$  and  $\prod_{i=1}^k (2H+1-|h_i|)$  times if  $\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^k$ . (This is the number of solutions  $\{l, q\}$  to the equation  $\mathbf{h} = l - q$  for  $l, q \in [-H, H]^k$ . Again, we don't prove this.) So, continuing from the last line of the previous display,

$$= \limsup_{\substack{N_{i} - M_{i} \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le r}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i} - M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i} + 1, N_{i}]} \frac{1}{(2H + 1)^{2k}}$$

$$= \sum_{\mathbf{h} \in [-2H, 2H]^{k}} \frac{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (2H + 1 - |h_{i}|) \langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}} \rangle}{(2H + 1)^{2k}} \lim_{\substack{N_{i} - M_{i} \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i} - M_{i})}$$

$$\sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i} + 1, N_{i}]} \langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}} \rangle \le \epsilon.$$

The mean ergodic theorem will be used to help establish the initial case of the induction. Recall that a measure preserving system  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$  is called ergodic if the only measurable invariant sets E (that is,  $E \in \mathcal{B}$  with  $\mu(E \triangle T_{\mathbf{n}} E) = 0$  for all  $\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ ) satisfy  $\mu(E) \in \{0, 1\}$ . The following result is classical and well-known, so we omit the proof.

**Lemma A7.** (Mean ergodic theorem.) Suppose that  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, \{T_n\}_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^r})$  is a measure preserving system. Then

$$Pf = \lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} T^{\mathbf{n}} f$$

exists in  $L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  for all  $f \in L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ . Moreover, P is the orthogonal projection onto the space of  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$ -invariant functions.

**Lemma A8.** If  $(a_n)_{n \in \mathbb{Z}^r}$  is a sequence of reals and  $\alpha$  is a real number such that

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} a_{\mathbf{n}} = \alpha$$

and

$$\lim_{\substack{N_{i} - M_{i} \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i} - M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i} + 1, N_{i}]} a_{\mathbf{n}}^{2} = \alpha^{2}$$

then

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r} a_{\mathbf{n}} = \alpha.$$

**Proof.** We have

$$\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} (a_{\mathbf{n}}-\alpha)^{2}$$

$$= \lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} a_{\mathbf{n}}^{2}$$

$$-2\alpha \left(\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} a_{\mathbf{n}}\right) + \alpha^{2}$$

$$= \alpha^{2} - 2\alpha^{2} + \alpha^{2} = 0.$$

On the other hand for any  $\epsilon > 0$ ,

$$\limsup_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le r}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} (a_{\mathbf{n}} - \alpha)^2 \ge \epsilon^2 \left( d^* \left( \{ \mathbf{n} : |a_{\mathbf{n}} - \alpha| \ge \epsilon \} \right) \right).$$

**Lemma A9.** If  $k \in \mathbb{N}$ ,  $l_1, \dots, l_k \in \mathbb{Z}$  (not all zero), and  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu, T)$  is a weakly mixing system then for any  $f, g \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  we have

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \int g T^{l_1 n_1 + \dots + l_k n_k} f = \left( \int f \ d\mu \right) \left( \int g \ d\mu \right).$$

**Proof.** Let  $a_{\mathbf{n}} = \int g T^{l_1 n_1 + \dots + l_k n_k} f d\mu$ ,  $\mathbf{n} = (n_1, n_2, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ . We have

$$\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} a_{\mathbf{n}}$$

$$= \lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \int gT^{l_{1}n_{1}+\cdots+l_{k}n_{k}} f d\mu$$

$$= \int g \left(\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} T^{l_{1}n_{1}+\cdots+l_{k}n_{k}} f \right) d\mu$$

$$= \left(\int g d\mu\right) \left(\int f d\mu\right). \tag{A.2}$$

(The last equality in this display is by Theorem A7. The quantity in parentheses in the second to last line is equal to the projection of f onto the space of functions invariant under  $T^{l_1}, T^{l_2}, \dots, T^{l_k}$ . In other words, this is equal to  $\int f d\mu$ .)

Since T is weakly mixing,  $(X \times X, \mathcal{B} \otimes \mathcal{B}, \mu \times \mu, T \times T)$  is an ergodic system.

Write as always  $h \otimes k(x,y)$  for h(x)k(y). Now

$$\lim_{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} a_{\mathbf{n}}^{2}$$

$$= \lim_{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \left(\int gT^{l_{1}n_{1}+\cdots+l_{k}n_{k}} f d\mu\right)^{2}$$

$$= \lim_{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \int (g\otimes g)(T\times T)^{l_{1}n_{1}+\cdots+l_{k}n_{k}} (f\otimes f) d\mu\times\mu$$

$$= \int (g\otimes g) \left(\lim_{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{1\leq i\leq k} (T\times T)^{l_{1}n_{1}+\cdots+l_{k}n_{k}} (f\otimes f)\right) d\mu\times\mu$$

$$= \left(\int g\otimes g d\mu\times\mu\right) \left(\int f\otimes f d\mu\times\mu\right)$$

$$= \left(\int g d\mu\right)^{2} \left(\int f d\mu\right)^{2}.$$

Together with (A.2) and Lemma A8 this implies that

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} a_{\mathbf{n}} = UD - \lim_{n \in \mathbf{Z}} \int g T^{l_1 n_1 + \dots + l_k n_k} f \ d\mu = \Big( \int g \ d\mu \Big) \Big( \int f \ d\mu \Big).$$

**Proof of Theorem A1.** Let us fix  $r, d \in \mathbb{N}$  and proceed to prove Theorem A1 for a fixed totally weakly mixing  $\mathbb{Z}^r$ -action generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r$  and polynomials  $p_{ij}$  of degree at most d. Since d is arbitrary this is sufficient.

Let  $S_j(\mathbf{n}) = S_j(n_1, \dots, n_k) = \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)}$  and set  $A = \{S_1, \dots, S_t\}$ . The proof will be by induction on the weight matrix of A. By using certain identities, we may assume without loss of generality that  $\int f_{i_0} d\mu = 0$  for some  $i_0, 1 \leq i_0 \leq t$  (as in the proof of Theorem 4.10). Hence what we are trying to establish is that

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \left( \int \prod_{i=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1,\dots,n_k)} \right) f_j \ d\mu \right) = 0. \tag{A.3}$$

The first non-trivial case is when A has weight matrix

$$\begin{pmatrix} 1 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \\ \vdots & \vdots & \ddots & \vdots \\ 0 & 0 & \cdots & 0 \end{pmatrix}.$$

In this case A consists of a single polynomial expression which is linear in  $T_1$  and constant in  $T_2, \dots, T_r$ , and (possibly) a constant polynomial expression. (There is

only one linear expression because any two such would, if in the same equivalence class under  $\sim$ , differ by a constant.) Since the case in which the constant polynomial expression doesn't occur is trivial, we will assume that it does occur. By possibly replacing  $f_1$  and  $f_2$  by appropriate images of these functions under the  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action, we may assume that the constant expression is the identity and the linear expression is given by  $T_1^{l_1n_1+l_2n_2+\cdots+l_kn_k}$ . Hence this case reduces to showing that

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \left( \int f_1 T_1^{l_1 n_1 + l_2 n_2 + \dots + l_k n_k} f_2 \ d\mu \right) = 0$$

given that either  $\int f_1 d\mu = 0$  or  $\int f_2 d\mu = 0$ . This is a consequence of Lemma A8 and establishes the initial case.

Let us assume, then, that the conclusion of Theorem A1 holds for every family of polynomial expressions whose weight matrix precedes that of A, and proceed to establish (A.3). Our first step is to show that

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \left| \left| \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \prod_{j=1}^t S_j(\mathbf{n}) f_j \right| \right| = 0$$
 (A.4)

under the additional restriction that A contains no constant expressions. (Notice that the addition or removal of a constant expression does not change the weight matrix of A.)

We will use Lemma A6. Let  $x_{\mathbf{n}} = \prod_{j=1}^{t} S_j(\mathbf{n}) f_j$ . Take  $L^2(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  to consist of real-valued functions only. For any  $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ ,

$$\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{h}}\rangle$$

$$= \lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k}(N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k}[M_{i}+1,N_{i}]}$$

$$\int \left(\prod_{j=1}^{t} S_{j}(\mathbf{n})f_{j}\right) \left(\prod_{j=1}^{t} S_{j}(\mathbf{n}+\mathbf{h})f_{j}\right) d\mu.$$

$$(A.5)$$

Reindexing if necessary, let us assume that  $S_1$  is of the minimal weight occurring in A.

For  $\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k$ , consider the family of polynomial expressions

$$A_{\mathbf{h}} = \{ S_j(\mathbf{n}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}), S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) : 1 \le j \le t \}$$
  
= \{ S\_j(\mathbf{n}) S\_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}), S\_j(\mathbf{n}) S\_j^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h}) S\_j(\mathbf{h}) S\_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) : 1 \le j \le t \}.

We claim that the weight matrix of  $A_{\mathbf{h}}$  precedes that of A.

To see this, notice first of all that, by Remarks A5 (iv) and (vii),  $S_j(\mathbf{n})S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) \sim S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n})$ ,  $1 \leq j \leq t$ . This implies that the weight matrix of  $A_{\mathbf{h}}$  is equal to the weight matrix of the family  $A' = \{S_j(\mathbf{n})S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) : 1 \leq j \leq t\}$ . In order to see that A' precedes A, simply observe what happens to the equivalence classes of A under  $\sim$  upon multiplication by  $S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n})$ . By Remark A5 (vii), every equivalence class other than that of  $S_1$  is preserved. The equivalence class of  $S_1$ , on the other hand, can possibly be broken up into many class, but all these classes will be of

weight less than  $w(S_1)$ . Hence A' contains the same number of equivalence classes as A for every weight greater than  $w(S_1)$ , and one less equivalence class of the weight  $w(S_1)$ . If follows that A', and hence  $A_{\mathbf{h}}$ , precedes A. We may therefore apply the induction hypothesis to  $A_{\mathbf{h}}$  in (A.5).

Before doing so, however, we must keep in mind that the induction hypothesis only applies to families which contain no two expressions differing by a constant. The collection

$$A_{\mathbf{h}} = \{ S_j(\mathbf{n}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}), S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) : 1 \le j \le t \}$$
  
= \{ S\_j(\mathbf{n}) S\_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}), S\_j(\mathbf{n}) S\_j^{(2)}(\mathbf{n}, \mathbf{h}) S\_j(\mathbf{h}) S\_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) : 1 \leq t \leq t \}

need not have this property. Indeed, if  $S_j$  is a linear expression for some j then  $S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) = S_j(\mathbf{n})S_j(\mathbf{h})$  differs from  $S_j(\mathbf{n})$  by the constant  $S_j(\mathbf{h})$  (which is again the case after multiplication by  $S_1^{-1}$ ). The question is, are these the only examples of two members of  $A_{\mathbf{h}}$  differing by a constant?

The answer is "almost". Certainly  $S_i(\mathbf{n})S_j^{-1}(\mathbf{n})$  is not constant for  $i \neq j$  (by the properties ascribed to A), and for the same reason one may check that  $S_i(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})S_j^{-1}(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})$  is never constant for  $i \neq j$ . (If m is the highest degree at which some polynomial appearing in  $S_j$  differs from the corresponding polynomial in  $S_i$  then  $S_i(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})$  and  $S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})$  will display the same difference at this degree.) It is possible that for some values of  $\mathbf{h}$  we could have  $S_i(\mathbf{n})$  and  $S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})$  differ by a constant for  $i \neq j$ , or for i = j when  $S_i$  is not linear. However, by Remark A5 (vi) there exists a set  $E \subset \mathbf{Z}^k$  of Banach lower density 1 such that for all  $\mathbf{h} \in E$ ,  $S_i(\mathbf{n})S_j^{-1}(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h})$  is not constant unless i = j and  $S_i$  is a linear expression.

Let now  $L \subset \{1, \dots, t\}$  be the set of indices i such that  $S_i$  is linear, and put  $N = \{1, \dots, t\} \setminus L$ . (A.5) can now be written as

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \int \prod_{j \in L} S_j(\mathbf{n}) \left( f_j S_j(\mathbf{h}) f_j \right) \prod_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{j \in N} S_j(\mathbf{n}) f_j S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) f_j \ d\mu.$$

Multiply through by  $S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n})$  to see that this is equal to

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \int \prod_{j \in L} \left( S_j(\mathbf{n}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) \right) \left( f_j S_j(\mathbf{h}) f_j \right) \prod_{i \le L} S_j(\mathbf{n}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) f_j S_j(\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}) S_1^{-1}(\mathbf{n}) f_j d\mu.$$

For  $h \in E$  this is equal to (applying the induction hypothesis)

$$\left(\prod_{j\in L} \int f_j S_j(\mathbf{h}) f_j \ d\mu\right) \left(\prod_{j\in N} \int f_j \ d\mu\right)^2.$$

Since E is of Banach lower density 1, we therefore have shown that

$$D - \lim_{\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^{k}} \lim_{\substack{N_{i} - M_{i} \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i} - M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i} + 1, N_{i}]} \langle x_{\mathbf{n}}, x_{\mathbf{n} + \mathbf{h}} \rangle$$

$$= D - \lim_{\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^{k}} \Big( \prod_{j \in L} \int f_{j} S_{j}(\mathbf{h}) f_{j} d\mu \Big) \Big( \prod_{j \in N} \int f_{j} d\mu \Big)^{2}. \tag{A.6}$$

Recall that  $\int f_{i_0} d\mu = 0$  for some  $i_0, 1 \leq i_0 \leq t$ . If  $i_0 \in N$  the limit (A.6) is clearly zero. If  $i_0 \in L$ , the limit is still zero since  $S_{i_0}$  is linear in that case and by Lemma A9

$$D - \lim_{\mathbf{h} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \int f_{i_0} S_{i_0}(\mathbf{h}) f_{i_0} \ d\mu = 0.$$

So, in any event, the limit (A.6) is zero, which by Lemma A6 gives (A.4), as desired:

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \left| \left| \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \prod_{j=1}^t S_j(\mathbf{n}) f_j \right| \right| = 0$$

This holds provided  $A = \{S_1, \dots, S_t\}$  has no constant expressions. Recall that what we are really shooting for is (A.3):

$$UD - \lim_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^k} \left( \int \prod_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right) f_j \ d\mu \right) = 0.$$

We need to establish this, where A is allowed to contain a constant expression. Utilizing just weak convergence in (A.4) we have

$$\lim_{\substack{N_i - M_i \to \infty \\ 1 \le i \le k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^k (N_i - M_i)} \sum_{\mathbf{n} \in \prod_{i=1}^k [M_i + 1, N_i]} \left( \int \prod_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right) f_j \ d\mu \right) = 0$$
(A.7)

under these more general conditions. As a matter of fact, if we apply (A.4) to the product system  $(X \times X, \mathcal{B} \otimes \mathcal{B}, \mu \times \mu, \{T_{\mathbf{n}} \times T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r})$ , with  $f_i$  replaced by  $f_i \otimes f_i$ ,  $1 \leq i \leq t$ , we get, utilizing just weak convergence,

$$\lim_{\substack{N_{i}-M_{i}\to\infty\\1\leq i\leq k}} \frac{1}{\prod_{i=1}^{k} (N_{i}-M_{i})} \sum_{\mathbf{n}\in\prod_{i=1}^{k} [M_{i}+1,N_{i}]} \left(\int \prod_{j=1}^{t} \left(\prod_{i=1}^{r} T_{i}^{p_{i,j}(n_{1},\cdots,n_{k})}\right) f_{j} \ d\mu\right)^{2} = 0.$$
(A.8)

(A.7) and (A.8) together with Lemma A8 give us (A.3), as desired. This completes the induction step, so the theorem is proved.

Corollary A10. Let  $k \in \mathbf{Z}$ . The intersection in  $\mathbf{Z}^k$  of finitely many sets of the form

$$\left\{ (n_1, \dots, n_k) \in \mathbf{Z}^k : \left| \int \prod_{j=1}^t \left( \prod_{i=1}^r T_i^{p_{i,j}(n_1, \dots, n_k)} \right) f_j \ d\mu \right) - \prod_{j=1}^t \left( \int f_j \ d\mu \right| < \epsilon \right\},$$

$$(A.9)$$

where (for each of these sets independently)  $(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$  is a probability space,  $r \in \mathbf{N}$ ,  $\{T_{\mathbf{n}}\}_{\mathbf{n} \in \mathbf{Z}^r}$  is a totally weakly mixing measure preserving  $\mathbf{Z}^r$ -action generated by  $T_1, \dots, T_r, t \in \mathbf{N}$  and  $p_{i,j}(x_1, \dots, x_k) \in \mathbf{Q}[x_1, \dots, x_k]$  with  $p_{i,j}(\mathbf{Z}^k) \subset \mathbf{Z}, 1 \leq i \leq r, 1 \leq j \leq t$  such that for any  $1 \leq j_1 \neq j_2 \leq t$ , the functions

$$(l_1, \dots, l_k)$$
  
 $\rightarrow (p_{1,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{1,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k), \dots, p_{r,j_1}(l_1, \dots, l_k) - p_{r,j_2}(l_1, \dots, l_k))$ 

are not constant, and  $f_1, f_2, \dots, f_t \in L^{\infty}(X, \mathcal{B}, \mu)$ , is of Banach lower density 1.

**Proof.** By Theorem A1 any expression of the form (A.9) has Banach lower density 1. The result follows, therefore, from the fact that the intersection of finitely many sets of Banach lower density 1 has Banach lower density 1. (Equivalently, the union of finitely many sets of Banach upper density 0 has Banach upper density 0.)

## REFERENCES

- [B1] V. Bergelson, Weakly mixing PET, Ergodic Theory and Dynamical Systems 7 (1987), 337-349.
- [B2] V. Bergelson, Ergodic Ramsey Theory—an Update, *Ergodic Theory of*  $\mathbf{Z}^{d}$ -*Actions*, M. Pollicott and K. Schmidt, eds., London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes
  Series **228**, Cambridge University Press (1996), 1-61.
- [BFM] V. Bergelson, H. Furstenberg, and R. McCutcheon, IP-sets and polynomial recurrence, *Ergodic Theory and Dynamical Systems*, **16** (1996), 963-974.
- [BH] V. Bergelson and N. Hindman, IP\*-sets in product spaces, *Papers on General Topology and Applications*, S. Andima et al., eds., Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences **806**, New York Academy of Science, New York, NY, 1996.
- [BL1] V. Bergelson and A. Leibman, Polynomial extensions of van der Waerden's and Szemerédi's theorem, *Journal of AMS* 9 (1996), 725-753.
- [BL2] V. Bergelson and A. Leibman, Set-polynomials and polynomial extension of Hales-Jewett theorem. *Annals of Mathematics*. To appear.
- [BM] V. Bergelson and R. McCutcheon, Uniformity in polynomial Szemerédi theorem, *Ergodic Theory of*  $\mathbf{Z}^d$ -Actions, M. Pollicott and K. Schmidt, eds, London Math. Soc. Lecture Notes Series **228**, Cambridge University Press (1996) 273-296.
- [F1] H. Furstenberg, Ergodic behavior of diagonal measures and a theorem of Szemerédi on arithmetic progressions, J. d'Analyse Math. 31 (1977), 204-256.
- [F2] H. Furstenberg, Recurrence in Ergodic Theory and Combinatorial Number Theory, Princeton University Press, 1981.
- [FK1] H. Furstenberg and Y. Katznelson, An ergodic Szemerédi theorem for commuting transformations, J. d'Analyse Math. 34 (1978) 275-291.
- [FK2] H. Furstenberg and Y. Katznelson, An ergodic Szemerédi theorem for IP-systems and combinatorial theory, J. d'Analyse Math. 45 (1985) 117-168.
- [FK3] H. Furstenberg and Y. Katznelson, A density version of the Hales-Jewett theorem, J. d'Analyse Math. 57 (1991) 64-119.
- [FKO] H. Furstenberg, Y. Katznelson and D. Ornstein, The ergodic theoretical proof of Szemerédi's theorem, *Bull. Amer. Math. Soc.* **7** (1982), 527-552.
- [FW] H. Furstenberg and B. Weiss, The finite multipliers of infinite ergodic transformations, *Structure of Attractors in Dynamical Systems*, Springer Lecture Notes **668**, Springer (1978), 61-85.
- [H] N. Hindman, Finite sums from sequences within cells of a partition of N, J. Combinatorial Theory (Series A) 17 (1974), 1-11.
- [Ha] P. Halmos, Lectures in Ergodic Theory, Chelsea, New York, 1960.

[KM] T. Kamae and M. Mendes France, Van der Corput's difference theorem, *Israel Journal of Math*, **31** (1978), 335-342.

[M] K. Milliken, Ramsey's Theorem with sums or unions, J. Combinatorial Theory (Series A) 18 (1975) 276-290.

[R] H. L. Royden, Real Analysis, 3rd edition, Prentice-Hall, 1988.

[S] A. Sárközy, On difference sets of integers III, Acta. Math. Acad. Sci. Hungar., 31 (1978) 125-149.

[SZ] E. Szemerédi, On sets of integers containing no k elements in arithmetic progression,  $Acta. \ Arith. \ 27 \ (1975) \ 199-245.$ 

[T] A. Taylor, A canonical partition relation for finite subsets of  $\omega$ , J. Combinatorial Theory (Series A) 21 (1976), 137-146.

[W] P. Walters, Some invariant  $\sigma$ -algebras for measure preserving transformations, Trans. Amer. Math. Soc. 163 (1972), 357-368.

Vitaly Bergelson
Department of Mathematics
The Ohio State University
Columbus, OH 43210
email: vitaly@math.ohio-state.edu

Randall McCutcheon
Department of Mathematics
University of Maryland
College Park, MD 20742
email: randall@math.umd.edu

# INDEX OF NOTATION

$AP(Z, Y, G, \mathcal{F}^{(1)})$	26
$\underline{d}(E)$	4
$d^*(E)$	1
$D-\lim$	92
E(f Y)	25
${\mathcal F}$	3
$\mathcal{F}_{\emptyset}$	10
$\mathcal{F}^m_<$	11
$\mathcal{F}^{(1)},\mathcal{F}^{(1)}_{\emptyset}$	10
$\mathbf{PE}(m), \mathbf{PE}_{\leq d}(m)$	11
$\mathbf{PE}(G,\mathcal{F}^{(1)})^{-}$	16
$S^{(lpha_1,\cdots,lpha_m)}$	15
$UD-\lim$	92
$Z \times_Y Z$	27

# **INDEX**

almost periodic function	26	lower density	4
balanced pair	<b>20</b> , 21, 50	mild mixing	8
Banach upper density	1, 81	Milliken-Taylor theorem	23
Banach lower density	70, 81	mixing (relative), mixing set	28
compact extension	28	non-degenerate IP set	
conditional expectation	${\bf 25}$	(NIP-set)	73
density Hales-Jewett theorem 91		NIP*-set	73
decomposition of measure	25	non-negative definite kernel	<b>28</b>
enhanced IP*-set		orthogonal projection	23
(E-IP*-set)	5, <b>65</b>	polynomially enhanced IP*-	$\operatorname{set}$
E-IP* <sub>+</sub> -set	65	(PE-IP*-set)	5, <b>65</b>
$\mathcal{F} ext{-sequence}$	10	PE-IP* <sub>+</sub> -set	65
Furstenberg correspondence		PET induction	39-41, 43
principle	1, 81	polynomial expression	11
Hilbert-Schmidt operator	27	polynomial form	40
Hindman's theorem	$13,\!22$	polynomial Hales-Jewett	
integral polynomial form	40	${ m theorem}$	13, 19-20
IP-convergence 12	<b>-13</b> , 22-23	polynomial Szemerédi theore	$_{ m em}$ 2
IP polynomial recurrence		primitive extension	<b>28</b> , 36
${ m theorem}$	3	${f refinement}$	30
IP polynomial Szemerédi		rigid function	7, 8
${ m theorem}$	13,55	self-adjoint kernel	27
IP-ring	10	$\operatorname{syndetic}$ (relatively dense)	4
IP sequence	10	Szemerédi's theorem	1
IP-set	2-3	${ m total}  { m ergodicity}$	68
IP*-set	4	total weak mixing	$8,\!92$
IP* <sub>+</sub> -set	7, <b>65</b>	uniform density	7
$IP_{s}$ -set, $IP*_{s}$ -set	79	upper density	1
IPPSZ property	55	$ m VIP ext{-}system$	90
Lebesgue system	$24,\!63$	weak mixing	6-7
linearly independent IP sets	<b>73</b>	$rac{Z}{Y}$ -kernel	27